# U.S. Navy Marine Species Density Database Phase IV

# for the

# Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

**Technical Report** 

January 2024



# U.S. Navy Marine Species Density Database Phase IV for the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

# **Technical Report**

January 2024

Elizabeth Becker, Mike Zickel Graphics: Ryan Hoopes ManTech International Corporation

Input provided by:

Commander, U.S. Pacific Fleet, Code N465

Naval Undersea Warfare Center, Code 1023

The recommended citation for this report is as follows:

U.S. Department of the Navy. (2024). U.S. Navy Marine Species Density Database Phase IV for the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area. Technical Report. U.S. Pacific Fleet Environmental Readiness Division, Pearl Harbor, HI. 320 pp.

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The density data included in the Navy Marine Species Density Database (NMSDD) Phase IV for the HCTT Study Area and described in this technical report came from multiple scientists working in study areas throughout the Pacific. Density estimates would not exist without the dedication of the marine mammal and sea turtle observers, principal investigators, and survey crews who worked hard collecting the data used for the density estimates included here. We thank them and the many study area experts and Navy biologists who provided input on the data incorporated into the NMSDD Phase IV, including (in alphabetical order):

- Robin Baird (Cascadia Research Collective)
- Michelle Barbieri (NOAA, NMFS, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center)
- Jay Barlow (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Scott Benson (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Amanda Bradford (NOAA, NMFS, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center)
- John Calambokidis (Cascadia Research Collective)
- Jim Carretta (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Alexandra Curtis (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Tomo Eguchi (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Eric Forney (NOAA, NMFS, Pacific Islands Regional Office)
- Karin Forney (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Claudia J. Hernández-Camacho (Laboratorio de Ecología de Pinnípedos "Burney J. Le Boeuf", Centro Interdisciplinario de Ciencias Marinas)
- Chip Johnson (U.S. Pacific Fleet, U.S. Navy)
- Michael Kenner (United States Geological Survey)
- Sharon Melin (NOAA, NMFS, Alaska Fisheries Science Center)
- Tenaya Norris (formerly with The Marine Mammal Center)
- Erin Oleson (NOAA, NMFS, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center)
- Noel Pelland (NOAA, NMFS, Alaska Fisheries Science Center)
- Julie Rivers (U.S. Pacific Fleet, U.S. Navy)
- Jeff Seminoff (NOAA, NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center)
- Laura Sparks (NUWC, Division Newport)
- Fernando Elorriaga Verplancken (Departamento de Biología Marina y Centro Interdisciplinario de Ciencias Marinas from Instituto Politécnico Nacional)
- Julie Yee (United States Geological Survey)

Finally, many thanks to Marisha Apodaca, Laura Egendorf, Karyn Palma, and Kerin Van Hoosear (ManTech) for their help formatting, editing, and producing this report.

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The purpose of the United States (U.S.) Navy's Marine Species Density Database (NMSDD) Technical Report is to document the process used to derive density estimates for marine mammal and sea turtle species occurring in the Hawaii-California Testing and Training (HCTT) Study Area, and to provide a summary of species-specific and area-specific density estimates incorporated into the NMSDD. The following discussion summarizes improvements that have been made in the density estimation process for Phase IV of the Navy's at-sea environmental planning process. The availability of additional systematic survey data (partially funded by the Navy), improvements to habitat modeling methods used to estimate species density, updated abundance estimates, and more detailed seasonal distribution information have resulted in substantial improvements to the NMSDD Phase IV as summarized below.

Hawaiian Islands Exclusive Economic Zone. New survey data collected by the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS) within the Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) of the Hawaiian Islands during the summer and fall of 2017 and the winter of 2020 supported the derivation of updated cetacean density estimates from both design- and model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b; Becker et al., 2021; Bradford et al., 2021). The winter sighting data also enabled an examination of seasonal differences in the abundance and distribution of cetaceans and supported the development of a new habitat-based density model for humpback whale (*Megaptera novaeangliae*) that provided monthly density predictions for this species (Becker et al., 2022b). New habitat-based density models were also developed for the pelagic and insular stocks of pantropical spotted dolphins (Stenella attenuata), the pelagic stock of common bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus), the pelagic stock of false killer whale (Pseudorca crassidens), striped dolphins (Stenella coeruleoalba), rough-toothed dolphins (Steno bredanensis), Risso's dolphins (Grampus griseus), short-finned pilot whales (Globicephala macrorhynchus), sperm whale (Physeter macrocephalus) and Bryde's whales (Balaenoptera edeni) (Becker et al., 2022b; Becker et al., 2021). The models developed for both pantropical spotted and common bottlenose dolphins were stock specific, and thus more informative for management applications than the previous models built for these species that did not differentiate between stocks. The new models represent an improvement to the models available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015), because they more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution), and they better accounted for uncertainty in the resulting abundance estimates. The additional sighting data also provided an opportunity to update design-based estimates for the majority of species using the most current detection functions and new estimates of trackline detection probabilities that consider the effect of survey sighting conditions (Bradford et al., 2021).

A new abundance estimate for Hawaiian monk seal (*Neomonachus schauinslandi*), the only pinniped in Hawaii, was published in the 2020 stock assessment report (Carretta et al., 2021) and was used to update density estimates in Hawaiian waters. In addition, densities were estimated for individual islands using island-specific abundances instead of calculating separate uniform densities for the Main Hawaiian Islands (MHI) and Northwest Hawaiian Islands (NWHI). Separate densities were derived for each portion of the archipelago in offshore (>200 meters [m] deep) waters based on the separate abundance estimates for the MHI and NWHI; a single offshore density for all islands was estimated in Phase III. A guild was used previously to estimate sea turtle densities in Hawaii due to limited species-specific abundance and distribution data. The guild was essentially a proxy for all five sea turtle species potentially occurring in Hawaiian waters. However, following the Navy's acoustic effects analysis, to determine takes by species the predicted exposures were distributed among the five species in proportion to the number of fisheries interactions reported by the longline fishery off Hawaii. The assumption was that the number of fishery interactions correlated positively with species occurrence and likelihood of exposure to acoustic stressors.

Given the need to assign take by species, for Phase IV the sea turtle guild was replaced by speciesspecific estimates derived from the Phase III guild, and densities were estimated in both nearshore (< 100 m depth contour) and offshore (> 100 m depth contour) regions of the Study Area. In nearshore waters, the Navy assumed 99 percent of sea turtles were green sea turtles (*Chelonia mydas*), 0.9 percent were hawksbill sea turtles (*Eretmochelys imbricata*), and 0.1 percent were olive ridley sea turtles (*Lepidochelys olivacea*) based on unpublished Navy data. Offshore (> 100 m depths), species-specific densities were based on NMFS' data on interaction with the longline fishery from 2010 - 2020. This dataset is updated from Phase III and spans a longer time.

**California.** Additional survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 off the U.S. West Coast allowed NMFS, Southwest Fisheries Science Center (SWFSC) to update their California Current Ecosystem (CCE) habitat-based density models, which provided robust estimates of density and distribution for 14 cetacean species and a small beaked whale guild (Becker et al., 2020a; Becker et al., 2020b). Sample sizes were sufficient to develop the first model-based density estimates for minke whale (*B. acutorostrata*) in this study area. Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected in 2018 off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently-developed techniques for deriving more comprehensive estimates of uncertainty in SDM predictions (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide variance estimates for the model-based abundance estimates. The model-based analyses provided updated density estimates for summer and fall for most cetacean species occurring off California and within the HCTT Study Area.

Habitat-based density models specific to winter/spring were developed for five cetacean species for waters off Southern California using 2005-2020 California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations (CalCOFI) shipboard survey data (Becker et al., In Prep.). To produce density estimates for the Navy HCTT study areas north of the CalCOFI survey region, and for species for which winter/spring density data were not available, both the CalCOFI winter/spring models and the CCE summer/fall models were used to derive winter/spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). For many species, the model predictions represent the first spatially resolved density estimates for winter and spring in this study area.

Density estimates for all pinniped species off California were revised by integrating updated abundance estimates, seasonal haul-out factors (if applicable), and more localized distribution areas defining new strata. For several species with haul-out sites in the HCTT Study Area, the strata representing their distribution areas were more closely linked to haul-out sites and species' ranges from those sites than Phase III densities, which were extrapolated into offshore areas. Publications describing haul-out-behavior and distances traveled from haul-out and breeding sites based on telemetry data were cited and used to support strata definitions. Temporal strata were defined based on migration and haul-out behavior, allowing monthly density estimates for all species. With the northward expansion of the HCTT Study Area, density estimates for Steller sea lion (*Eumetopias jubatus*) (Eastern DPS) and southern sea otter (*Enhydra lutris neris*) were needed in Phase IV. Steller sea lion densities were based on counts by Lowry et al. (2021). Sea otter densities were derived along the California coastline north of Point Conception and around San Nicolas Island based on recent data published by Hatfield et al. (2019) and Yee et al. (2020), respectively.

Densities for loggerhead (*Caretta caretta*) and leatherback (*Dermochelys coriacea*) sea turtles were added in Phase IV; densities were not estimated for either species in Phase III. The loggerhead sea turtle density was based on a NMFS survey in 2015 (Eguchi et al., 2018) during a strong El Nino when there were anomalously warm sea surface temperatures in the Southern California Bight (Bond et al., 2015), and should only apply during similar conditions. Since density estimates must be provided for only annual, seasonal, or monthly timeframes, the loggerhead density was limited to September and October, when warmest sea surface temperatures typically occur off Southern California. During the remainder of the year, loggerheads would not be expected to occur off California. Leatherback sea turtle densities were derived primarily from Benson et al. (2020) and in collaboration with NMFS scientists (Benson, 2022). Additional data on the movements of green sea turtles off California have become available since Phase III (Crear et al., 2017; Eguchi et al., 2020; Hanna, 2021), including telemetry data showing a transit in deep offshore waters of the Southern California Bight. However, the data were not sufficient to estimate a density, and, as in Phase III, green sea turtle density estimates are limited to San Diego Bay.

**Baja California Peninsula, Mexico.** To improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitat-based density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Models were developed for long- and short-beaked common dolphins (*Delphinus delphis delphis and D. d. bairdii*), Risso's dolphin, Pacific white-sided dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus obliquidens*), striped dolphin, common bottlenose dolphin, sperm whale, blue whale (*Balaenoptera musculus*), fin whale (*B. physalus*), and humpback whale, and provided the first spatially-explicit estimates of average species density and abundance for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a). These models represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for management purposes in waters west of the Baja California Peninsula, because they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty.

Phase III density estimates for pinnipeds were extrapolated along the Baja California Peninsula, Mexico. For Phase IV, density estimates were refined by defining strata based on recent survey data as well as migration and haul-out behavior, and densities were derived only for the four species with potential or documented occurrence off the Baja California Peninsula, Mexico: Northern elephant seal (*Mirounga angustirostris*), harbor seal (*Phoca vitulina*), California sea lion (Zalophus *californianus*), and Guadalupe fur seal (*Arctocephalus townsendi*). Density estimates off the Baja California Peninsula, Mexico were derived for all sea turtle species based on published research and collaboration with NMFS (e.g. Seminoff et al., 2014); although, several densities off the peninsula applied only to areas south of the Study Area and are not depicted in figures, but they are provided in tables.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
<u>1</u> BACKGROUND
2 NMSDD HCTT STUDY AREA AND MAIN DATA SOURCES USED
2.1 HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
2.2 Phase IV Density Data
2.2.1 CETACEANS
2.2.2 PINNIPEDS
2.2.3 SEA TURTLES
3 INDIVIDUAL SPECIES' DENSITY PROFILES PHASE IV
3.1 SPECIES DESCRIPTIONS
3.2 TABLES
3.3 MAPS1
<u>4</u> <u>BALEEN WHALES</u>
4.1 BALAENOPTERA ACUTOROSTRATA, COMMON OR DWARF MINKE WHALE
4.2 BALAENOPTERA BOREALIS, SEI WHALE
4.3 BALAENOPTERA EDENI, BRYDE'S WHALE
4.4 BALAENOPTERA MUSCULUS, BLUE WHALE
4.5 BALAENOPTERA PHYSALUS, FIN WHALE
4.6 ESCHRICHTIUS ROBUSTUS, GRAY WHALE
4.7 MEGAPTERA NOVAEANGLIAE, HUMPBACK WHALE
<u>5</u> <u>SPERM WHALES</u>
5.1 KOGIA BREVICEPS, PYGMY SPERM WHALE
5.2 KOGIA SIMA, DWARF SPERM WHALE
5.3 Physeter MACROCEPHALUS, SPERM WHALE
_
<u>6</u> <u>DELPHINIDS (DOLPHINS)</u>
0.1 DELPHINUS DELPHIS BAIKDII, LUNG-DEAKED CUMIMUN DULPHIN

6.2	Delphinus delphis delphis, Short-Beaked Common Dolphin	80
6.3	Feresa attenuata, Pygmy Killer Whale	85
6.4	GLOBICEPHALA MACRORHYNCHUS, SHORT-FINNED PILOT WHALE	88
6.5	GRAMPUS GRISEUS, RISSO'S DOLPHIN	91
6.6	LAGENODELPHIS HOSEI, FRASER'S DOLPHIN	97
6.7	LAGENORHYNCHUS OBLIQUIDENS, PACIFIC WHITE-SIDED DOLPHIN	99
6.8	LISSODELPHIS BOREALIS, NORTHERN RIGHT WHALE DOLPHIN	104
6.9	Orcinus orca, Killer Whale	109
6.10	<b>D</b> PEPONOCEPHALA ELECTRA, MELON-HEADED WHALE	114
6.11	1 PSEUDORCA CRASSIDENS, FALSE KILLER WHALE	117
6.12	2 Stenella Attenuata, Pantropical Spotted Dolphin	123
6.13	3 Stenella coeruleoalba, Striped Dolphin	130
6.14	4 Stenella Longirostris, Spinner Dolphin	136
6.15	5 Steno Bredanensis, Rough-Toothed Dolphin	142
6.16	5 TURSIOPS TRUNCATUS, COMMON BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN	144
7 1	PORPOISES	156
71	RUGGOTNOIDES DALLA DALLAS DODDOISE	156
7.1	PHOCOENOIDES DALLI, DALL S PORPOISE	150
1.2	PHOCOENA PHOCOENA, HARBOR PORPOISE	101
<u>8</u>	BEAKED WHALES	<u>163</u>
8.1	Berardius bairdii, Baird's Beaked Whale	163
8.2	INDOPACETUS PACIFICUS, LONGMAN'S BEAKED WHALE	165
8.3	Mesoplodon densirostris, Blainville's Beaked Whale	167
8.4	Mesoplodon ginkgodens, Ginkgo-Toothed Beaked Whale	169
8.5	Mesoplodon stejnegeri, Stejneger's Beaked Whale	170
8.6	ZIPHIUS CAVIROSTRIS, CUVIER'S BEAKED WHALE	171
8.7	SMALL BEAKED WHALE GUILD	174
<u>9</u> I	PINNIPEDS (SEALS AND SEA LIONS)	<u>1</u> 77
9.1	Arctocephalus townsendi, Guadalupe Fur Seal	177
9.2	Callorhinus ursinus, Northern Fur Seal	181
9.3	Mirounga angustirostris, Northern Elephant Seal	203
9.4	Neomonachus schauinslandi. Hawaiian Monk Seal	219
9.5	Phoca vitulina. Harbor Seal	225
9.6	ZALOPHUS CALIFORNIANUS. CALIFORNIA SEA LION	232
9.7	EUMETOPIAS JUBATUS, STELLER SEA LION	239
5.7		
10		247
10	<u>MUSTELIDS</u>	247

10.1	Enhydra lutris neris, Southern Sea Otter	.247
<u>11</u>	SEA TURTLES	.253
11.1	CARETTA CARETTA, LOGGERHEAD SEA TURTLE	.253
11.2	Chelonia mydas, Green Sea Turtle	.256
11.3	Dermochelys coriacea, Leatherback Sea Turtle	.260
11.4	ERETMOCHELYS IMBRICATA, HAWKSBILL SEA TURTLE	.264
11.5	LEPIDOCHELYS OLIVACEA, OLIVE RIDLEY SEA TURTLE	.265
11.6	ALL SEA TURTLE SPECIES IN THE HAWAIIAN ISLANDS	.267
<u>12</u>	CONCLUSION	<u>. 279</u>
<u>13</u>	REFERENCES	<u>. 280</u>

#### APPENDIX A DETAILED COMPARISON OF PHASE III WITH PHASE IV DENSITY ESTIMATES

#### LIST OF TABLES

TABLE 3-1: SPECIES WITH HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA DENSITY ESTIMATES INCLUDED IN THE NMSDD
Phase IV <sup>1</sup> 14
TABLE 4-1: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR MINKE WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA18
TABLE 4-2: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR SEI WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 4-3: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR BRYDE'S WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA26
TABLE 4-4: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR BLUE WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 4-5: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR FIN WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 4-6: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR GRAY WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA42
TABLE 4-7: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR HUMPBACK WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA.52
TABLE 5-1: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR PYGMY SPERM WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 5-2: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR DWARF SPERM WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 5-3: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR SPERM WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA72
TABLE 6-1: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR LONG-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
Study Area
TABLE 6-2: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR SHORT-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
Study Area
TABLE 6-3: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR PYGMY KILLER WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 6-4: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR SHORT-FINNED PILOT WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
Area
TABLE 6-5: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR RISSO'S DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA92
TABLE 6-6: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR FRASER'S DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA97

TABLE 6-7: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR PACIFIC WHITE-SIDED DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
STUDY AREA100
TABLE 6-8: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR NORTHERN RIGHT WHALE DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
STUDY AREA
TABLE 6-9: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR KILLER WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA110
TABLE 6-10: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR MELON-HEADED WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY         AREA         114
TABLE 6-11: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR FALSE KILLER WHALF IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
118
TABLE 6-12: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR PANTROPICAL SPOTTED DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
STUDY AREA
TABLE 6-13: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR STRIPED DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA 131
TABLE 6-14: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR SDINNER DOLDHIN IN THE HAWAIL-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA
TABLE 6-15: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR ROUGH-TOOTHED DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
TABLE 6-16: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR COMMON BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING Study Area
TABLE 7-1: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR DALL'S PORPOISE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA 157
TABLE 7-2: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR HARBOR PORPOISE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA 161
TABLE 8-1: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR BAIRD'S BEAKED WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
AREA
TABLE 8-2: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR LONGMAN'S BEAKED WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
ARFA
TABLE 8-3: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR BLAINVILLE'S BEAKED WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
Area 167
TABLE 8-4' SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR GINKGO-TOOTHED BEAKED WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
TABLE 8-5: SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR STEINEGER'S BEAKED WHALE IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
TABLE 8-6' SUMMARY OF DENSITY VALUES FOR CUVIER'S BEAKED WHALF IN THE HAWAIL-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY
Adea
TARLES 2.5 SUMMAARY OF DENGTY VALUES FOR THE SMALL REAVER WHAT GUILD IN THE HAWAIL CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
TABLE 0-7. SUMIVIART OF DENSITY VALUES FOR THE SWALL BEAKED WHALE GUILD IN THE HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING
TABLE Q. 1: SUMMAADV OF DENISITY ESTIMATES FOR GUADALURE EUR SEALINE CAL BODM
TABLE 9-1. SUMIVIARI OF DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR GOADALOFE FOR SEAL IN CAL-DCF IVI
TABLE 9-2. STRATA FOR NORTHERN FOR SEAL DENSITY CALCULATIONS
TABLE 9-3. AGE AND SEX CLASS PERCENTAGES FOR THE EASTERN PACIFIC STOCK OF NORTHERN FOR SEAL
TABLE 9-4: MIONTHLY PERCENTAGE OF NORTHERN FUR SEALS OCCURRING IN THE SAN MIGUEL STRATUM BY CLASS
TABLE 9-5: IVIONTHLY IN-WATER ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES OF NORTHERN FUR SEALS IN THE SAN MIGUEL STRATUM
TABLE 9-6: PERCENTAGES USED TO APPROXIMATE THE ABUNDANCE COASTAL MIGRATORS FROM THE EASTERN PACIFIC STOCK OF
TABLE 9-7: IVIONTHLY PERCENTAGE OF NORTHERN FUR SEALS OCCURRING IN THE NORTHERN STRATA BY CLASS
I ABLE 9-8: IVION I HLY IN-WATER ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES OF NORTHERN FUR SEALS FROM THE EASTERN PACIFIC STOCK IN THE
NORTHERN STRATA
I ABLE 9-9: MONTHLY IN-WATER ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES OF NORTHERN FUR SEALS FROM THE CALIFORNIA STOCK IN THE NORTHERN
STRATA

TABLE 9-10: NORTHERN FUR SEAL DENSITIES IN THE SAN MIGUEL STRATUM	189
TABLE 9-11: NORTHERN FUR SEAL ABUNDANCE AND DENSITY IN THE NORTHERN COASTAL AND NORTHERN OFFSHORE STRATA	190
TABLE 9-12: SEX CLASS ABUNDANCE AND RATIO FOR NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL	204
TABLE 9-13: STRATA FOR NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL DENSITY CALCULATIONS	204
TABLE 9-14: MONTHLY IN-WATER PERCENTAGE AND PERCENTAGE OCCURRENCE OFF CALIFORNIA OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEALS	205
TABLE 9-15: MONTHLY IN-WATER ABUNDANCE OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEALS IN THE NEARSHORE, OFFSHORE, AND BCPM STRA	TA
	207
TABLE 9-16: MONTHLY DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM	207
TABLE 9-17: ISLAND-SPECIFIC ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES OF HAWAIIAN MONK SEAL	219
TABLE 9-18: AREA ESTIMATES FOR NEARSHORE (LESS THAN 200 M DEPTH CONTOUR) AND OFFSHORE (GREATER THAN 200 M DEP	тн
Contour) Strata Used in Hawaiian Monk Seal Density Calculations	220
TABLE 9-19: ANNUAL HAWAIIAN MONK SEAL IN-WATER DENSITIES IN THE HAWAIIAN ISLANDS	221
TABLE 9-20: SEASONAL IN-WATER PERCENTAGES FOR HARBOR SEALS USED TO CALCULATE IN-WATER ABUNDANCE	226
TABLE 9-21: COUNTS FROM 2016 TO 2019, CORRECTED ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES, AND CALCULATED SEASONAL IN-WATER ABUND	DANCE
at Haul-out Sites in California	226
TABLE 9-22: STRATA SIZE AND SEASONAL IN-WATER DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR HARBOR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM	229
TABLE 9-23: STRATA FOR CALIFORNIA SEA LION DENSITY CALCULATIONS	233
TABLE 9-24: ABUNDANCE OF CALIFORNIA SEA LION BY POPULATION AND SEX CLASS	233
TABLE 9-25: HAUL-OUT CORRECTION FACTORS USED TO CALCULATE IN-WATER ABUNDANCE FOR CALIFORNIA SEA LION	234
TABLE 9-26: SEASONAL IN-WATER DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR CALIFORNIA SEA LION IN CAL-BCPM	236
TABLE 9-27: STRATA AREAS USED IN STELLER SEA LION DENSITY CALCULATIONS	241
TABLE 9-28: STELLER SEA LION COUNTS AT CALIFORNIA HAULOUTS IN 2013 (WINTER) AND 2016-2019 (SUMMER)	241
TABLE 9-29: IN-WATER ABUNDANCES OF STELLER SEA LION OFF CALIFORNIA	243
TABLE 9-30: SEASONAL IN-WATER DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR STELLER SEA LION IN CAL-BCPM	244
TABLE 10-1: SEASONAL COUNTS OF SEA OTTERS IN SURVEY AREAS AROUND SAN NICOLAS ISLAND	249
TABLE 10-2: PERCENTAGE OF TOTAL SEASONAL COUNTS IN SURVEY AREAS AROUND SAN NICOLAS ISLAND	249
TABLE 10-3: SEASONAL ABUNDANCE ESTIMATES IN SURVEY AREAS AROUND SAN NICOLAS ISLAND	250
TABLE 10-4: SIZE OF THE DENSITY DISTRIBUTION AREAS AROUND SAN NICOLAS ISLAND	250
TABLE 10-5: SEASONAL SEA OTTER DENSITY ESTIMATES BY SURVEY AREA AROUND SAN NICOLAS ISLAND	251
TABLE 11-1: DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR LOGGERHEAD SEA TURTLE OFF THE CAL-BCPM	254
TABLE 11-2: DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR GREEN SEA TURTLES IN CAL-BCPM	258
TABLE 11-3: DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR LEATHERBACK SEA TURTLES IN CAL-BCPM	262
TABLE 11-6: DENSITY ESTIMATES FOR OLIVE RIDLEY SEA TURTLE OFF THE CAL-BCPM	266
TABLE 11-5: PERCENTAGE OF SEA TURTLE SPECIES' OCCURRENCE IN NEARSHORE WATERS OF THE HAWAIIAN ISLANDS	267
TABLE 11-6: COUNTS OF INTERACTIONS WITH THE LONGLINE FISHERY BY SPECIES AND PERCENTAGES OF SEA TURTLE SPECIES'	
OCCURRENCE IN OFFSHORE (> 100 M DEPTH CONTOUR) WATERS OF THE HAWAIIAN ISLANDS	268
TABLE 11-7: SPECIES-SPECIFIC SEA TURTLE DENSITY ESTIMATES IN NEARSHORE AND OFFSHORE WATERS OF THE HAWAIIAN ISLANDS	5.268

#### LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 2-1: HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING (HCTT) STUDY AREA	5
FIGURE 2-2: COMPARISON OF HSTT (PHASE III) AND HCTT (PHASE IV) STUDY AREAS WITH DENSITY EXTENTS	6
FIGURE 4-1: FALL/WINTER/SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF MINKE WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	
1	9
FIGURE 4-2: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF MINKE WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	0

FIGURE 4-3: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF MINKE WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR .21 FIGURE 4-5: FALL/WINTER/SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF SEI WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR .....24 FIGURE 4-6: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SEI WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR ......25 FIGURE 4-9: FALL/WINTER/SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF BLUE WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR ...31 FIGURE 4-11: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF BLUE WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR .33 FIGURE 4-13: FALL/WINTER/SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF FIN WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR....37 FIGURE 4-15: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF FIN WHALE IN CAL/BPCM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR ....39 FIGURE 4-20: JULY-NOVEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF GRAY WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR

FIGURE 4-21: DECEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF GRAY WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR47
FIGURE 4-22: JANUARY DISTRIBUTION OF GRAY WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 4-23: FEBRUARY DISTRIBUTION OF GRAY WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR49
FIGURE 4-24: MARCH DISTRIBUTION OF GRAY WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 4-25: APRIL DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 4-26: MAY DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR54
FIGURE 4-27: JUNE-OCTOBER DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR.55
FIGURE 4-28: NOVEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR56
FIGURE 4-29: DECEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR57
FIGURE 4-30: JANUARY DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 4-31: FEBRUARY DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR59
FIGURE 4-32: MARCH DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR60
FIGURE 4-33: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR61
FIGURE 4-34: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor
FIGURE 4-35: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF HUMPBACK WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR63
FIGURE 5-1: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF PYGMY SPERM WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR66
FIGURE 5-2: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF DWARF SPERM WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR69
FIGURE 5-3: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF KOGIA SPP. IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR70
FIGURE 5-4: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SPERM WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 5-5: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SPERM WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR74
FIGURE 6-1: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF LONG-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor
FIGURE 6-2: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF LONG-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE
Transit Corridor
FIGURE 6-3: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF LONG-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor

IGURE 6-4: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF SHORT-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSI CORRIDOR	т 32
- IGURE 6-5: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF SHORT-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE	
Transit Corridor	33
IGURE 6-6: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF SHORT-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANS	іт 34
- IGURE 6-7: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF PYGMY KILLER WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	36
IGURE 6-8: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF PYGMY KILLER WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	37
FIGURE 6-9: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SHORT-FINNED PILOT WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	39
IGURE 6-10: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SHORT-FINNED PILOT WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	<del>3</del> 0
FIGURE 6-11: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF RISSO'S DOLPHIN IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	ЭЗ
FIGURE 6-12: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF RISSO'S DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	<del>)</del> 4
-IGURE 6-13: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF RISSO'S DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDO	)r 95
	<del>9</del> 6
	<del>)</del> 8
IGURE 6-16: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF PACIFIC WHITE-SIDED DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	)1
IGURE 6-17: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF PACIFIC WHITE-SIDED DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	)2
IGURE 6-18: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF PACIFIC WHITE-SIDED DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	)3
IGURE 6-19: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN RIGHT WHALE DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANS	іт 06
IGURE 6-20: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN RIGHT WHALE DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	: )7
IGURE 6-21: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN RIGHT WHALE DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE	
TRANSIT CORRIDOR	)8
GURE 6-22: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF KILLER WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	11
IGURE 6-23: JANUARY TO MAY DISTRIBUTION OF KILLER WHALE SOUTHERN RESIDENT STOCK IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	12
IGURE 6-24: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF KILLER WHALE (ALL STOCKS) IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	13
Generation of Melon-Headed Whale Kohala Resident in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor	15
	16
IGURE 6-27: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF FALSE KILLER WHALE MAIN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION	)F 19
FIGURE 6-28: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF FALSE KILLER WHALE NORTHWESTERN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN	20
FIGURE 6-29: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF FALSE KILLER WHALE PELAGIC STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	.0 71
	∠ <b>⊥</b> .

FIGURE 6-30: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF FALSE KILLER WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDO	)R 122
FIGURE 6-31: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF PANTROPICAL SPOTTED DOLPHIN OAHU STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF TH	.122 E
Transit Corridor	.125
FIGURE 6-32: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF PANTROPICAL SPOTTED DOLPHIN 4-ISLANDS STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION O	F
THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.126
FIGURE 6-33: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF PANTROPICAL SPOTTED DOLPHIN HAWAII ISLAND STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTIC	
OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.127
FIGURE 6-34: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF PANTROPICAL SPOTTED DOLPHIN HAWAII PELAGIC STOCK IN HKC AND THE WESTERN PORT	10N
	. <u>т</u> 20
Corridor	.129
FIGURE 6-36: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF STRIPED DOLPHIN IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.132
FIGURE 6-37: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF STRIPED DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.133
FIGURE 6-38: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF STRIPED DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORR	
	.134
FIGURE 6-39: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF STRIPED DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPIVI AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.135
FIGURE 6-40: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SPINNER DOLPHIN HAWAII ISLAND STOCK IN HKC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRA	NSIT
CORRIDOR	.138
FIGURE 6-41: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SPINNER DOLPHIN OAHU/4-ISLANDS STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE	
TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.139
FIGURE 6-42: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SPINNER DOLPHIN KAUAI/NIIHAU STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRAI CORRIDOR	√SIT .140
FIGURE 6-43: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SPINNER DOLPHIN HAWAII PELAGIC STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE	
TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.141
FIGURE 6-44: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF ROUGH TOOTHED DOLPHIN IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDO	<sup>)R</sup> .143
FIGURE 6-45: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN OAHU STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT	.147
FIGURE 6-46: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN 4-ISLANDS STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRAF	NSIT
FIGURE 6-47: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN KAUAI/NIIHAU STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE	.140
Transit Corridor	.149
FIGURE 6-48: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN HAWAII ISLAND STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE	
TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.150
FIGURE 6-49: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN HAWAII PELAGIC STOCK IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	E .151
FIGURE 6-50: SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF OFFSHORE BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANS	ыт .152
FIGURE 6-51: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF OFFSHORE BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN IN CAI -BCPM AND THE FASTERN PORTION OF TH	E
TRANSIT CORRIDOR	.153
FIGURE 6-52: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF OFFSHORE ROTTLENOSE DOLIDHIN IN CAL-RCDM AND THE FASTERN PORTION OF THE TRAN	55 ISIT
CORRIDOR	15/
	. т.) ч ат
CODDIDOD	155
	150
TIGURE 7-1. JENNING DISTRIBUTION OF DALL SE ORPOISE IN CALEDURIVE AND THE EASTERN FORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDUR	. 100

FIGURE 7-2: SUMMER/FALL DISTRIBUTION OF DALL'S PORPOISE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 7-3: WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF DALL'S PORPOISE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR16
FIGURE 7-4: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF HARBOR PORPOISE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR16
FIGURE 8-1: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BAIRD'S BEAKED WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 8-2: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF LONGMAN'S BEAKED WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 8-3: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF BLAINVILLE'S BEAKED WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 8-4: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF CUVIER'S BEAKED WHALE IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR17
FIGURE 8-5: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF CUVIER'S BEAKED WHALE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDO
FIGURE 8-6: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SMALL BEAKED WHALE GUILD IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor
FIGURE 9-1: APRIL-JUNE DISTRIBUTION OF GUADALUPE FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-2: JULY-MARCH DISTRIBUTION OF GUADALUPE FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor
FIGURE 9-3: APRIL DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR 19
FIGURE 9-4: MAY DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR192
FIGURE 9-5: JUNE DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR19
FIGURE 9-6: JULY DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR 194
FIGURE 9-7: AUGUST DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR 19
FIGURE 9-8: SEPTEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-9. OCTOBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FOR SEAL IN CAL-DCPIN AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-10: NOVEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPIM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDO
FIGURE 9-11: DECEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-12: JANUARY DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-13: FEBRUARY DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-14: MARCH DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN FUR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-15: JANUARY-FEBRUARY DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE
Transit Corridor
FIGURE 9-16: MARCH DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor
FIGURE 9-17: APRIL DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor
FIGURE 9-18: MAY-JUNE DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT
Corridor

FIGURE 9-19: JULY DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANS	IT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-20: AUGUST DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TR	213 ANSIT
Corridor	
FIGURE 9-21: SEPTEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE	Transit
Corridor	215
FIGURE 9-22: OCTOBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TI	RANSIT
Corridor	216
FIGURE 9-23: NOVEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE CORRIDOR	Transit 217
FIGURE 9-24: DECEMBER DISTRIBUTION OF NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE CORRIDOR	Transit 218
FIGURE 9-25: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF HAWAIIAN MONK SEAL IN HRC AND THE WESTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT COR	RIDOR223
FIGURE 9-26: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF HAWAIIAN MONK SEAL IN PEARL HARBOR AND OFF THE ISLAND OF OAHU	224
FIGURE 9-27: FALL/WINTER DISTRIBUTION OF HARBOR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT C	ORRIDOR 230
FIGURE 9-28: SUMMER/SPRING DISTRIBUTION OF HARBOR SEAL IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSI	T CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-29: MAY-JULY DISTRIBUTION OF CALIFORNIA SEA LION IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANS	IT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-30: AUGUST-APRIL DISTRIBUTION OF CALIFORNIA SEA LION IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE THE	RANSIT
Corridor	238
FIGURE 9-31: STRATA USED FOR STELLER SEA LION DENSITY DISTRIBUTION	240
FIGURE 9-32: MAY-AUGUST DISTRIBUTION OF STELLAR SEA LION IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANS	IT CORRIDOR
FIGURE 9-33: SEPTEMBER-APRIL DISTRIBUTION OF STELLAR SEA LION IN CAL-BCPM AND THE FASTERN PORTION OF THE TR	ANSIT
Corridor	
FIGURE 10-1: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF SOUTHERN SEA OTTER IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSI	
FIGURE 10-2: SEASONAL DISTRIBUTION OF SOUTHERN SEA OTTER OFF SAN NICOLAS ISLAND	
FIGURE 11-1: DISTRIBUTION FOR LOGGERHEAD SEA TURTLE DURING ANOMALOUSLY WARM WATER CONDITIONS (APPROXI	MATED AS
SEPTEMBER – OCTOBER FOR MODELING PURPOSES)	
FIGURE 11-2: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF GREEN SEA TURTLE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRANSIT CO	ORRIDOR 259
FIGURE 11-3: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF LEATHERBACK SEA TURTLE IN CAL-BCPM AND THE EASTERN PORTION OF THE TRA	NSIT
Corridor	
FIGURE 11-4: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF LOGGERHEAD SEA TURTLE IN THE MAIN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS AND THE WESTERN PC	RTION OF
THE TRANSIT CORRIDOR	270
FIGURE 11-5: ANNUAL DISTRIBUTION OF GREEN SEA TURTLE IN THE MAIN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS AND THE WESTERN PORTION	OF THE
Transit Corridor	271
FIGURE 11-6: ANNUAL DENSITY DISTRIBUTION OF LEATHERBACK SEA TURTLE IN THE MAIN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS AND THE WE	STERN
Portion of the Transit Corridor	272
FIGURE 11-7: ANNUAL DENSITY DISTRIBUTION OF HAWKSBILL SEA TURTLE IN THE MAIN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS AND THE WEST	ERN PORTION
of the Transit Corridor	273
FIGURE 11-8: ANNUAL DENSITY DISTRIBUTION OF OLIVE RIDLEY SEA TURTLE IN THE MAIN HAWAIIAN ISLANDS AND THE WES	STERN
Portion of the Transit Corridor	274
FIGURE 11-9: WARM SEASON DISTRIBUTION OF GREEN SEA TURTLE IN PEARL HARBOR	275
FIGURE 11-10: COOL SEASON DISTRIBUTION OF GREEN SEA TURTLE IN PEARL HARBOR	276

FIGURE 11-11: WARM SEASON DISTRIBUTION OF HAWKSBILL SEA TURTLE IN PEARL HARBOR	277
FIGURE 11-12: COOL SEASON DISTRIBUTION OF HAWKSBILL SEA TURTLE IN PEARL HARBOR	278

Marine Mammal Protection Act

## **ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS**

°C	degrees Celsius	Ν	North
AOR	Area of Responsibility	Navy	U.S. Department of the Navy
CalCOFI	California Cooperative Oceanic	nm	nautical mile(s)
	Fisheries Investigations	NMFS	National Marine Fisheries Service
CCE	California Current Ecosystem	NMSDD	Navy Marine Species Density Database
CENPAC	Central Pacific	NODE	Navy OPAREA Density Estimates
CV	<b>Coefficient of Variation</b>	NUWC	Naval Undersea Warfare Center
DPS	distinct population segment	OPAREA	Operating Area
EEZ	Exclusive Economic Zone	PIFSC	Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center
ESA	Endangered Species Act	SCI	San Clemente Island
FR	Federal Register	SMRU Ltd.	Sea Mammal Research Unit, Limited
HCTT	Hawaii-California Training		(at University of St. Andrews)
	and Testing	SOCAL	Southern California
HRC	Hawaii Range Complex	SWSFC	Southwest Fisheries Science Center
INRMP	Integrated Natural Resource	SYSCOMS	System Commands
	Management Plan	TAP T	actical Training Theater Assessment and
IWC	International Whaling Commission		Planning Program
km	kilometer(s)	U.S.	United States
km²	square kilometer(s)	U.S.C.	United States Code
m	meter(s)	W	West
mi	mile(s)		

MMPA

## **1 BACKGROUND**

To ensure compliance with United States (U.S.) regulations, including the Endangered Species Act (ESA), the Marine Mammal Protection Act (MMPA), the National Environmental Policy Act, and Executive Order 12114 (Environmental Effects Abroad of Major Federal Actions), the U.S. Department of the Navy (Navy) takes responsibility for reviewing and evaluating the potential environmental impacts of conducting at-sea training and testing. All marine mammals in the United States are protected under the MMPA, and some species receive additional protection under the ESA. As stipulated by the MMPA and ESA, information on the species and numbers of protected marine species is required to estimate the number of animals that might be affected by a specific activity. The Navy performs quantitative analyses to estimate the number of marine mammals and sea turtles that could be affected by at-sea training and testing activities. A key element of this quantitative impact analysis is knowledge of the abundance (number of animals) of the species in specific areas where those activities will occur. The most appropriate unit of metric for this type of analysis is density, which is the number of animals present per unit area (typically expressed as the number of animals per km<sup>2</sup>).

This report includes a description of the currently available density data used in the "Phase IV" quantitative impact analysis for each marine mammal and sea turtle species present in the Navy's Hawaii-California Training and Testing (HCTT) Study Area. Phase IV is the fourth implementation of the Navy's at-sea environmental planning process, which consists of a comprehensive, integrated process to preserve access to and use of Navy at-sea training ranges, testing ranges, and operating areas (OPAREAs) by addressing encroachment and environmental compliance issues. In addition to preserving access to and use of the Navy's ranges, the purpose of at-sea environmental planning is to comply thoroughly with environmental laws and regulations.

For most cetacean species, abundance is estimated using line-transect analyses (Barlow, 2016; Barlow & Forney, 2007; Bradford et al., 2021), mark-recapture studies (Calambokidis et al., 2008), or more recently, habitat-based density models or species distribution models (SDMs) (Becker et al., 2016; Becker et al., 2018; Becker et al., 2020a; Becker et al., 2022a; Forney et al., 2015). SDMs estimate cetacean density as a continuous function of habitat variables (e.g., sea surface temperature, water depth), allowing density estimates to be made on finer spatial and temporal scales that are more useful for impact assessments. The methods used to estimate pinniped at-sea densities are typically different than those used for cetaceans, because pinnipeds are not limited to the water and spend a significant amount of time on land (e.g., during breeding). Pinniped abundance is generally estimated via shore counts of animals on land at known haul-out sites or by counting the number of pups weaned at rookeries and applying a correction factor to estimate the abundance of the population. With the Navy's analysis focused on in-water acoustic impacts, an in-water abundance for pinniped species must be inferred from the shore-based abundance where actual in-water survey data are not available. To calculate an in-water density, the species' region-specific abundance is calculated and divided by a defined distribution area. Abundance estimates for sea turtle species have been derived from in-water survey data in selected areas (e.g. Garrison et al., 2019), but often rely on published abundance and distribution data from nesting sites.

For all marine species, a significant amount of effort is required to collect and analyze data to produce a density estimate. The Navy has been a leader in funding research aimed specifically at increasing our understanding of marine mammal species density and distribution patterns, including supporting systematic surveys, tagging and acoustic studies, and improvements to methods used to derive density estimates. Ideally, density data would be available for all marine species throughout all the Navy's study areas year-round, in order to best estimate the potential impacts of Navy activities. However, there is no single source of density data for every area, species, and season because of the fiscal costs, resources, and effort involved in providing enough survey coverage to sufficiently estimate density. Therefore, to characterize marine species density for large oceanic regions, the Navy needed to review, critically assess, and prioritize existing density estimates from multiple sources, requiring the development of a systematic method for selecting the most appropriate density estimate for each combination of species, area, and season. The resulting compilation and structure of the selected marine species density data resulted in the Navy Marine Species Density Database (NMSDD), a GIS-based inventory of the best available marine species density data for each of the Navy's study areas. The Navy's protocol for selecting the best available density estimates is based on an established hierarchal approach that is described in detail in past density technical reports (U.S. Department of the Navy, 2015, 2017).

The density data selection process ensures that the best available estimate is used for each species considered and that there is only one representative density value for each geographic location. The hierarchical ranking process is applied on a species-by-species basis since available data sources often vary by species. The results are species-specific density data files that are compilations of density data from potentially multiple sources, are defined seasonally where possible, and provide density values for each geographic area of interest. NMSDD GIS files for the HCTT Study Area are currently stratified by four seasons (Winter: December–February; Spring: March–May; Summer: June–August; Fall: September–November), although density data are not always available at this temporal scale. For example, SDMs developed for the California Current Ecosystem have been used to produce density surfaces for a combined "summer/fall" period (Becker et al., 2020a), and are thus used to represent both summer and fall in the NMSDD. For gray whale and some of the pinniped species, monthly density estimates were available and incorporated into the NMSDD.

Uncertainty in published density estimates is typically large because of the low number of sightings available for their derivation. Uncertainty is typically expressed by the coefficient of variation (CV) of the estimate, which is derived using standard statistical methods and describes the amount of variation with respect to the population mean. It is expressed as a fraction or sometimes a percentage and can range upward from zero, indicating no uncertainty, to high values. When the CV exceeds 1.0, the estimate is very uncertain. For example, a CV of 0.85 would indicate high uncertainty in the mean density estimate. As used in this report, uncertainty is an indication of variation in an estimate that is unique to each data source and is dependent on how the values were derived. Each source of data may use different methods to estimate density, of which uncertainty in the estimate can be directly related to the method applied.

To maintain and update accurate density data on the marine species in the Navy's study areas, a partnership between the National Marine Fisheries Service (NMFS), scientific experts, and the Navy has

resulted in continual improvements to the NMSDD, from its initial development in 2008 to the present. The availability of additional systematic survey data, as well as improvements to spatial habitat modeling methods used to estimate species density, have resulted in substantial improvements to the NMSDD during the last 15 years. The current Phase IV improvements are summarized in the Executive Summary and highlighted in Appendix A, which provides a detailed comparison of densities developed for Phase III (U.S. Department of the Navy, 2017) with those more recently developed and described in this report for Phase IV.

NOTE: The density data are organized by species and presented in groups of related taxa within Sections 4 through 11 of this report. Within each individual species section, density data are described for the HCTT Study Areas as appropriate. Information on which species are found in the Study Area is provided in Table 3-1.

## 2 NMSDD HCTT STUDY AREA AND MAIN DATA SOURCES USED

The following sections describe the HCTT Study Area for which density data have been compiled and incorporated into the NMSDD Phase IV, and a summary of the main sources of Phase IV density data. Improvements that have been made to the density data included in the NMSDD from Phase III to Phase IV are summarized in the Executive Summary and noted as relevant within the individual species sections included in Chapters 4-10. A detailed comparison of the density data used in Phase III with those used in Phase IV is provided in Appendix A.

## 2.1 HAWAII-CALIFORNIA TRAINING AND TESTING STUDY AREA

To better support military readiness and to provide comprehensive and consistent environmental documentation for areas offshore of California in Phase IV, the Navy expanded the Southern California portion of the Phase III Hawaii-Southern California Training and Testing (HSTT) Study Area to include the Northern California (NOCAL) Range Complex, the Point Mugu Sea Range (PMSR) off Central California, and additional areas adjacent to the existing Southern California (SOCAL) Range Complex. The HCTT Study Area includes these additional areas as well as three existing range complexes included in the previous HSTT Study Area: the SOCAL Range Complex, Hawaii Range Complex (HRC), and Silver Strand Training Complex (SSTC) (Figure 2-1). In addition, both the HSTT and HCTT Study Areas included three representative transit corridor study areas to represent Navy transit from one range complex to another. Two of the representative transit corridor study areas are located within the notional route representing Navy transit between SOCAL and HRC, one in the western portion of the route and another in the eastern portion of the route, to ensure that the full range of environmental conditions were evaluated. A third representative transit corridor study area was placed to the west of the Hawaii OPAREA to ensure that Navy transit to Guam was also assessed. In addition to the areas included in the Phase III HSTT Density Technical Report (U.S. Department of the Navy, 2017), this report thus includes density data for the additional areas included in Phase IV (Figure 2-2).

Throughout this report, "HRC" refers to the Hawaii portion of the HCTT Study Area, and "CAL-BCPM" refers to the California and Baja, California Peninsula Mexico portion of the HCTT Study Area.



Figure 2-1: Hawaii-California Training and Testing (HCTT) Study Area



Figure 2-2: Comparison of HSTT (Phase III) and HCTT (Phase IV) Study Areas with Density Extents

## 2.2 PHASE IV DENSITY DATA

The main sources of density data incorporated into the NMSDD and used for the Navy's Phase IV analyses are described below.

### 2.2.1 CETACEANS

The majority of data used to describe cetacean densities within the HCTT Study Area were estimated from systematic line-transect shipboard surveys conducted by NMFS SWFSC and PIFSC. The SWFSC/PIFSC surveys are typically conducted in summer/fall (roughly July–November) and cover two major study areas relevant to the HCTT Study Area: (1) the California Current Ecosystem (CCE), which includes waters off the U.S. West Coast between the shore and approximately 300 nautical miles [nm] offshore, and 2) the Hawaiian Islands Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ), which includes waters within the entire EEZ, but with increased survey effort often focused on areas around the Main Hawaiian Islands. Data from these surveys have been used to develop habitat-based density models and to derive design-based density estimates using line-transect analyses as described below.

#### NMFS SWFSC Habitat-Based Density Models for the California Current Ecosystem (CCE Models)

#### Summer/Fall

SWFSC has been developing predictive habitat-based density models for cetaceans in the CCE for more than 20 years. Habitat variables used in the density models have included temporally dynamic environmental measures (e.g., sea surface temperature, mixed layer depth), as well as more static geographical measures (e.g., water depth, bathymetric slope). The CCE habitat models have received extensive validation using a variety of methods including cross validation (Barlow et al., 2009; Becker et al., 2010; Forney, 2000; Forney et al., 2012), predictions on novel data sets (Barlow et al., 2009; Becker et al., 2012a; Becker et al., 2014; Forney et al., 2012), and expert opinion (Barlow et al., 2009; Forney et al., 2012). One of the greatest strengths of the SWFSC dataset is the broad, consistent survey coverage of the CCE study area over multiple years, which has supported continual improvements in the development of both robust habitat-based density models and design-based estimates (e.g., Barlow & Forney, 2007; Becker et al., 2020b).

For the Navy's Phase III analyses, model predictions from the then-current CCE model predictions (Becker et al., 2012b) were provided to the Navy in ArcGIS format and incorporated into the NMSDD (U.S. Department of the Navy, 2015). These models were developed using seven years of systematic line-transect data collected in the CCE between 1991 and 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). Model results were provided for striped dolphin (*Stenella coeruleoalba*), short-beaked common dolphin (*Delphinus delphis delphis*), long-beaked common dolphin (*Delphinus delphis bairdii*), common bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*), Risso's dolphin (*Grampus griseus*), Pacific white-sided dolphin (*Lagenorhynchus obliquidens*), northern right whale dolphin (*Lissodelphis borealis*), Dall's porpoise (*Phocoenoides dalli*), sperm whale (*Physeter macrocephalus*), fin whale (*Balaenoptera physalus*), blue whale (*Balaenoptera musculus*), humpback whale (*Megaptera novaeangliae*), Baird's beaked whale (*Berardius bairdii*), and a small beaked whale guild (including Cuvier's beaked whale [*Ziphius cavirostris*] and *Mesoplodon* spp.).

More recently, in support of the Navy's Phase IV NMSDD needs described in this report, improved methods were used to develop a new set of CCE habitat-based density models that included two additional sets of survey data collected in 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). In addition to the

models developed previously for the 13 species and guild listed above, sample sizes were sufficient to develop the first model-based density estimates for minke whale (*B. acutorostrata*) in this study area. Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected in 2018 off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently-developed techniques for deriving more comprehensive estimates of uncertainty in SDM predictions (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide variance estimates for the model-based abundance estimates. The model-based analyses provided updated density estimates for summer and fall for most cetacean species occurring off California and within the HCTT Study Area. Within the CCE study area, density predictions for daily composites of relevant environmental predictors covering the more recent survey periods (1996–2018) were averaged to produce spatial grids of average species density at 10 km x 10 km resolution, as well as spatially-explicit measures of uncertainty (Becker et al., 2020a). Final model predictions were provided to the Navy in ArcGIS format and incorporated into the NMSDD for the current Phase IV analyses.

For those species for which there were not sufficient sample sizes to produce habitat-based density models, design-based estimates derived from the 1991-2014 SWFSC ship surveys (Barlow, 2016) were used (given the heterogeneity in effort during the 2018 SWFSC ship survey (Henry et al., 2020), these data could not be used for design-based estimation).

#### Winter/Spring

As noted above, habitat-based density models have been developed for many cetacean species in the CCE using systematic survey data collected off the U.S. West Coast since 1991. Most of this survey effort has been limited to the summer and fall months, because weather conditions off the majority of the U.S. West Coast make systematic ship-based surveys difficult to conduct during winter and spring. In waters off southern California, California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations (CalCOFI) cruises have been conducted quarterly along predetermined track lines since 1949, with a primary focus of collecting hydrographic and biological data at established water sampling stations, as well as while transiting between stations. Marine mammal sighting data have been collected using line-transect methods on the CalCOFI cruises since 2004, allowing for the derivation of seasonal design-based cetacean density estimates (Campbell et al., 2015).

For the Navy's Phase III analyses, Becker et al. (2017) used CalCOFI sighting data collected during winter and spring between 2005 and 2015 to provide the first habitat-based density models for three species with sufficient sample sizes for modeling: humpback whale, short-beaked common dolphin, and Dall's porpoise. Model results provided fine scale (10 km) density predictions for these species during the cool seasons. Density predictions for distinct 8-day composites covering the entire survey period (2005– 2015) were averaged to produce spatial grids of average species density at 10 km<sup>2</sup> resolution, as well as spatially-explicit measures of uncertainty (Becker et al., 2017). Final model predictions were provided to the Navy in ArcGIS format and incorporated into the NMSDD for their Phase III analyses.

More recently, additional CalCOFI survey data collected from 2015–2020 provided an opportunity to update the winter/spring models previously developed for humpback whale, short-beaked common dolphin, and Dall's porpoise, and to develop new models for fin whale and Pacific white-sided dolphin (Becker et al., In Prep.) Habitat-based density models specific to winter and spring were developed for these five cetacean species for waters off southern/central California using the 2005–2020 CalCOFI

shipboard survey data (Becker et al., In Prep.). However, model predictions only covered the winter/spring CalCOFI study area, which extends out to only 125 degrees W longitude and north to 38 degrees N latitude (Becker et al., 2017). To produce density estimates for the Navy HCTT study areas north of the CalCOFI survey region, and for species for which winter/spring density data were not available, both the CalCOFI winter/spring models and the CCE summer/fall models were used to derive winter/spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). Separate winter (December-February) and spring (March-May) model predictions were made using daily environmental composites covering the five most recent years of the analysis (2017-2021) for striped dolphin, short-beaked common dolphin, long-beaked common dolphin, Dall's porpoise, minke whale, and fin whale. For many species, the model predictions represent the first spatially resolved density estimates for winter and spring in the CCE study area. For humpback whale, winter and spring model predictions were merged with predictions from a finer-scale nearshore model that has received extensive cross validation (Forney et al. In Prep.), thus providing the most robust predictions available for this species.

Abrahms et al. (2019) developed an ensemble model to predict year-round blue whale habitat suitability in the CCE. To derive blue whale winter and spring density estimates, probability of occurrence predictions for winter and spring based on Abrahms et al. (2019) were scaled by summer/fall abundance predictions from the CCE models (Becker et al., 2020a).

#### NMFS SWFSC/PIFSC Habitat-Based Density Models for the Hawaiian Islands EEZ (HI EEZ Models)

In support of the Navy's Phase III analysis, spatial predictions of cetacean densities and measures of uncertainty were developed using survey data collected by SWFSC/PIFSC in the Central North Pacific in 1997–2006, within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002 and 2010, and in waters surrounding Palmyra Atoll/Kingman Reef in 2011 and 2012 (Forney et al., 2015). The combined 1997–2012 survey data were used to update previous Central North Pacific/HI EEZ models (Becker et al., 2012c), and new grid-based prediction methods provided density estimates of cetaceans in this study area at ~25 km x 25 km spatial resolution and monthly time scales. The monthly model predictions were averaged across the course of the survey periods and provided to the Navy in ArcGIS format for incorporation into the NMSDD Phase III analyses.

New survey data collected by NMFS (partially funded by the Navy) within the HI EEZ during the summer and fall of 2017 and the winter of 2020 supported the derivation of updated cetacean density estimates from both design- and model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2021; Becker et al., 2022b; Bradford et al., 2021). The winter sighting data also enabled an examination of seasonal differences in the abundance and distribution of cetaceans, and supported the development of a new habitat-based density model for humpback whale that provided monthly density predictions for this species (Becker et al., 2022b). New habitat-based density models were also developed for the pelagic and insular stocks of pantropical spotted dolphins (*Stenella attenuata*), the pelagic stock of common bottlenose dolphins, the pelagic stock of false killer whale (*Pseudorca crassidens*), striped dolphins, rough-toothed dolphins (*Steno bredanensis*), Risso's dolphins, short-finned pilot whales (*Globicephala macrorhynchus*), sperm whale, and Bryde's whales (*Balaenoptera edeni*) (Becker et al., 2021; Becker et al., 2022b). The models developed for both pantropical spotted and common bottlenose dolphins were stock specific, and thus more informative for management applications than the previous models built for these species that did not differentiate between stocks. The new models represent an improvement to the models available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015), because they more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution), and they better accounted for uncertainty in the resulting abundance estimates. The additional sighting data also provided an opportunity to update design-based estimates for the majority of species using the most current detection functions and new estimates of trackline detection probabilities that consider the effect of survey sighting conditions (Bradford et al., 2021).

Sighting data collected from systematic ship surveys within the central Pacific between 1986 and 2017, including the three Hawaiian Islands EEZ surveys in 2002, 2010, and 2017, supported the development of a habitat-based density model specific to the Hawaii Pelagic Stock of false killer whale (*Pseudorca crassidens*), and a design-based estimate specific to the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands Stock (Becker et al., 2021; Bradford et al., 2020). This represents a substantial improvement from Phase III, when the density estimates were not stock specific.

#### Baja California Peninsula, Mexico.

As shown in Figure 2-2, both the previous Phase III HSTT and current Phase IV HCTT Study Areas include waters off the Baja California Peninsula, Mexico. For the Phase III analysis, cetacean density estimates for these waters were available from broad-scale design-based estimates based on nine NMFS SWFSC shipboard surveys conducted between 1986 and 1996 (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003). Their study area encompassed more than 25 million km<sup>2</sup>, and included portions of SWFSC's CCE, Central Pacific, and Eastern Tropical Pacific study areas. Density estimates were stratified geographically by 5-degree squares of latitude and longitude, and despite their large spatial resolution, were the only available density estimates for most cetaceans off the Baja California Peninsula at that time. For the Navy's Phase III analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates were corrected for updated g(0) estimates provided by Barlow (2015) using the average Beaufort sea state value for on-effort transects within the strata contributing to density estimates and the mean g(0) for that Beaufort value (i.e., mean Beaufort value = 3.5).

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy helped to fund the 2018 SWFSC ship survey that covered waters along the west coast of southern Canada (Vancouver Island), the west coast of the United States, and Baja California out to a distance of approximately 200 nautical miles offshore (Henry et al., 2020). The 2018 survey was conducted as part of the Pacific Marine Assessment Program for Protected Species (PacMAPPS), a collaborative effort between NOAA Fisheries, the U.S. Navy, and BOEM to collect data necessary to produce updated abundance estimates for cetaceans in the CCE study area. For the purpose of improving density estimates for waters off the Baja California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Models were developed for long- and short-beaked common dolphins, Risso's dolphin, Pacific white-sided dolphin, striped dolphin, common bottlenose dolphin, sperm whale, blue whale, fin whale, and humpback whale, and provided the first spatially-explicit estimates of average species density and abundance for waters off the Baja California peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a). These models represent a

major improvement over density estimates previously used for management purposes in waters west of the Baja California Peninsula, because they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty.

For those species with insufficient sample sizes to develop habitat-based density models, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates were corrected for updated g(0) estimates provided by Barlow (2015) as described above for the Phase III analyses, but using additional strata to cover the expanded HCTT Study Area off the Baja California Peninsula (see Figure 2-2).

### 2.2.2 PINNIPEDS

Pinniped density estimates are not model-based and are essentially calculated as an abundance divided by an area. Phase IV densities for pinnipeds relied on published data on the occurrence and distribution of the species, including data from telemetry studies, that enabled the Navy to define spatial strata with greater precision and better represent species' distribution than in Phase III. Greater precision in density estimates was achieved by tailoring species' spatial distributions to create more representative spatial strata. For example, harbor seal abundance estimates were derived for each island in the Channel islands based on counts by Lowry et al. (2021) over the four years from 2016 – 2019. These islandspecific abundance estimates were used to calculate densities that more closely aligned with the tendency for harbor seals to remain closer to traditional haulout sites and in nearshore waters.

Temporal variations in species-specific distribution patterns were also incorporated into density estimates to more accurately match migration and haul-out behaviors unique to each species. Monthly varying densities were calculated for northern fur seal and northern elephant seal and temporal strata defined by unique monthly ranges to represent breeding and non-breeding seasons were used for harbor seal, California sea lion, Guadalupe fur seal, and Steller sea lion. For northern fur seals, monthly varying densities captured this species relatively rapid fluctuation in abundance along the West Coast as migrating fur seals from the larger Eastern Pacific stock enter the Study Area near the end of their migration and then begin their return trip shortly thereafter.

For all pinniped species, in-water abundance estimates were derived by factoring in haulout behavior, represented as an average percentage of time in the water. The in-water percentage can vary by season (non-breeding and breeding), age (pup, juvenile, and adult), sex, and location. Not all species have data available to incorporate all these variations; however, as available, these data were used to tailor in-water abundance estimates for each season, age, class, and location to estimate the species in-water abundance and calculate an in-water density estimate. Spatial strata were developed specifically for each species based on published and unpublished data on habitat preferences. The primary factors defining spatial strata were bathymetry and distance from shore. Published ranges defining species' distributions were available for Guadalupe fur seal, California sea lion, and sea otter, and were used in their respective density calculations.

## 2.2.3 SEA TURTLES

Phase IV densities for sea turtles relied on published and unpublished data on the occurrence and distribution of species and on expert opinion from sea turtle researchers in California and Hawaii. Data reported by Benson et al. (2020) supported density estimates for leatherback sea turtles off California,

and Eguchi et al. (2018) provided a density for loggerhead sea turtles in the Southern California Bight during anomalously warm sea surface temperatures. Densities were not estimated for either species off California in Phase III. Green sea turtles densities in San Diego Bay were revised based on new distribution predictions by Eguchi et al. (2020). There were insufficient data to estimate green sea turtle densities in the Southern California Bight; however, unpublished telemetry data and reports of a potential population around Santa Catalina Island are noted. In addition, a new density estimate was derived for green sea turtles off the BCPM.

In the Hawaiian Islands, sea turtle densities were based on unpublished Navy survey data, the same data used for Phase III. A sea turtle guild was used in Phase III to represent all five species collectively, because species identification during the aerial surveys was not possible. However, the Navy's acoustic impacts analysis requires species-specific density estimates. To derive individual densities for the five sea turtle species, the Navy made assumptions on the likelihood of occurrence based on habitat preferences and observations for a nearshore stratum (extending from shore to the 100 m depth contour) and an offshore stratum (beyond the 100 m depth contour) using NMFS longline fisheries bycatch data. Based on these assumptions, 99 percent of sea turtles in the nearshore waters were estimated to be green sea turtles, which is consistent with habitat preferences, estimated population sizes, and observations. In the offshore stratum, loggerhead and olive ridley sea turtles were estimated to make up approximately two thirds of bycatch from 2010 – 2020, which translated into the highest sea turtle density estimates beyond the 100 m depth contour.

## **3 INDIVIDUAL SPECIES' DENSITY PROFILES PHASE IV**

The remainder of this document describes the density data that were incorporated into the NMSDD and are being used by the Navy for modelling the potential exposure of each species to Navy sound sources in the HCTT Study Area. Species are presented in groups of related taxa: baleen whales, sperm whales, delphinids, porpoises, beaked whales, pinnipeds, and sea turtles. Within each group, species are presented in alphabetical order by their scientific name; hence, the scientific names are presented before the common names. This organization scheme keeps closely related species together. Information on which species are found in the HCTT Study Area is provided in Table 3-1.

There are three elements in each species profile: (1) species-specific information related to stock structure, (2) information on the density data used for different regions within the HCTT Study Area, and (3) maps of the estimated species density in the Study Area. Each of these elements is described in more detail below. In a few cases, one of the elements may be expanded or removed based on special circumstances for that species.

### **3.1 SPECIES DESCRIPTIONS**

Within each species description, information on stocks recognized by NMFS is provided. Stocks are the management unit used by NMFS for most species (Carretta et al., 2022); however, NMFS has recently identified distinct population segments (DPSs) for a few species to refine management and listing under the ESA (e.g., humpback whales and green sea turtles). For those stocks and DPSs that are Threatened or Endangered, the Navy needs to be aware of stock structure and the likelihood of interacting with a particular stock or DPS. In the field, it may be quite difficult to define which stock or DPS an individual or group of animals belongs to, particularly if the geographic ranges of two or more stocks overlap, as it does for species such as humpback whales, killer whales, and bottlenose dolphins. In these cases, it is challenging to obtain a stock- or DPS-specific density estimate. When possible, densities are provided for specific stocks, but for most cases, density estimates are reported for the species as a whole.

## **3.2 TABLES**

The sources of density data are summarized in the text and the density values used in the NMSDD Phase IV are reported in a table that appears in each species description. Specific uniform density values are provided for designed-based estimates as well as pinnipeds, sea otter, and sea turtles. If a quantitative density range is provided, this indicates that more than one uniform density estimate was applied to the region (e.g., where there may be stratified density estimates applicable to different portions of the region). When density data were provided by species distribution models, the letter "S" is used to indicate that density values vary spatially throughout the study area. In all cases, given the different data sources and their varying spatial resolution, the table should be viewed concurrently with the density maps (described in the next section).

Table 3-1: Species with Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area Density Estimates Included in the					
NMSDD Phase IV <sup>1</sup>					

Taxonomic Name	Taxonomic Name Common Name		HCTT CAL- BCPM					
Cetaceans (Order Cetacea)								
Baleen Whales (Suborder Mysticeti)								
Balaenoptera acutorostrata	Common or dwarf minke whale	Х	Х					
Balaenoptera borealis	Sei whale	Х	Х					
Balaenoptera edeni	Bryde's whale	Х	Х					
Balaenoptera musculus	Blue whale	Х	Х					
Balaenoptera physalus	Fin whale	Х	Х					
Eschrichtius robustus	Gray whale		Х					
Megaptera novaeangliae	Humpback whale	Х	Х					
Toothed Whales (Suborder Odontoceti)								
Sperm Whales (Family Physeteridae [sperm	whale] and Family Kogiidae [pygmy	and dwarf spe	erm whale])					
Kogia breviceps	Pygmy sperm whale	Х	X <sup>2</sup>					
Kogia sima	Dwarf sperm whale	Х	X <sup>2</sup>					
Physeter macrocephalus	Sperm whale	Х	Х					
Dolphins (Family Delphinidae)	•	•						
Delphinus delphis bairdii	Long-beaked common dolphin		Х					
Delphinus delphis delphis	Short-beaked common dolphin		Х					
Feresa attenuata	Pygmy killer whale	Х						
Globicephala macrorhynchus	Short-finned pilot whale	Х	Х					
Grampus griseus	Risso's dolphin	Х	Х					
Lagenodelphis hosei	Fraser's dolphin	Х						
Lagenorhynchus obliquidens	Pacific white-sided dolphin		Х					
Lissodelphis borealis	Northern right whale dolphin		Х					
Orcinus orca	Killer whale	Х	Х					
Peponocephala electra	Melon-headed whale	Х						
Pseudorca crassidens	False killer whale	Х	BCPM only					
Stenella attenuata	Pantropical spotted dolphin	Х	BCPM only					
Stenella coeruleoalba	Striped dolphin	Х	Х					
Stenella longirostris	Spinner dolphin	Х						
Steno bredanensis	Rough-toothed dolphin	Х						
Tursiops truncatus	Common bottlenose dolphin	Х	Х					
Porpoises (Family Phocoenida)	•							
Phocoenoides dalli	Dall's porpoise		Х					
Phocoena phocoena	Harbor porpoise		Х					
Beaked Whales (Family Ziphiidae)								
Berardius bairdii	Baird's beaked whale		Х					

Taxonomic Name	Common Name	HCTT HRC	HCTT CAL- BCPM			
Indopacetus pacificus	Longman's beaked whale	Х				
Mesoplodon carlhubbsi	Hubbs' beaked whale		X <sup>3</sup>			
Mesoplodon densirostris	Blainville's beaked whale	Х	X <sup>3</sup>			
Mesoplodon ginkgodens	Ginkgo-toothed beaked whale		X <sup>3</sup>			
Mesoplodon perrini	Perrin's beaked whale		X <sup>3</sup>			
Mesoplodon peruvianus	Pygmy beaked whale		X <sup>3</sup>			
Mesoplodon stejnegeri	Stejneger's beaked whale		X <sup>3</sup>			
Ziphius cavirostris	Cuvier's beaked whale	Х	Х			
Pinnipeds (Order Carnivora, Family Pinniped	lia)					
Arctocephalus townsendi	Guadalupe fur seal		Х			
Callorhinus ursinus	Northern fur seal		Х			
Mirounga angustirostris	Northern elephant seal		Х			
Neomonachus schauinslandi	Hawaiian monk seal	Х				
Phoca vitulina	Harbor seal		Х			
Zalophus californianus	California sea lion		Х			
Eumetopias jubatus	Steller sea lion		Х			
Sea Otters (Order Carnivora, Family Mustilidae)						
Enhydra lutris neris	Southern sea otter		Х			
Sea Turtles (Order Testudines, Suborder Cry	ptodira)					
Chelonia mydas	Green sea turtle	Х	Х			
Eretmochelys imbricata	Hawksbill sea turtle	Х				
Caretta caretta	Loggerhead sea turtle	Х	Х			
Lepidochelys olivacea	Olive ridley sea turtle	Х				
Dermochelys coriacea	Leatherback sea turtle	Х	Х			

<sup>1</sup> Species for which existing data do not support the derivation of study-area specific density estimates do not have values included in the NMSDD Phase IV. They are indicated in the table as an acknowledgement of possible occurrence without a density assigned. Blank cells indicate lack of expected regular occurrence within a given area.

<sup>2</sup> Study Area density estimates are represented by a genus (*Kogia* spp.).

<sup>3</sup> Study Area density estimates are represented by a small beaked whale guild (includes Cuvier's beaked whale and beaked whales of the genus *Mesoplodon*).

The majority of density estimates used in the NMSDD Phase IV come from peer-reviewed publications that are cited in this report. In some cases, density estimates for a particular species are not specifically provided by published sources but can be derived based on the information included in the scientific literature. In all cases the sources and methods used to derive the estimates are summarized in this report.

## **3.3 MAPS**

Maps from the Geographic Information System database used in NMSDD Phase IV are provided for each species. Maps are only presented for areas where a species is expected to occur. For example, gray

whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*) do not regularly occur in Hawaii, but they do migrate through waters off the U.S. West Coast. Therefore, there are gray whale density maps for the eastern portion of the HCTT study area, but not a map for Hawaii. As noted in Section 1, shapefiles for the NMSDD Phase IV are currently stratified by four seasons; however, density data are rarely available at this temporal resolution. Therefore, for many species seasons will be combined or there will be only one annual map. For the few species for which monthly density estimates are available (e.g., humpback whales in Hawaii, northern fur seal), monthly maps are provided. Maps are not provided for seasons for which study area densities are expected to be zero. Except as noted in the individual species sections, the figures show density estimates as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species.

Density estimates for the HCTT Study Area are depicted in two separate maps: "HRC" refers to the Hawaii portion of the HCTT Study Area, and "CAL-BCPM" refers to the California and Baja California Peninsula, Mexico portion of the HCTT Study Area. Representative areas along the transit corridor linking California and Hawaii, one in the eastern portion and two in the western portion of the HCTT Study Area, were selected to represent the range of different habitats that could occur in the corridor. These areas are labeled as "Transit Corridor: Representative Study Area" on the maps.
# **4 BALEEN WHALES**

## 4.1 BALAENOPTERA ACUTOROSTRATA, COMMON OR DWARF MINKE WHALE

NMFS has designated three stocks of minke whale in the U.S. North Pacific: (1) the Hawaii stock, (2) the California/Oregon/Washington stock, and (3) the Alaska stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Minke whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, while animals in the transit corridor could belong to either stock.

**HRC.** For the Phase III analyses, the Navy used a density estimate that was acoustically derived from hydrophones at the Pacific Missile Range Facility off the northwest coast of Kauai (Martin, 2015; Martin & Matsuyama, 2015). This was considered the best available density estimate at the time given the lack of on-effort sighting data from available Hawaiian Islands EEZ line-transect surveys. More recently, Bradford et al. (2021) reported a uniform density value for minke whales of 0.00018 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.05). This estimate is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017, when minke whales were sighted while on systematic effort. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for 2017 is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor for winter, spring, and fall.

In the summer, minke whales are likely absent from low-productivity tropical waters (Jefferson et al., 2015; Perrin et al., 2009), and based on acoustic data, it is likely that in summer they have migrated north out of Hawaiian waters to feed (Martin et al., 2022). During three separate line-transect surveys of the Hawaii EEZ during summer and fall, minke whales were only seen and/or acoustically detected during the fall months (Barlow, 2006; Bradford et al., 2017; Bradford et al., 2021). Therefore, a density of zero is used for summer in HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** In support of the Navy's Phase IV NMSDD, improved methods were used to develop a new set of CCE habitat-based density models that included two additional sets of survey data collected in 2014 and 2018, which provided sufficient sample sizes to develop the first model-based density estimates for minke whale in this study area (Becker et al., 2020a). Model predictions yielded spatially explicit density estimates for minke whale off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall, thus providing a major improvement to the uniform density estimate used for Phase III. Density estimates from the minke whale model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

To produce density estimates for the cool season, the CCE minke whale model was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement from Phase III, when stratified uniform density estimates based on aerial line-transect data collected in winter and spring of 1991 and 1992 were used (Forney et al., 1995). The new model-based analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns, they are based on more recent survey data, and they better account for trackline detection probabilities (Becker et al., In Prep.). Density estimates from the minke whale model predictions were applied to the

portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a minke whale density estimate of 0.00054 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.42). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 4 1. Junnary of Density Values for Minike Whate in the Hawaii California Haming and resting Stady Area
--

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00018	0	0.00018	0.00018
W. Transit Corridor	0.00018	0	0.00018	0.00018
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0.00054	0.00054	0.00054	0.00054

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 4-1: Fall/Winter/Spring Distribution of Minke Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-2: Spring Distribution of Minke Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-3: Summer/Fall Distribution of Minke Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-4: Winter Distribution of Minke Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 4.2 BALAENOPTERA BOREALIS, SEI WHALE

NMFS recognizes three stocks of sei whales within the U.S. Pacific EEZ: (1) the Hawaii stock, (2) the California/Oregon/Washington stock, and (3) the Alaska stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The Hawaiian stock includes animals found within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ and in adjacent high seas waters. Sei whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, while animals in the transit corridor could belong to either stock.

**HRC.** Sei whales are seen infrequently near HRC, and are reported to be more abundant in the area during the cool seasons (Barlow, 2006). Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for sei whales of 0.00016 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.84) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This is the same density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses, but it is more precise (i.e., lower CV) because it was based on a more current detection function and new estimates of trackline detection probabilities that consider the effect of survey sighting conditions. This value is used for winter, spring, and fall.

In the summer, sei whales are likely absent from low productivity tropical waters (Jefferson et al., 2015), and during two separate line-transect surveys of the Hawaiian Islands EEZ during summer and fall, sei whales were only seen during the fall months (Barlow, 2006; Bradford et al., 2017). Therefore, a density of zero is used for summer in HRC and western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** Barlow (2016) provided a sei whale density estimate of 0.0001 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.05) for waters off central California in summer and fall based on survey data collected between 1991 and 2014. This density estimate was applied to waters south of Point Reyes (38°N), and the eastern portion of the transit corridor, and BCPM year-round since no season- or region-specific values are currently available. For California waters north of Point Reyes, Barlow (2016) provided a sei whale density estimate of 0.0003 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.52) that was applied to the portion of the HCTT Study area north of 38°N year-round.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00016	0	0.00016	0.00016
W. Transit Corridor	0.00016	0	0.00016	0.00016
E. Transit Corridor	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001
CAL	0.0001/0.0003	0.0001/0.0003	0.0001/0.0003	0.0001/0.0003
BCPM	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001	0.0001

Table 4-2: Summary of Density Values for Sei Whale in the Hawaii-California	<b>Training and Testing Study Area</b>
---	--

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 4-5: Fall/Winter/Spring Distribution of Sei Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-6: Annual Distribution of Sei Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 4.3 BALAENOPTERA EDENI, BRYDE'S WHALE

NMFS recognizes two stocks of Bryde's whales in the U.S. Pacific, the Eastern Tropical Pacific stock (whales found east of 150° W, including the Gulf of California and waters off California) and the Hawaii stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Bryde's whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, with the transition at 150° W longitude as defined by NMFS.

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated Bryde's whale density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for Bryde's whale represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. The updated Bryde's whale spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL/BCPM.** Barlow (2016) provided a Bryde's whale density estimate of 0.00005 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.05) for waters off central California in summer and fall based on survey data collected between 1991 and 2014. This density estimate was applied to CAL-BCPM and the eastern portion of the transit corridor year-round since no season- or region-specific values are currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005
CAL	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005
BCPM	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005

Table 4-3: Summary of Density Values for Bryde's Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 4-7: Annual Distribution of Bryde's Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-8: Annual Distribution of Bryde's Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 4.4 BALAENOPTERA MUSCULUS, BLUE WHALE

NMFS currently recognizes two stocks of blue whales in the North Pacific: an Eastern North Pacific stock and a Central North Pacific stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Theoretically, most of the blue whales in CAL-BCPM and the eastern portion of the transit corridor belong to the Eastern North Pacific stock. Blue whales in HRC and in the western portion of the transit corridor would most likely be members of the Central North Pacific stock.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2017) report a uniform density value for blue whales of 0.00006 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.12) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This is similar to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses (0.00005 animals/km<sup>2</sup>) but it is based on a more current detection function and new estimates of trackline detection probabilities that consider the effect of survey sighting conditions. This value is used for winter, spring, and fall.

In the summer, blue whales are considered absent in HRC, and blue whales were not sighted during systematic surveys of the Hawaiian Islands EEZ during summer and fall of 2002 or 2017 (Barlow, 2006). During a summer/fall line-transect survey in 2010, blue whales were seen within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ, but only during the fall months (Bradford et al., 2017). Therefore, a density of zero is used for summer in HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for blue whales based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated blue whale model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Abrahms et al. (2019) developed an ensemble model to predict year-round blue whale habitat suitability in the CCE. To derive blue whale winter and spring density estimates, probability of occurrence predictions for winter and spring based on Abrahms et al. (2019) were scaled by summer/fall abundance predictions from Becker et al. (2020a) to produce separate winter (December – February) and spring (March-May) density estimates. These estimates represent an improvement to the Campbell et al. (2015) winter/spring uniform density estimates used in Phase III, because they provide spatially-explicit density values which better capture species distribution patterns. Density estimates from the blue whale model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring. To improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitat-based density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of blue whale density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00006	0	0.00006	0.00006
W. Transit Corridor	0.00006	0	0.00006	0.00006
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
ВСРМ	S	S	S	S

Table 4-4: Summary of Density Values for Blue Wh	le in the Hawaii-California	Training and	<b>Testing Study Area</b>
--	-----------------------------	--------------	---------------------------

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 4-9: Fall/Winter/Spring Distribution of Blue Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-10: Spring Distribution of Blue Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-11: Summer/Fall Distribution of Blue Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-12: Winter Distribution of Blue Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 4.5 BALAENOPTERA PHYSALUS, FIN WHALE

NMFS recognizes three stocks of fin whales in U.S. Pacific waters: the Northeast Pacific stock, the California/Oregon/Washington stock, and the Hawaii stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The range of the Northeast Pacific stock ostensibly does not overlap with the HCTT Study Area (Young, 2022). Fin whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, but it is not clear where in the transit corridor one stock may overlap with the other.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for fin whales of 0.00008 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.99) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is used for winter, spring, and fall.

In summer, fin whales are likely absent from HRC, and during three separate line-transect surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ during summer and fall, fin whales were only seen during the fall months (Barlow, 2006; Bradford et al., 2017). Fin whales were not detected during the summer months of any year from 2011 to 2017 from passive acoustic recordings on an array of 14 hydrophones at the U.S. Navy Pacific Missile Range Facility off Kauai, Hawaii (Guazzo et al., 2021; Helble et al., 2020). Therefore, a density of zero is used for summer in HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for fin whales based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. There is a well-documented increasing trend in fin whale numbers off the west coast of the United States (Moore & Barlow, 2011; Nadeem et al. 2016), and a year covariate included in the fin whale model successfully captured this population trend (Becker et al., 2020a). Density estimates from the updated fin whale model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Habitat-based density models specific to winter/spring were recently developed for fin whales for waters off Southern California using 2005-2020 California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations (CalCOFI) shipboard survey data (Becker et al., In Prep.). To produce density estimates for the Navy HCTT study areas north of the CalCOFI survey region, the CalCOFI model was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement to the

Campbell et al. (2015) winter and spring uniform density estimates used in Phase III because they provide spatially-explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns, they are based on more recent survey data, they better account for trackline detection probabilities, and they include bias corrections to account for unidentified large whales that were actually fin whales (Becker et al., In Prep.). Density estimates from the fin whale model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of fin whale density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.0008	0	0.00008	0.00008
W. Transit Corridor	0.00008	0	0.00008	0.00008
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S

Table 4-5: Summary of Density Values for Fin Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

The units for numerical values are animals/ $km^2$ . 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 4-13: Fall/Winter/Spring Distribution of Fin Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-14: Spring Distribution of Fin Whale in CAL/BPCM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-15: Summer/Fall Distribution of Fin Whale in CAL/BPCM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-16: Winter Distribution of Fin Whale in CAL/BPCM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 4.6 ESCHRICHTIUS ROBUSTUS, GRAY WHALE

NMFS recognizes two stocks of gray whales in the North Pacific: the larger Eastern North Pacific stock and the highly endangered Western North Pacific stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Until recently, these two stocks were considered exclusive from each other, but recent satellite tagging, genetic studies, and photo mark-recapture data have suggested that there is some exchange of individuals (Mate et al., 2013; Mate et al., 2015). Further, photo-catalog comparisons of eastern and western North Pacific gray whale populations suggest that there is more exchange between the western and eastern populations than previously thought, since "Sakhalin" whales were sighted off Santa Barbara, California; British Columbia, Canada; and Baja California, Mexico (Weller et al., 2013). While it is possible that sightings of western population animals might be included in the data used to estimate gray whale density in the Eastern North Pacific, given the current paucity of data regarding the western population, as well as the very low population numbers, separate density estimates for the western population were not included in the NMSDD Phase IV. Density values in the NMSDD Phase IV are thus presumed to apply to the Eastern North Pacific stock of gray whales.

Eastern North Pacific gray whales are a nearshore species that migrate from feeding areas in the Bering and Chukchi Seas and the coast of the Alaskan Bight, British Columbia, and the Pacific Northwest to breeding areas in Baja California, Mexico (Jones et al., 1984; Rice & Wolman, 1971). They pass through the CAL-BCPM Study Area during their migration.

A group of a few hundred gray whales known as the Pacific Coast Feeding Group feeds along the Pacific coast between Southeast Alaska and Southern California throughout the summer and fall (Calambokidis et al., 2002). This group of whales has generated uncertainty regarding the stock structure of the Eastern North Pacific population (Carretta et al., 2017). Photo-identification, telemetry, and genetic studies suggest that the Pacific Coast Feeding Group is demographically distinct (Calambokidis et al., 2010; Frasier et al., 2011; Mate et al., 2010). Currently, the Pacific Coast Feeding Group is not treated as a distinct stock in the NMFS Stock Assessment Reports, but this may change in the future based on new information (Carretta et al., 2017).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur regularly in HRC or in the transit corridor. There were two sightings of what appeared to be a juvenile gray whale off the island of Hawaii in February 2022, but this is the first recorded sighting of this species in the central Tropical Pacific and it is considered very unusual (Baird et al., 2022).

**CAL-BCPM.** DeAngelis et al. (2011) developed a migration model that provides monthly, spatially explicit predictions of gray whale abundance along the U.S. West Coast from December through June. These monthly density estimates apply to a "main migration corridor" that extends from the coast to 10 km offshore north of Point Conception. A zone from the main migration corridor out to 47 km offshore is designated as an area of "potential presence". To derive a density estimate for this area, the Navy assumed that 1 percent of the population could be within the 47-km "potential presence" area during migration. Given the most recent stock assessment population estimate of 26,960 animals (Carretta et al., 2017), approximately 270 gray whales may use this corridor. Assuming the migration wave lasts 30 days, then 9 whales on average on any one day could occur in the "potential presence" area. The area from the main migration route offshore to 47 km from Point Conception to the Canadian border = 85,500 km<sup>2</sup>, so density within this zone = 0.00011 whales/km<sup>2</sup>. Based on recent analyses by Calambokidis et al. (*In Review*), the main migration corridor south of Point Conception was expanded to

include most of the Southern California Bight rather than multiple routes as originally designated by DeAngelis et al. (2011).

From July–November, gray whale occurrence off the U.S. West Coast is expected to consist primarily of whales belonging to the PCFG. Calambokidis et al. (2012) provided an updated analysis of the abundance of the PCFG whales in the Pacific Northwest and recognized that this group forms a distinct feeding aggregation. Based on photograph mark-recapture techniques, Calambokidis et al. (2017) reported an abundance estimate for the PCFG of 243 animals, assuming their range extended from 41 degrees north latitude to 51 degrees north latitude. Assuming they can occur from shore to 10 miles offshore, the resulting density estimate is 0.0084 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = NA). To be conservative, the Navy applied this estimate to the HCTT CAL Study Area north of Point Conception (34.45 degrees N). In the Southern California Bight south of Point Conception, Jefferson et al. (2014) provided density estimates for gray whales based on sighting data collected from 18 line-transect aerial surveys conducted between 2008 and 2013. For summer/fall, they reported an overall study area density estimate of 0.00059 animals/ $km^2$  (CV = 0.13), which the Navy conservatively applied from shore to 25 nm west of the Channel Islands for July-November. In the absence of region-specific data, this value was also used for the HCTT study area off the Baja California Peninsula. In winter/spring, Jefferson et al. (2014) provided an estimate of 0.01791 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.29) for the Santa Catalina Basin and 0.01066 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.76) for the San Nicolas Basin. These values were applied to the HCTT Study Area off the Baja California Peninsula for winter/spring, used roughly to approximate inshore (0–2.25 nm from shore) and offshore (2.25–20 nm from shore) migration corridors, respectively.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL: North of Point	c	0.0094	0.0094	c
Conception	5	0.0084	0.0084	S
CAL: South of Point	s	0 00059	0.00059	s
Conception	5	0.00035	0.00055	5
BCPM: shore to 2.25	0 01791	0 00059	0.00059	0.01791
nm west	0.01751	0.00055	0.00055	0.01751
BCPM: 2.25 nm-20	0.01066	0.00050	0.00050	0.01066
nm west	0.01000	0.00039	0.00039	0.01000

Table 4-6: Summary of Density Values for Gray Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 4-17: April Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-18: May Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-19: June Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-20: July-November Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-21: December Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-22: January Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-23: February Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-24: March Distribution of Gray Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 4.7 MEGAPTERA NOVAEANGLIAE, HUMPBACK WHALE

Humpback whales occur worldwide, with separate subspecies recognized for the North Pacific (Megaptera novaeangliae kuzira), the Atlantic (M. n. novaeangliae), and the Southern Hemisphere (M. n. australis). In all oceans, humpback whales are known to migrate seasonally from high latitude subarctic and temperate areas in the summer to low latitude subtropical and tropical areas in the winter (Barlow et al., 2011; Carretta et al., 2022). NMFS revised the ESA listing of humpback whales following a global Status Review and the identification of distinct population segments (DPSs). On September 8, 2016, NMFS's Final Rule was published (81 Federal Register 62259) to designate 14 DPSs worldwide, four of which occur in the North Pacific and were named based on their respective low latitude wintering areas: (1) Western North Pacific (listed as endangered under the ESA), (2) Hawaii (not listed), (3) Mexico (listed as threatened under the ESA), and (4) Central America (listed as endangered under the ESA). NMFS recently reevaluated the stock structure of humpback whales under the Marine Mammal Protection Act and designated five North Pacific stocks named based on their general wintering and summering area linkages: (1) Central America/Southern Mexico – California/Oregon/Washington, (2) Mainland Mexico – California/Oregon/Washington, (3) Mexico - North Pacific, (4) Hawaii, and (5) Western North Pacific (Carretta et al., 2023). Humpback whales occurring in the HRC belong to the Hawaii stock, while those occurring off CAL-BCPM belong mainly to the Central America/Southern Mexico - California/Oregon/Washington and Mainland Mexico - California/Oregon/Washington stocks (Curtis et al., 2022).

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ during the winter of 2020 supported the derivation of updated cetacean density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The winter sighting data supported both the analysis of seasonal differences in the abundance and distribution of cetaceans, and enabled the development of a new habitat-based density model for humpback whale that provided monthly density predictions for this species (Becker et al., 2022b). The average monthly density surface maps are generally consistent with documented humpback whale arrival and departure dates in the Hawaiian Islands EEZ, with peak abundance observed in late February through early April (e.g., Craig & Herman, 1997; Johnston et al., 2007; Mobley et al., 2001). The model-based abundance estimates show peak numbers of humpback whales present in the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in March, with few whales present from June through October. The new humpback whale model provides the first fine-scale (9 km x 9 km grid) monthly estimates of density and abundance for this species within waters of the Hawaiian Islands EEZ and represents a substantial improvement to the density data used in Phase III, which consisted of uniform density estimates for two strata: (1) an inner Main Hawaiian Islands stratum, and (2) the remainder of the Hawaiian Islands EEZ.

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for humpback whales based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. There is a well-documented increasing trend in humpback whale numbers off the west coast of the United States (Barlow et al., 2011; Calambokidis & Barlow,

2020), and a year covariate included in the humpback whale model successfully captured this population trend (Becker et al., 2020a). Density estimates from the updated humpback whale model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

To support management efforts for humpback whales along the California coast, Forney et al. (In Prep.) recently developed a fine-scale (3 km x 3 km) habitat-based density model for shelf and slope regions of the CCE based on survey and sighting data collected by SWFSC during 2005-2014. The model was parametrized using dynamic habitat variables and bathymetry data, and validation with independent data sets show that it successfully captured seasonal migration patterns during 2009-2020, including the unusual persistent year-round whale presence during the marine heat wave of 2014-2016. Modelbased humpback whale density estimates for 2016-2020 were then averaged to provide representative winter (December-February) and spring (March-May) density surfaces. For regions west of the Forney et al. (In Prep.) model predictions, the CCE humpback whale model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These winter and spring model predictions were merged with predictions from the Forney et al. (In Prep.) finer-scale nearshore model predictions, thus providing the most robust predictions currently available for this species. The merged humpback whale model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

To improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitat-based density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of humpback whale density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for Phase III density estimates), and improved, spatially-explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S

 Table 4-7: Summary of Density Values for Humpback Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study

 Area

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.


Figure 4-25: April Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-26: May Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-27: June-October Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-28: November Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-29: December Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-30: January Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-31: February Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-32: March Distribution of Humpback Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-33: Spring Distribution of Humpback Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-34: Summer/Fall Distribution of Humpback Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 4-35: Winter Distribution of Humpback Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### **5 SPERM WHALES**

### 5.1 KOGIA BREVICEPS, PYGMY SPERM WHALE

In U.S. Pacific waters, NMSF currently defines two stocks of pygmy sperm whales: the California/Oregon/Washington stock, and the Hawaii stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The two stocks are considered discrete from each other. Density values for the HCTT Study Area are presented differently for HRC and CAL-BCPM. In HRC, scientists have been able to gather enough data on pygmy sperm whales and dwarf sperm whales to provide density estimates for each species separately (Barlow, 2006). Fewer live sightings have occurred off the U.S. West Coast, so NMFS is only able to provide density values for *Kogia* as a genus (Barlow, 2016; Barlow & Forney, 2007; Ferguson & Barlow, 2003). Pygmy sperm whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, but it is unclear where one stock transitions into the other along the transit corridor.

Since density values for CAL-BCPM are provided for *Kogia* as a genus, study area density figures are presented following the density summaries for dwarf sperm whale.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for pygmy sperm whales of 0.01719 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.64) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is a year-round estimate, since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of pygmy sperm whales.

**CAL-BCPM.** The majority of field sightings of *Kogia* in the CCE are likely to have been pygmy sperm whales (Carretta et al., 2022). As noted above, *Kogia* species are treated as a genus in the CCE by scientists who have published species density estimates for this study area. In the summer and fall, Barlow (2016) provides a stratified uniform density estimate for *Kogia* of 0.00159 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.21) for waters off Southern California, 0.00654 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.61) for waters off Central California, and 0.00094 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.43) for waters off Northern California. Available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of pygmy sperm whales, so these estimates are considered to represent year-round density. For the Phase III analysis, the same estimate for Southern California was used; however, given the expanded HCTT Study Area, the estimates for the additional strata off California were entered into the NMSDD for the Phase IV analyses.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a *Kogia* density estimate of 0.00405 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.71). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.01719	0.01719	0.01719	0.01719
W. Transit Corridor	0.01719	0.01719	0.01719	0.01719
E. Transit Corridor	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159
CAL: North	0.00094	0.00094	0.00094	0.00094
CAL: Central	0.00654	0.00654	0.00654	0.00654
CAL: South	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159
BCPM	0.00405	0.00405	0.00405	0.00405

# Table 5-1: Summary of Density Values for Pygmy Sperm Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area



Figure 5-1: Annual Distribution of Pygmy Sperm Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 5.2 KOGIA SIMA, DWARF SPERM WHALE

In U.S. Pacific waters, NMFS currently defines two stocks of dwarf sperm whales: the California/Oregon/Washington stock, and the Hawaii stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The two stocks are considered discrete from each other. Density values for the HCTT Study Area are presented differently for HRC and CAL-BCPM. In HRC, scientists have been able to gather enough data on pygmy sperm whales and dwarf sperm whales to provide density estimates for each species separately (Barlow, 2006). Fewer live sightings have occurred off the U.S. West Coast, so NMFS is only able to provide density values for *Kogia* as a genus (Barlow, 2016; Barlow & Forney, 2007; Ferguson & Barlow, 2003). Dwarf sperm whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, but it is unclear where one stock transitions into the other along the transit corridor.

Since density values for CAL-BCPM are provided for *Kogia* as a genus, study area density figures are presented following the density summaries for dwarf sperm whale.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for dwarf sperm whales of 0.0153 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.78) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate is for the same year (2002) used previously in Phase III, but the more recent design-based estimate has been updated using a current detection function and new estimates of trackline detection probabilities that consider the effect of survey sighting conditions (Bradford et al., 2021). Since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of dwarf sperm whales, it is a year-round estimate.

**CAL-BCPM.** As noted above for pygmy sperm whale, dwarf sperm whales are not often seen off the west coast of the United States, and *Kogia* species are treated as a genus in the CCE by scientists who have published species density estimates for this study area (Barlow, 2016). In the summer and fall, Barlow (2016) provides a stratified uniform density estimate for *Kogia* of 0.00159 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.21) for waters off Southern California, 0.00654 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.61 for waters off Central California, and 0.00094 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.43) for waters off Northern California. Available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of dwarf sperm whales, so these estimates are considered to represent year-round density. For the Phase III analysis, the same estimate for Southern California was used; however, given the expanded HCTT Study Area, the estimates for the additional strata off California were entered into the NMSDD for the Phase IV analyses.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a *Kogia* density estimate of 0.00405 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.71). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.0153	0.0153	0.0153	0.0153
W. Transit Corridor	0.0153	0.0153	0.0153	0.0153
E. Transit Corridor	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159
CAL: North	0.00094	0.00094	0.00094	0.00094
CAL: Central	0.00654	0.00654	0.00654	0.00654
CAL: South	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159	0.00159
BCPM	0.00405	0.00405	0.00405	0.00405

# Table 5-2: Summary of Density Values for Dwarf Sperm Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and TestingStudy Area



Figure 5-2: Annual Distribution of Dwarf Sperm Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 5-3: Annual Distribution of Kogia spp. in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 5.3 PHYSETER MACROCEPHALUS, SPERM WHALE

NMFS recognizes three stocks of sperm whales in the North Pacific: the California/Oregon/Washington stock, the Hawaii stock, and the Alaska stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Sperm whales in HRC or CAL-BCPM are considered to belong to their respective separate stocks, but it is not clear where in the transit corridor one stock may overlap with the other.

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated sperm whale density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2021). The new habitat-based density model for sperm whale represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for variation in detection probabilities and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. The updated sperm whale spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for sperm whales based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, using methods described in Becker et al. (2020b), the CCE habitat-based density model for sperm whale was updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014. Unlike other SDMs developed for this species in the CCE study area, the final model included an interaction term between latitude and mixed layer depth, and provided improved predictions of sperm whale distribution patterns at a pixel resolution of 10 km x 10 km. Density estimates from this sperm whale model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall. Based on acoustic data, there is not a strong seasonal signal in sperm whale occurrence in the California Current (Posdaljian et al., In. Prep.), so the modeled estimates are used to represent year-round occurrence.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of sperm whale density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S



Figure 5-4: Annual Distribution of Sperm Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 5-5: Annual Distribution of Sperm Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 6 **DELPHINIDS (DOLPHINS)**

### 6.1 DELPHINUS DELPHIS BAIRDII, LONG-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN<sup>1</sup>

NMFS recognizes a single California stock of long-beaked common dolphins (Carretta et al., 2022). All the long-beaked common dolphins in the CAL-BCPM portion of HCTT are presumed to be from this stock. For the purposes of managing eastern tropical Pacific tuna fisheries long-beaked ("Baja neritic") common dolphins are managed as part of the "northern common dolphin" stock (Carretta et al., 2011).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur in HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for longbeaked common dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated long-beaked common dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g. Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE long-beaked common dolphin model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement from Phase III, when the summer/fall estimates were used for all seasons. The new model-based analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns in the cool seasons (Becker et al., In Prep.). The long-beaked common dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Society for Marine Mammalogy's Committee on Taxonomy currently recognizes all common dolphins as a single species, *D. delphis*. Long-and short-beaked common dolphins are still recognized as separate subspecies, *D. delphis bairdii* and *D. delphis delphis*, respectively. In the future it is possible that they will again be recognized as separate species, but additional taxonomic analyses are required.

spatially explicit estimates of long-beaked common dolphin density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Gerrodette & Eguchi, 2011), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 6-1: Summary of Density Values for Long-Beaked Common Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and
Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S



Figure 6-1: Spring Distribution of Long-Beaked Common Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-2: Summer/Fall Distribution of Long-Beaked Common Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-3: Winter Distribution of Long-Beaked Common Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.2 DELPHINUS DELPHIS DELPHIS, SHORT-BEAKED COMMON DOLPHIN<sup>2</sup>

NMFS recognizes a California/Oregon/Washington stock of short-beaked common dolphins in the U.S. EEZ (Carretta et al., 2022). This stock is the one that is expected to occur in CAL-BCPM, although off California there also may be an extension of the "northern common dolphin" stock managed separately for the tropical Pacific tuna fishery in the eastern tropical Pacific (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur within the HRC study area or western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for shortbeaked common dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated short-beaked common dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Habitat-based density models specific to winter/spring were recently developed for short-beaked common dolphin for waters off Southern California using 2005-2020 California Cooperative Oceanic Fisheries Investigations (CalCOFI) shipboard survey data (Becker et al., In Prep.). This model is an update to the Becker et al. (2017) model used in Phase III that was based on 2005-2015 data and provided the first winter/spring habitat-based density models for short-beaked common dolphins in Southern California waters. To produce density estimates for the Navy HCTT study areas north of the CalCOFI survey region, the more recent CalCOFI model was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the entire U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). Density estimates from the short-beaked common dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of short-beaked common dolphin density for waters off the Baja

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Society for Marine Mammalogy's Committee on Taxonomy currently recognizes all common dolphins as a single species, *D. delphis*. Long-and short-beaked common dolphins are still recognized as separate subspecies, *D. delphis bairdii* and *D. delphis delphis*, respectively. In the future it is possible that they will again be recognized as separate species, but additional taxonomic analyses are required.

California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 6-2: Summary of Density Values for Short-Beaked Common Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and
Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S



Figure 6-4: Spring Distribution of Short-Beaked Common Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-5: Summer/Fall Distribution of Short-Beaked Common Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-6: Winter Distribution of Short-Beaked Common Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.3 FERESA ATTENUATA, PYGMY KILLER WHALE

NMFS recognizes a single Hawaiian stock of pygmy killer whales (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for pygmy killer whales of 0.0042 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.75) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of pygmy killer whales.

**CAL-BCPM.** This tropical species is not typically observed off California, but one group of 27 animals was seen off Southern California during the SWFSC 2014 survey, most likely due to the unusually warm oceanographic conditions during the survey (Barlow, 2016). The on-effort sighting allowed for the derivation of the first pygmy killer whale density estimate for Southern California waters based on a multiple-covariate line-transect approach that incorporated new estimates of trackline detection probability (Barlow, 2015). The uniform density estimate of 0.00072 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.11) was incorporated into the NMSDD Phase IV for summer and fall, and represents a conservative value given that this species is not expected to regularly occur in the area (this was the same value used in Phase III).

Alea					
Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter	
HRC	0.0042	0.0042	0.0042	0.0042	
W. Transit Corridor	0.0042	0.0042	0.0042	0.0042	
E. Transit Corridor	0	0.00072	0.00072	0	
CAL	0	0.00072	0.00072	0	
BCPM	0	0.00072	0.00072	0	

 Table 6-3: Summary of Density Values for Pygmy Killer Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study

 Area



Figure 6-7: Annual Distribution of Pygmy Killer Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-8: Summer/Fall Distribution of Pygmy Killer Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.4 GLOBICEPHALA MACRORHYNCHUS, SHORT-FINNED PILOT WHALE

NMFS defines two stocks of short-finned pilot whales in the U.S. Pacific EEZ, a Hawaiian stock, and a California/Oregon/Washington stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The close association of short-finned pilot whales with the Hawaiian Islands (Mahaffy, 2012) means that individuals in HRC are from the Hawaii stock. Animals in CAL-BCPM are expected to be from the California/Oregon/Washington stock, but it is not clear where one stock merges into another in the transit corridor.

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated short-finned pilot whale density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for short-finned pilot whale represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. The updated short-finned pilot whale spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the two western representative transit corridors.

**CAL-BCPM.** Barlow (2016) provides a stratified uniform density estimate for short-finned pilot whale of 0.00126 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.74) for waters off Southern California, 0.00075 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.94) for waters off Central California, and 0.00056 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.84) for waters off Northern California. In the absence of seasonally specific data, these values were used to represent density year-round. For the Phase III analysis, the same estimate for Southern California was used; however, given the expanded HCTT Study Area, the estimates for the additional strata off California were entered into the NMSDD for the Phase IV analyses.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a short-finned pilot whale density estimate of 0.00021 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.71). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since no seasonally specific values are currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	0.00126	0.00126	0.00126	0.00126
CAL: North	0.00056	0.00056	0.00056	0.00056
CAL: Central	0.00075	0.00075	0.00075	0.00075
CAL: South	0.00126	0.00126	0.00126	0.00126
BCPM	0.00021	0.00021	0.00021	0.00021

Table 6-4: Summary of Density Values for Short-Finned Pilot Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and TestingStudy Area


Figure 6-9: Annual Distribution of Short-Finned Pilot Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-10: Annual Distribution of Short-Finned Pilot Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.5 GRAMPUS GRISEUS, RISSO'S DOLPHIN

NMFS defines two stocks of Risso's dolphins in the Pacific, a Hawaiian stock, and a California/Oregon/Washington stock (Carretta et al., 2022). While animals sighted in HRC or off California could presumably be assigned to their respective stocks, animals in the transit corridor could belong to either stock, as it is not clear where one stock merges into another.

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of the first habitat-based density models for Risso's dolphin in this study area (Becker et al., 2022b; Becker et al., 2021). The new habitat-based density models for Risso's dolphin represent a substantial improvement to the uniform density values used in Phase III (Bradford et al., (2017) because they provide spatially-explicit density and uncertainty predictions at ~9 km x 9 km resolution. The most recent model (Becker et al., 2022b) was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for Risso's dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated Risso's dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area north of Point Conception (34.45 degrees N), as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g., Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE Risso's dolphin model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement from Phase III, when stratified uniform density estimates based on aerial line-transect data collected in winter and spring of 1991 and 1992 were used (Forney et al., 1995). The new model-based analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns, they are based on more recent survey data, and they better account for trackline detection probabilities (Becker et al., In Prep.). Density estimates from the Risso's dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of Risso's dolphin density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of Point Conception. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 6-5: Summary of Density Values for Risso's Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study
Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S



Figure 6-11: Annual Distribution of Risso's Dolphin in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-12: Spring Distribution of Risso's Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-13: Summer/Fall Distribution of Risso's Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-14: Winter Distribution of Risso's Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.6 LAGENODELPHIS HOSEI, FRASER'S DOLPHIN

NMFS recognizes a single Hawaiian stock of Fraser's dolphins in U.S. waters (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for Fraser's dolphin of 0.01673 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.70) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of Fraser's dolphins.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species has not been observed on NMFS surveys in CAL-BCPM area (Hamilton et al., 2009) and they are not expected to occur there or in the eastern portion of the transit corridor.

# Table 6-6: Summary of Density Values for Fraser's Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.01673	0.01673	0.01673	0.01673
W. Transit Corridor	0.01673	0.01673	0.01673	0.01673
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
BCPM	0	0	0	0



Figure 6-15: Annual Distribution of Fraser's Dolphin in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.7 LAGENORHYNCHUS OBLIQUIDENS, PACIFIC WHITE-SIDED DOLPHIN

Two stocks of Pacific white-sided dolphin are recognized by NMFS (Carretta et al., 2022). One is a complex of units (the California/Oregon/Washington, Northern and Southern stocks) that contains two forms of the species, which should ostensibly be separate stocks. The area between 33°N and 36°N seems to be the overlap area of the two forms, which is in the vicinity of the Southern California Bight and northern Baja California; this area overlaps directly with CAL-BCPM. Until the difference between the two forms can be recognized in the field, the two stocks will be managed as a single unit (Carretta et al., 2022). The second stock recognized by NMFS is the North Pacific stock that does not occur in the HCTT Study Area (Young, 2022).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur within the HRC study area or western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for Pacific white-sided dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated Pacific white-sided dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g., Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE Pacific white-sided dolphin model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). For Phase III, uniform density estimates derived by Campbell et al. (2015) for Southern California waters were used for winter and spring, but these estimates did not include waters north of approximately 35 degrees N, and they did not capture the distribution of this species in largely shelf and slope waters. The new Pacific whitesided dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of Pacific white-sided dolphin density for waters off the Baja California peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of the U.S./Mexico border. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 6-7: Summary of Density Values for Pacific White-Sided Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and
Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S



Figure 6-16: Spring Distribution of Pacific White-Sided Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-17: Summer/Fall Distribution of Pacific White-Sided Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-18: Winter Distribution of Pacific White-Sided Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.8 LISSODELPHIS BOREALIS, NORTHERN RIGHT WHALE DOLPHIN

A single stock of northern right whale dolphins, the California/Oregon/Washington stock, is recognized by NMFS (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur within the HRC study area or western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for northern right whale dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated northern right whale dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g., Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE northern right whale dolphin model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement from Phase III, when stratified uniform density estimates based on aerial line-transect data collected in winter and spring of 1991 and 1992 were used (Forney et al., 1995). The new modelbased analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns, they are based on more recent survey data, and they better account for trackline detection probabilities (Becker et al., In Prep.). The northern right whale dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a northern right whale dolphin density estimate of 0.00357 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.84). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0.00357	0.00357	0.00357	0.00357

## Table 6-8: Summary of Density Values for Northern Right Whale Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training andTesting Study Area



Figure 6-19: Spring Distribution of Northern Right Whale Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-20: Summer/Fall Distribution of Northern Right Whale Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-21: Winter Distribution of Northern Right Whale Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.9 ORCINUS ORCA, KILLER WHALE

A single species of killer whale is currently recognized, but strong and increasing evidence indicates the possibility of several different species of killer whales worldwide, many of which are called "ecotypes" (Ford, 2008; Morin et al., 2010). The different geographic forms of killer whale are distinguished by distinct social and foraging behaviors and other ecological traits. In the North Pacific, these recognizable geographic forms are variously known as "residents," "transients," and "offshores" (Baird, 2000; Barrett Lennard et al., 1996).

Eight killer whale stocks are recognized within the Pacific U.S. EEZ, including (1) the Eastern North Pacific Alaska Resident stock - occurring from Southeast Alaska to the Bering Sea, (2) the Eastern North Pacific Northern Resident stock – occurring from British Columbia through Alaska, (3) the Eastern North Pacific Southern Resident stock – occurring mainly within the inland waters of Washington State and southern British Columbia but extending from central California into southern Southeast Alaska, (4) the West Coast Transient stock - occurring from Alaska through California, (5) the Gulf of Alaska, Aleutian Islands, and Bering Sea Transient stock - occurring from southeast Alaska to the Bering Sea, (6) the AT1 Stock – found only in Prince William Sound, (7) the Eastern North Pacific Offshore stock - occurring from Alaska through California, and (8) the Hawaiian stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Three separate pods comprise the Southern Resident stock, identified as the J, K, and L pods (Ford et al., 2000).

Killer whales sighted in HRC are most likely animals from the Hawaiian stock. Off CAL-BCPM, the stocks most likely to occur are the Offshore and the West Coast Transient stocks, although members of the Southern Resident Stock may seasonally be found off central and northern California.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for killer whale of 0.00007 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.06) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of killer whales.

**CAL-BCPM.** A combination of movement data (from both visual observations and satellite-linked tags) and detections from stationary acoustic recorders have provided information on the distribution of the Southern Resident stock of killer whale in waters off the U.S. West Coast (Hanson et al., 2018). These data have been used to develop state space movement models that provide estimates of the probability of occurrence (or relative density) of Southern Residents outside the Salish Sea, where they typically spend the majority of their time (Hanson et al., 2018). Since the total number of animals that comprise each pod is known, the relative density estimates were used in association with the total abundance estimates to derive absolute density estimates (i.e., number of animals/km<sup>2</sup>) in U.S. West Coast waters. Of the three pods, the K and L pods appear to have a more extensive and seasonally variable offshore coastal distribution, with rare sightings as far south as Monterey Bay, California (Carretta et al., 2019; Ford et al., 2000; Hanson et al., 2018). Based on the Hanson et al. (2018) analyses, members of the K and L pods may occur within the northern coastal portion of the HCTT study area from January to May, with zero density expected the rest of the year.

Due to the difficulties associated with reliably distinguishing the different stocks of killer whales from atsea sightings, density estimates for the rest of the stocks are presented as a whole (i.e., includes the Offshore and West Coast Transient stocks). Barlow (2016) provides a stratified uniform density estimate for killer whale of 0.00013 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.93) for waters off Southern California, 0.00041 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.24) for waters off Central California, and 0.00051 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.12) for waters off Northern California. In the absence of seasonally specific data, these values were used to represent density year-round. For the Phase III analysis, the same estimate for Southern California was used; however, given the expanded HCTT Study Area, the estimates for the additional strata off California were entered into the NMSDD for the Phase IV analyses.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a killer whale density estimate of 0.00005 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.00). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00007	0.00007	0.00007	0.00007
W. Transit Corridor	0.00007	0.00007	0.00007	0.00007
E. Transit Corridor	0.00013	0.00013	0.00013	0.00013
CAL: North	0.00051	0.00051	0.00051	0.00051
CAL: Central	0.00041	0.00041	0.00041	0.00041
CAL: South	0.00013	0.00013	0.00013	0.00013
всрм	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005	0.00005
Southern Resident Stock: CAL	S	S	S	S

Table 6-9: Summary of Density Values for Killer Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area



Figure 6-22: Annual Distribution of Killer Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-23: January to May Distribution of Killer Whale Southern Resident Stock in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-24: Annual Distribution of Killer Whale (all stocks) in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### **6.10***Peponocephala electra*, Melon-Headed Whale

NMFS recognizes two Pacific melon-headed whale management stocks within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ: (1) the Kohala Resident stock, which includes animals off the Kohala peninsula and west coast of Hawaii Island in less than 2,500 m of water; and (2) the Hawaiian Islands stock, which includes animals in waters throughout the Hawaiian Islands EEZ and adjacent high seas, including the area occupied by the Kohala resident stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Given published abundance estimates and range boundaries for these stocks (Aschettino, 2010; Carretta et al., 2017; Oleson et al., 2013), the Navy was able to develop stock-specific density estimates for melon-headed whales.

**HRC: Kohala Resident Stock.** Aschettino (2010) used a photo-identification catalog of melon-headed whales encountered between 2002 and 2009 to calculate a mark-recapture abundance estimate for the Kohala Resident stock of 447 (CV = 0.12). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., the area from the coast out to the 2,500-m isobath off the Kohala Peninsula and west coast of Hawaii), the approximate range area was calculated as 4,460.46 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.100 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Kohala Resident stock.

**HRC: Hawaiian Islands Stock.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for the Hawaiian Islands stock of melon-headed whale of 0.01661 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.74) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of melon-headed whales.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is not expected to occur within CAL-BCPM or the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC: Hawaiian Islands Stock (insular range)	0.100	0.100	0.100	0.100
HRC: Hawaiian Islands Stock	0.01661	0.01661	0.01661	0.01661
W. Transit Corridor: Hawaiian Islands Stock	0.01661	0.01661	0.01661	0.01661
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
BCPM	0	0	0	0

Table 6-10: Summary of Density Values for Melon-Headed Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Te	esting
Study Area	



Figure 6-25: Annual Distribution of Melon-Headed Whale Kohala Resident in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-26: Annual Distribution of Melon-Headed Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.11 PSEUDORCA CRASSIDENS, FALSE KILLER WHALE

NMFS currently recognizes three stocks of false killer whale in Hawaiian waters: the Main Hawaiian Islands insular stock, the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands stock, and the Hawaii pelagic stock (Carretta et al., 2022). There are two additional stocks recognized outside of Hawaiian waters including the Palmyra Atoll stock, which includes animals found within the U.S. EEZ of Palmyra Atoll, and the American Samoa stock, which includes animals found within the U.S. EEZ of American Samoa.

**HRC: Main Hawaiian Islands Insular Stock.** Bradford et al. (2018) used photo-identification and markrecapture methods to estimate annual abundance of the Main Hawaiian Islands insular stock of false killer whales from 2000 to 2015. The data came from both dedicated and opportunistic surveys around the Main Hawaiian Islands and thus may underestimate the true population abundance due to spatiotemporal sampling bias. However, the 2015 estimate of 167 animals (CV = 0.14) was within the range of the 16 annual estimates (144 to 187 animals) and similar to previously published multi-year aggregated estimates (Olesen et al., 2010). The resulting density estimate for this stock is 0.00057 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.14), which is applicable to the published range of this species which extends within a modified 72 km radius around the Main Hawaiian Islands (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC: Northwestern Hawaiian Islands Stock.** Bradford et al. (2020) provide abundance estimates for the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands Stock of false killer whale based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2020) estimate (0.00106 animals/km<sup>2</sup>, CV = 1.71) for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate for this stock within its approximate 449,801 km<sup>2</sup> area range boundaries. This estimate represents a substantial improvement since Phase III, when density estimates for the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands and Hawaii Pelagic stocks were combined.

**HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock.** Sighting data collected from systematic ship surveys within the central Pacific between 1986 and 2017, including the three Hawaiian Islands EEZ surveys in 2002, 2010, and 2017, supported the development of a habitat-based density model specific to the Hawaii Pelagic Stock of false killer whale (Becker et al., 2021; Bradford et al., 2020). This represents a substantial improvement from Phase III, when the available density estimates were not stock specific (Forney et al., 2015). Improvements were also recognized because the new model more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. The updated false killer whale spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** Strandings and sightings of false killer whales have been recorded in Southern California and north, but these have generally been considered extralimital. During the unusually warm oceanographic conditions in 2014, whale watching boats photographed false killer whales in Southern California waters, but there were none sighted during the SWFSC systematic survey that year (Barlow, 2016). Since this species has not been observed in California waters during any of the NMFS ship surveys, no density estimates are available. Further, given their extralimital occurrence, a zero density was assigned to waters off California.

False killer whales do occur in waters off the BCPM within the HCTT Study Area (Hamilton et al., 2009). Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses,

the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a false killer whale density estimate of 0.00242 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.71). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

 Table 6-11: Summary of Density Values for False Killer Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study

 Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC: Main Hawaiian Islands Insular Stock (range specific)	0.00057	0.00057	0.00057	0.00057
HRC: Northwestern Hawaiian Islands Stock (range specific)	0.00106	0.00106	0.00106	0.00106
HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
ВСРМ	0.00242	0.00242	0.00242	0.00242



Figure 6-27: Annual Distribution of False Killer Whale Main Hawaiian Islands Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-28: Annual Distribution of False Killer Whale Northwestern Hawaiian Islands Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-29: Annual Distribution of False Killer Whale Pelagic Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-30: Annual Distribution of False Killer Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.12 STENELLA ATTENUATA, PANTROPICAL SPOTTED DOLPHIN

NMFS recognizes four management stocks of pantropical spotted dolphin within the U.S. EEZ of the Hawaiian Islands: (1) the Oahu stock, (2) the 4-Islands stock, (3) the Hawaii Island stock, and (4) the Hawaii Pelagic stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Spotted dolphins in the eastern tropical Pacific are managed separately (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC: Oahu/4-Islands/Hawaii Island Stocks.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands, including the Main Hawaiian Islands, supported the derivation of the first habitat-based density model for the insular stocks of spotted dolphin in this study area (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for the insular stocks of spotted dolphin represents an improvement to the uniform density values used in Phase III because it provides spatially explicit density estimates. The model was applied to all seasons within the range of the respective stock boundaries.

**HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated spotted dolphin density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for spotted dolphin represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. In addition, the new spotted dolphin model is specific to the pelagic stock (i.e., it was developed using only those sightings of animals identified as belonging to the pelagic stock), while the previous models were not stock-specific, but based on all spotted dolphin sightings. The updated spotted dolphin spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the two western representative transit corridors.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is not expected to occur in waters off California or the eastern portion of the transit corridor, but does occur in waters off the BCPM within the HCTT Study Area (Hamilton et al., 2009). Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a spotted dolphin density estimate of 0.08622 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.46). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 6-12: Summary of Density Values for Pantropical Spotted Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and
Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC: Oahu Insular Stock (range specific)	S	S	S	S
HRC: 4-Islands Insular Stock (range specific)	S	S	S	S
HRC: Hawaii Island Insular Stock	S	S	S	S
HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
ВСРМ	0.08622	0.08622	0.08622	0.08622






Figure 6-32: Annual Distribution of Pantropical Spotted Dolphin 4-Islands Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor







Figure 6-34: Annual Distribution of Pantropical Spotted Dolphin Hawaii Pelagic Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-35: Annual Distribution of Pantropical Spotted Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.13 Stenella coeruleoalba, Striped Dolphin

NMFS recognizes two stocks of striped dolphin within the Pacific EEZ, a Hawaiian stock and a California/Oregon/Washington stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Animals in HRC or CAL-BCPM are assumed to belong to their respective stock.

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated striped dolphin density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for striped dolphin represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. The updated striped dolphin spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for striped dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated striped dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area north of Point Conception (34.45 degrees N), as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g., Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE striped dolphin model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement from Phase III, when the summer/fall estimates were used for all seasons. The new model-based analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns in the cool seasons (Becker et al., In Prep.). Density estimates from the striped dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of striped dolphin density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of Point Conception. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Table 6-13: Summary of Density Values for Striped Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study
Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S

The units for numerical values are animals/ $km^2$ . 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 6-36: Annual Distribution of Striped Dolphin in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-37: Spring Distribution of Striped Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-38: Summer/Fall Distribution of Striped Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-39: Winter Distribution of Striped Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 6.14 Stenella Longirostris, Spinner Dolphin

NMFS recognizes six stocks of spinner dolphins within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ (Carretta et al., 2022), including a Hawaii Island stock, Oahu/4-islands stock, a Kauai/Niihau stock, a Pearl and Hermes Reef stock, a Midway Atoll/Kure stock, and a Hawaii Pelagic stock. Spinner dolphins in the eastern tropical Pacific are managed separately (Carretta et al., 2022). The Pearl and Hermes Reef and Midway Atoll/Kure stocks are not expected to occur within the HRC study area. Abundance estimates are available for the Hawaii Island, Oahu/4-islands, and Kauai/Niihau stocks (Hill et al., 2011; Tyne et al., 2014), and in concert with established range boundaries, the Navy was able to develop stock-specific density estimates for these populations.

**HRC: Hawaii Island Stock.** Based on year-round photo-identification surveys conducted from 2010 to 2012 (Tyne et al., 2016), the most recent (2012) abundance estimate for the Hawaii Island stock of spinner dolphins is 665 (CV = 0.09). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coast out to 10 nm from shore), the approximate range area was calculated as 9,498.85 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.070 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Hawaii Island stock. The Navy applied this estimate to all seasons. This is updated from the 2011 estimate previously used for Phase III (Tyne et al., 2014).

**HRC: Oahu/4-islands Stock.** The most recent abundance available for this stock of spinner dolphins is that used for Phase III, which was based on analyses by (Hill et al., 2011). The Hill et al. (2011) abundance estimate for the Oahu/4-islands stock of spinner dolphins is 355 (CV = 0.09). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coasts of the islands out to 10 nm from shore), the approximate range area was calculated as 15,387.57 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.023 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Oahu/4-islands stock. The Navy applied this estimate to all seasons.

**HRC: Kauai/Niihau Stock.** The most recent abundance available for this stock of spinner dolphins is that used for Phase III, which was based on analyses by (Hill et al., 2011). The Hill et al. (2011) abundance estimate for the Kauai/Niihau stock of spinner dolphins is 611 (CV = 0.20). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coasts of the islands out to 10 nm from shore), the approximate range area was calculated as 6,214.22 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.097 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Kauai/Niihau stock. The Navy applied this estimate to all seasons.

**HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock.** The limited number of on-effort sightings of spinner dolphins during ship surveys conducted by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands (12 total for the 2002–2017 surveys) did not support the development of an updated habitat-based density model for this species (Becker et al., 2021). Forney et al. (2015) developed a habitat-based model for spinner dolphins using survey data collected within the central North Pacific from 1997 to 2012, and density predictions from this model were incorporated into the NMSDD for Phase III. Model predictions were available on a 25 km × 25 km spatial grid that covered the entire HRC and provided representative density values for the two western transit corridor study areas. The model was developed using all spinner dolphin sightings (i.e., not identified to stock), but given the transect coverage on the surveys that contributed data to the habitat model, most of the spinner dolphin sightings were from the Hawaii Pelagic stock. Since the model provides spatially explicit density estimates that better represent the

distribution of this species in the study area, the Navy applied the modeled estimates to all seasons for HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is not expected to occur within CAL-BCPM or the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

# Table 6-14: Summary of Density Values for Spinner Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC: Hawaii Island Stock (range specific)	0.070	0.070	0.070	0.070
HRC: Oahu/4-Islands Stock (range specific)	0.023	0.023	0.023	0.023
HRC: Kauai/Niihau Stock (range specific)	0.097	0.097	0.097	0.097
HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
BCPM	0	0	0	0

The units for numerical values are animals/ $km^2$ . 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 6-40: Annual Distribution of Spinner Dolphin Hawaii Island Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-41: Annual Distribution of Spinner Dolphin Oahu/4-Islands Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-42: Annual Distribution of Spinner Dolphin Kauai/Niihau Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-43: Annual Distribution of Spinner Dolphin Hawaii Pelagic Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 6.15 Steno Bredanensis, Rough-Toothed Dolphin

NMFS recognizes two Pacific management stocks of rough-toothed dolphin: the Hawaiian stock and the American Samoa stock (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated rough-toothed dolphin density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for rough-toothed dolphin represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. The updated rough-toothed dolphin spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is not expected to occur within CAL-BCPM or the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

Table 6-15: Summary of Density Values for Rough-Toothed Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing
Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
BCPM	0	0	0	0

The units for numerical values are animals/ $km^2$ . 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 6-44: Annual Distribution of Rough Toothed Dolphin in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

# 6.16 TURSIOPS TRUNCATUS, COMMON BOTTLENOSE DOLPHIN

NMFS recognizes two stocks and one stock complex of bottlenose dolphins in U.S. Pacific waters: a Hawaiian Island Stock Complex, a California/Oregon/Washington Offshore stock, and a California Coastal stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The Hawaiian Islands Stock Complex includes an Oahu stock, a 4-islands stock (Molokai, Lanai, Maui, Kahoolawe), a Kauai/Niihau stock, a Hawaii Island stock, and a Hawaii Pelagic stock.

**HRC: Oahu Stock.** The most recent abundance estimate available for the Oahu stock of common bottlenose dolphins is based on analyses by Van Cise et al. (2021), who estimated annual abundance of the four insular stocks between 2000 and 2018 using photo identification techniques. The most recent (2018) abundance estimate for the Oahu stock of common bottlenose dolphins is 112 animals (CV = 0.17). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coast of the island out to the 1,000 m isobath), the approximate range area was calculated as 3,972.86 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.0282 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Oahu stock (note that since the 1,000 m isobath does not separate Oahu from the 4-Islands region, the boundary between these stocks runs approximately equidistant between the 500 m isobaths around Oahu and the 4- Islands region). The Navy applied this estimate to all seasons.

**HRC: 4-Islands Stock.** The most recent abundance estimate available for the 4-Islands stock of common bottlenose dolphins is based on analyses by Van Cise et al. (2021), who estimated annual abundance of the four insular stocks between 2000 and 2018 using photo identification techniques. The most recent (2018) abundance estimate for the 4-islands stock of common bottlenose dolphins is 64 animals (CV = 0.15). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coast of the island out to the 1,000 m isobath), the approximate range area was calculated as 11,069.20 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.0058 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the 4-Islands stock (note that since the 1,000 m isobath does not separate Oahu from the 4-Islands region, the boundary between these stocks runs approximately equidistant between the 500 m isobaths around Oahu and the 4-Islands region).

**HRC: Kauai/Niihau Stock.** The most recent abundance estimate available for the Kauai/Niihau stock of common bottlenose dolphins is based on analyses by Van Cise et al. (2021), who estimated annual abundance of the four insular stocks between 2000 and 2018 using photo identification techniques. The most recent (2018) abundance estimate for the Kauai/Niihau stock of common bottlenose dolphins is 112 animals (CV = 0.24). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coast of the island out to the 1,000 m isobath), the approximate range area was calculated as 2,820.28 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density estimate of 0.0397 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Kauai/Niihau stock. The Navy applied this estimate to all seasons.

**HRC: Hawaii Island Stock.** The most recent abundance estimate available for the Hawaii Island stock of common bottlenose dolphins is based on analyses by Van Cise et al. (2021), who estimated annual abundance of the four insular stocks between 2000 and 2018 using photo identification techniques. The most recent (2018) abundance estimate for the Hawaii Island stock of common bottlenose dolphins is 136 animals (CV = 0.43). Given this stock's boundaries (i.e., extending from the coast of the island out to the 1,000 m isobath), the approximate range area was calculated as 4,652.37 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in a density

estimate of 0.0292 animals/km<sup>2</sup>. This estimate was applied to the area encompassing the range of the Hawaii Island stock. The Navy applied this estimate to all seasons.

**HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock.** New survey data collected by NMFS within the Exclusive Economic Zone of the Hawaiian Islands supported the derivation of updated common bottlenose dolphin density estimates from model-based analyses (Becker et al., 2022b). The new habitat-based density model for common bottlenose dolphin represents an improvement to the model available for Phase III (Forney et al., 2015) because it more accurately accounted for bias in group size estimates and variation in detection probabilities, and provided finer-scale density predictions (~9 km x 9 km resolution vs. the previous ~25 km x 25 km resolution) that better accounted for uncertainty. In addition, the new common bottlenose dolphin model is specific to the pelagic stock (i.e., it was developed using only those sightings of animals identified as belonging to the pelagic stock), while the previous models were not stock-specific, but based on all common bottlenose dolphin sightings. The updated common bottlenose dolphin spatial model was applied to all seasons for the acoustic modeling areas associated with HRC and the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM**: **California/Oregon/Washington Offshore Stock.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for common bottlenose dolphins based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated common bottlenose dolphin model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area north of Point Conception (34.45 degrees N), as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g., Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE common bottlenose dolphin model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). These estimates represent an improvement from Phase III, when stratified uniform density estimates based on aerial line-transect data collected in winter and spring of 1991 and 1992 were used (Forney et al., 1995). The new modelbased analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which better capture species distribution patterns, they are based on more recent survey data, and they better account for trackline detection probabilities (Becker et al., In Prep.). Density estimates from the common bottlenose dolphin model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

In order to improve density estimates for Phase IV, the Navy funded an analysis to develop habitatbased density models for the Southern California Current, an ecologically meaningful study area that extends from Point Conception to the tip of the Baja California Peninsula. Resulting models provide the first spatially explicit estimates of common bottlenose dolphin density for waters off the Baja California Peninsula (Becker et al., 2022a), and were applied to the HCTT study area south of Point Conception. These density estimates represent a major improvement over density estimates previously used for Phase III (Ferguson & Barlow, 2003), because they are based on more recent survey data, they provide finer-scale density predictions (9 km x 9 km grid resolution vs. the 5° x 5° grid resolution available for density estimates used in Phase III), and improved, spatially-explicit estimates of uncertainty. Model-derived density estimates were applied to the BCPM region year-round since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

**CAL-BCPM**: **California Coastal Stock.** This stock is found within approximately 1 km from the shore primarily from Monterey, California to Ensenada, Baja Mexico (Defran & Weller, 1999), although recent photo-identification studies suggest the range of this stock has expanded along the Northern California coast at least as far as Sonoma County (38.7 degrees N) (Keener et al., 2023). Photo identification studies have shown that although this stock stays very close to shore, individuals are highly mobile and routinely travel north and south within this range (Hwang et al., 2014). Photo identification analyses suggest that separate California coastal and coastal Northern Baja California stocks exist, with very limited mixing between them (Defran et al., 2015). Carretta (2012) developed spatially-explicit density estimates for the California Coastal stock of common bottlenose dolphin based on a set of aerial surveys conducted between 1990 and 2000 (Carretta et al., 1998). On-effort sightings were used to estimate density for individual 10 km<sup>2</sup> grid cells located within 1 km from the shore. The Navy applied this spatially explicit density layer to all seasons.

Dudzik et al. (2006) provide a uniform density of 0.3612 common bottlenose dolphins/km<sup>2</sup> within 1 km of the coast and this value was applied to the BCPM portion of the HCTT Study Area for all seasons.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC: Oahu Stock (range specific)	0.0282	0.0282	0.0282	0.0282
HRC: 4-Islands Stock (range specific)	0.0058	0.0058	0.0058	0.0058
HRC: Kauai/Niihau Stock (range specific)	0.0397	0.0397	0.0397	0.0397
HRC: Hawaii Island Stock (range specific)	0.0292	0.0292	0.0292	0.0292
HRC: Hawaii Pelagic Stock	S	S	S	S
W. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	S	S	S	S
California Coastal Stock: CAL	S	S	S	S
California Coastal Stock: BCPM	0.3612	0.3612	0.3612	0.3612

Table 6-16: Summary of Density Values for Common Bottlenose Dolphin in the Hawaii-California Training and
Testing Study Area

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 6-45: Annual Distribution of Bottlenose Dolphin Oahu Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-46: Annual Distribution of Bottlenose Dolphin 4-Islands Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-47: Annual Distribution of Bottlenose Dolphin Kauai/Niihau Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-48: Annual Distribution of Bottlenose Dolphin Hawaii Island Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-49: Annual Distribution of Bottlenose Dolphin Hawaii Pelagic Stock in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-50: Spring Distribution of Offshore Bottlenose Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-51: Summer/Fall Distribution of Offshore Bottlenose Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-52: Winter Distribution of Offshore Bottlenose Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 6-53: Annual Distribution of Coastal Bottlenose Dolphin in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

# 7 PORPOISES

### 7.1 PHOCOENOIDES DALLI, DALL'S PORPOISE

NMFS recognizes two stocks of Dall's porpoise in U.S. Pacific waters, an Alaska stock and a California/Oregon/Washington stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The California/Oregon/Washington stock is the stock expected to occur within the CAL-BCPM portion of the HCTT Study Area.

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur within HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for Dall's porpoise based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density model was updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated Dall's porpoise model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for summer and fall.

Given that many cetacean species exhibit substantial seasonal variability in abundance and distribution in the CCE (e.g., Becker et al., 2017; Forney & Barlow, 1998), and the limited systematic survey data available for winter/spring, the CCE Dall's porpoise model for summer/fall was used to derive separate winter and spring estimates for waters off the U.S. West Coast using techniques designed to avoid spatial and temporal extrapolation (Becker et al., In Prep.). For Phase III, the first winter/spring habitatbased density models for Dall's porpoise in southern California waters (Becker et al., 2017) were used, but model predictions did not cover the northern portion of the expanded HCTT Study Area. The new model-based analyses provide spatially explicit estimates which capture species distribution patterns throughout the SWFSC CCE study area, they are based on more recent survey data, and they better account for trackline detection probabilities (Becker et al., In Prep.). The Dall's porpoise model predictions were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor for winter and spring.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a Dall's porpoise density estimate of 0.0047 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.41). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since no seasonally specific values are currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0.0047	0.0047	0.0047	0.0047

# Table 7-1: Summary of Density Values for Dall's Porpoise in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 7-1: Spring Distribution of Dall's Porpoise in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 7-2: Summer/Fall Distribution of Dall's Porpoise in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 7-3: Winter Distribution of Dall's Porpoise in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor
#### 7.2 PHOCOENA PHOCOENA, HARBOR PORPOISE

NMFS recognizes six stocks of harbor porpoise in waters off the U.S. West Coast: the Inland Washington stock, the Northern Oregon/Washington Coastal stock, the Northern California/Southern Oregon stock, the San Francisco-Russian River stock, the Monterey Bay stock, and the Morro Bay stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The southern range limit for this species is considered Point Conception. Based on published range boundaries (Carretta et al., 2022), the stocks expected to occur within the California portion of the HCTT Study Area include the Northern California/Southern Oregon stock, the San Francisco-Russian River stock, and the Morro Bay stock. Harbor porpoises are primarily found in shallow waters (i.e., less than 92 m deep) off the California coast (Forney et al., 2014).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur within HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** Forney et al. (2020) recently used stratified distance sampling analysis within a Bayesian hierarchical model to examine trends in harbor porpoise abundance off the California coast. Based on this analysis, spatially stratified density estimates were derived for the primary nearshore habitat of harbor porpoise off the California coast (Forney, unpublished data). Density estimates from Forney et al. (2014) were used to capture the lower occurrence of this species in deeper waters out to the 200 m-isobath. These estimates were applied year-round.

### Table 7-2: Summary of Density Values for Harbor Porpoise in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing StudyArea

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0	0	0	0

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 7-4: Annual Distribution of Harbor Porpoise in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### **8 BEAKED WHALES**

#### 8.1 BERARDIUS BAIRDII, BAIRD'S BEAKED WHALE

Two stocks of Baird's beaked whale are recognized by NMFS, an Alaska stock and a California/Oregon/Washington stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The latter stock occurs within CAL-BCPM.

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur in HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for Baird's beaked whale based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated Baird's beaked whale model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor. Given the lack of quantitative seasonal information on this species, these estimates were applied year-round.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a Baird's beaked whale density estimate of 0.00003 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 1.00). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0.00003	0.00003	0.00003	0.00003

Table 8-1: Summary of Density Values for Baird's Beaked Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and	Testing
Study Area	

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 8-1: Annual Distribution of Baird's Beaked Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 8.2 INDOPACETUS PACIFICUS, LONGMAN'S BEAKED WHALE

There is only one stock of Longman's beaked whale recognized by NMFS in the Pacific, the Hawaii Stock (Carretta et al., 2022). This stock includes animals found within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ and adjacent high sea waters.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for the Hawaiian Islands stock of Longman's beaked whale of 0.00104 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.67) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of this species.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is not expected to occur within CAL-BCPM or the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

Table 8-2: Summary of Density Values for Longman's Beaked Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Tes	ting
Study Area	

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00104	0.00104	0.00104	0.00104
W. Transit Corridor	0.00104	0.00104	0.00104	0.00104
E. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
CAL	0	0	0	0
ВСРМ	0	0	0	0

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range.



Figure 8-2: Annual Distribution of Longman's Beaked Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 8.3 MESOPLODON DENSIROSTRIS, BLAINVILLE'S BEAKED WHALE

NMFS recognizes a stock for Blainville's beaked whale around Hawaii, as well as recognizing the species as a member of the California/Oregon/Washington Mesoplodont Beaked Whale stock of six species (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for the Hawaiian Islands stock of Blainville's beaked whale of 0.00046 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.99) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of this species.

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is addressed in the small beaked whale guild for CAL-BCPM and the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Section 8.7).

Table 8-3: Summary of Density Values for Blainville's Beaked Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing
Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00046	0.00046	0.00046	0.00046
W. Transit Corridor	0.00046	0.00046	0.00046	0.00046
E. Transit Corridor	G	G	G	G
CAL	G	G	G	G
ВСРМ	G	G	G	G



Figure 8-3: Annual Distribution of Blainville's Beaked Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 8.4 MESOPLODON GINKGODENS, GINKGO-TOOTHED BEAKED WHALE

Due to the difficulty in distinguishing the different *Mesoplodon* species from one another, the ginkgo-toothed beaked whale has been combined with other *Mesoplodon* species to make up the California, Oregon, and Washington stock of Mesoplodont beaked whales (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur within HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009; Taylor et al., 2008).

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is addressed in the small beaked whale guild for CAL-BCPM and the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Section 8.7).

### Table 8-4: Summary of Density Values for Ginkgo-Toothed Beaked Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	G	G	G	G
CAL	G	G	G	G
BCPM	G	G	G	G

### 8.5 MESOPLODON STEJNEGERI, STEJNEGER'S BEAKED WHALE

Stejneger's beaked whale is included in two stocks recognized by NMFS: (1) all *Mesoplodon* species off California, Oregon, and Washington, and (2) an Alaska stock of Stejneger's beaked whale (Carretta et al., 2022; Muto et al., 2017). In CAL-BCPM, Stejneger's beaked whales are part of the California, Oregon, and Washington stock of Mesoplodont beaked whales.

**HRC.** This species is not expected to occur in HRC or the western part of the transit corridor (Muto et al., 2017).

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is addressed in the small beaked whale guild for CAL-BCPM and the eastern portion of the transit corridor (Section 8.7).

# Table 8-5: Summary of Density Values for Stejneger's Beaked Whale in the Hawaii-California Training andTesting Study Area

Location	Spring Summer		Fall	Winter
HRC	0	0	0	0
W. Transit Corridor	0	0	0	0
E. Transit Corridor	G	G	G	G
CAL	G	G	G	G
BCPM	G	G	G	G

#### 8.6 ZIPHIUS CAVIROSTRIS, CUVIER'S BEAKED WHALE

There are three stocks of Cuvier's beaked whale recognized by NMFS: an Alaska stock, a California/Oregon/Washington stock, and a Hawaii stock (Carretta et al., 2022). Animals in CAL-BCPM or HRC are assigned to their respective stock.

**HRC.** Bradford et al. (2021) report a uniform density value for the Hawaiian Islands stock of Cuvier's beaked whale of 0.00181 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.41) that is applicable to the HRC study area and western portion of the transit corridor. This represents an improvement to the density estimate used previously in the Navy's Phase III analyses as it is based on multiple-covariate line-transect analyses of sighting data collected on three surveys of waters within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ in 2002, 2010, and 2017. The Bradford et al. (2021) estimate for the most recent year (2017) is considered a year-round estimate since available data are insufficient to identify any seasonal patterns in the distribution of this species.

**CAL-BCPM.** Fiedler et al. (In Press) developed a habitat-based density model for Cuvier's beaked whale that provided density predictions at 25 km x 25 km spatial resolution for the SWFSC CCE Study Area. Methods followed those of Becker et al. (2020a) but included biologically relevant predictor variables to try to improve models for deep-diving species such as Cuvier's beaked whale. Based on recent acoustic-based abundance estimates for this species that are more precise than those from visual line-transect analyses (Barlow et al., 2022), correction factors were applied to the Fiedler et al. (In Press) model-based estimates to match the point estimate from Barlow et al. (2021) of 5,454 animals. Density estimates from the new Cuvier's beaked whale model were applied year-round to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor.

Ferguson and Barlow (2003) provide density values for areas off BCPM. For the Navy's Phase IV analyses, the Ferguson and Barlow (2003) density estimates and CVs were recalculated based on the extent of the HCTT acoustic modeling footprint and resulted in a Cuvier's beaked whale density estimate of 0.00703 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.39). In the BCPM waters, the same value is used for all seasons since seasonally specific values are not currently available.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	0.00181	0.00181	0.00181	0.00181
W. Transit Corridor	0.00181	0.00181	0.00181	0.00181
E. Transit Corridor	S	S	S	S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0.00703	0.00703	0.00703	0.00703

# Table 8-6: Summary of Density Values for Cuvier's Beaked Whale in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area



Figure 8-4: Annual Distribution of Cuvier's Beaked Whale in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 8-5: Annual Distribution of Cuvier's Beaked Whale in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 8.7 SMALL BEAKED WHALE GUILD

Due to the difficulty in distinguishing the different *Mesoplodon* species from one another, NMFS has combined six *Mesoplodon* species to make up the California, Oregon, and Washington stock of Mesoplodont beaked whales (Carretta et al., 2022). Due to limited sample sizes, NMFS combined all *Mesoplodon* spp. sightings with sightings of Cuvier's beaked whale and unidentified small beaked whales to develop habitat-based density models for a small beaked whale guild in the CCE (Becker et al., 2012b; Forney et al., 2012). It is assumed that this model is representative of the group of seven beaked whales known to occur in the CCE: Hubbs' beaked whale (*Mesoplodon carlhubbsi*), Blainville's beaked whale, ginkgo-toothed beaked whale, Perrin's beaked whale (*Mesoplodon perrini*), pygmy beaked whale (aka Peruvian, *Mesoplodon peruvianus*), Stejneger's beaked whale, and Cuvier's beaked whale. Most of these species are rarely seen and difficult to identify.

**HRC.** Of the seven species in the small beaked whale guild, Blainville's and Cuvier's beaked whales occur in HRC and are addressed as individual species in their respective sections. The other five beaked whale species are not expected to occur in HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (Hamilton et al., 2009).

**CAL-BCPM.** The Phase III NMSDD included data from a CCE habitat-based density model for the small beaked whale guild based on systematic survey data collected from 1991 to 2009 (Becker et al., 2012b). The model provided spatially explicit density estimates off the U.S. West Coast for summer and fall. More recently, the CCE habitat-based density models were updated to include additional systematic survey data collected in summer and fall of 2014 and 2018 (Becker et al., 2020a). Model improvements were recognized from additional sighting data collected off the continental shelf and slope, and the inclusion of a broader range of habitat conditions. In addition, recently developed techniques for deriving estimates of uncertainty (Miller et al., 2022) were used to provide more comprehensive variance estimates for the model-based predictions. Density estimates from the updated small beaked whale guild model were applied to the portion of the Navy's CAL-BCPM acoustic modeling study area that overlaps the SWFSC's CCE study area, as well as the eastern portion of the transit corridor. Given the lack of quantitative seasonal information on this group of species, these estimates were applied year-round.

In the summer and fall, density for *Mesoplodon* spp. has been estimated at 0.00217 animals/km<sup>2</sup> (CV = 0.59) in waters off Southern California (Barlow, 2016). This estimate is based on a multiple-covariate line-transect approach using survey data collected between 1991 and 2014 and incorporates estimates of trackline detection probability derived by Barlow (2015). Since this estimate is based on line-transect survey data that includes sightings of all Mesoplodont species within the Navy's acoustic modeling study area, it was applied to the BCPM portion of the HCTT Study Area for all seasons.

Location	Spring	Summer	Fall	Winter
HRC	***	***	***	***
W. Transit Corridor	***	***	***	***
E. Transit Corridor	S	S S		S
CAL	S	S	S	S
BCPM	0.00217	0.00217	0.00217	0.00217

### Table 8-7: Summary of Density Values for the Small Beaked Whale Guild in the Hawaii-California Training and Testing Study Area

The units for numerical values are animals/km<sup>2</sup>. 0 = species is not expected to be present; S = spatial model with various density values throughout the range. \*\*\* = a small beaked whale guild is not used to define densities for this area/season.



Figure 8-6: Annual Distribution of Small Beaked Whale Guild in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

### 9 PINNIPEDS (SEALS AND SEA LIONS)

The Navy's acoustic effects model requires in-water density estimates to support its analyses; however, population or abundance estimates for pinniped species typically rely on counts of individuals on land at haul-out sites and breeding rookeries or estimates of the number of pups born and surviving at rookeries (for example Harvey et al., 1990; Jeffries et al., 2003; Lowry, 2002; Lowry et al., 2014; Lowry et al., 2021; Sepulveda et al., 2009). Translating these abundance estimates into in-water densities adds a degree of uncertainty that is dependent on species' haul-out and migration behaviors and how accurately those behaviors can be represented in the calculation of in-water densities. Since systematic offshore marine species surveys are primarily focused on cetaceans, observations of pinnipeds during surveys are recorded less frequently and usually only for selected species. Density distributions in openocean areas far from shore and haul-out locations are therefore based on limited data, adding a higher degree of uncertainty to density estimates in much of the Study Area, like the transit corridors and western offshore areas of HCTT, far from haulouts and breeding sites, but where several species are known to occur during migrations and overwintering periods.

Only one pinniped species, the Hawaiian monk seal (*Neomonachus schauinslandi*), occurs in Hawaii. As many as six pinniped species occur within the CAL-BCPM portion of the Study Area: Guadalupe fur seal (*Arctocephalus townsendi*), northern fur seal (*Callorhinus ursinus*), northern elephant seal (*Mirounga angustirostris*), Pacific harbor seal (*Phoca vitulina*), California sea lion (*Zalophus californianus*), and Steller sea lion (*Eumetopias jubatus*). Species' distributions in the Study Area vary; however, in general, pinniped densities are highest closer to shore and near haul-out sites and decrease with distance from shore. For several species, densities in areas far from typical habitat and where occurrence is considered extralimital are estimated to be zero.

#### 9.1 ARCTOCEPHALUS TOWNSENDI, GUADALUPE FUR SEAL

Guadalupe fur seals were once plentiful off the coasts of California and Mexico, ranging from the Gulf of the Farallones near San Francisco, to the Revillagigedo Islands, Mexico (Aurioles-Gamboa et al., 1999). However, over-harvesting in the 19th century led them to the brink of extinction. With implementation of protective measures in the 20<sup>th</sup> century by both the United States and Mexico, the population began to slowly recover and expand into its historical range extending from central Mexico to waters off Washington State (Aurioles-Gamboa et al., 2010; D'Agnese et al., 2020; Melin & DeLong, 1999; Norris & Elorriaga-Verplancken, 2020; Stewart, 1981; Stewart et al., 1993). Since all the individuals are descendants from a breeding colony at Isla Guadalupe, Mexico, the Guadalupe fur seal population is treated as a single stock by NMFS (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** Guadalupe fur seals are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** Off North America, Guadalupe fur seals are pelagic and rarely come to shore along the mainland coast (Norris & Elorriaga-Verplancken, 2020). The primary breeding colony is on Guadalupe Island, located off the BCPM and south of the SOCAL OPAREA. Breeding also occurs on a smaller scale on islands in the San Benito Archipelago, which has only recently been recolonized by the fur seals and is also located south of the SOCAL OPAREA (Aurioles-Gamboa et al., 2010). Occasional sightings of Guadalupe fur seal pups have also been reported on the Channel Islands, including San Miguel, San Nicolos, and the Farallon Islands (Gallo-Reynoso, 1994; Juárez-Ruiz et al., 2018; Melin & DeLong, 1999).

During a 2019 pinniped survey of the Channel Islands, Lowry et al. (2021) reported seeing only one Guadalupe fur seal, which was on San Nicolos Island. With rare exceptions, Guadalupe fur seals are expected to be in the water and not hauled out when in the Study Area.

Navy-funded tagging studies tracking Guadalupe fur seal movements from Guadalupe Island north along the U.S. West Coast show that non-pups (adults and juveniles of both sexes) occur in highest concentrations in offshore waters near the Patten Escarpment or at approximately the 2,000 m depth contour in the SOCAL OPAREA and PMSR (Norris, 2019; Norris & Elorriaga-Verplancken, 2020). Pups, however, migrate closer to shore than non-pups and are known to migrate farther north into waters off Oregon, Washington, and British Columbia. Based on the tracking results and unpublished data, a "core range" and a broader "geographic range" representing Guadalupe fur seal distribution was defined (Norris, 2022). The Navy used these ranges as the distribution areas for the density estimates.

An unpublished abundance estimate of 43,360 Guadalupe fur seals based on pup counts was provided by Norris (2022) as the mean of two separately derived abundance estimates of 37,940 and 48,780 fur seals. As a conservative approach, the Navy chose to use the greater of the two abundance estimates instead of the mean to calculate densities, which also accounts for any pups missed during counts. The pup count has not yet been published by the researchers and at their request is not provided in this technical report.

An estimated 50 to 100 percent of Guadalupe fur seals occur in the core range and 10 to 50 percent of Guadalupe fur seals occur in the geographic range, depending on seasonal fluctuations in distribution. For the purposes of calculating a density, the mid-point of each percentage was used to estimate the abundance of Guadalupe fur seals in each range. Therefore, 75 percent of Guadalupe fur seals are estimated to occur in the core range and 30 percent are estimated to occur in the geographic range at any given time. Using the mid-points of each range effectively increases the abundance used in the calculations by 5 percent (i.e., 75 + 30 percent = 105 percent). Since most pups are born in summer on Guadalupe Island south of the Study Area and remain on land through March, few if any pups would occur in the Study Area from July through March.

From April through June, the entire population of 48,780 Guadalupe fur seals is assumed to be in the water, with 75 percent distributed in the core range and 30 percent distributed in the geographic range. From July through March, a lower in-water abundance estimate of 43,360 Guadalupe fur seals is used to account for pups remaining on land or outside of the Study Area. The size, seasonal abundances, and densities for each range are shown in Table 9-1, and densities within the Study Area are shown in Figure 9-1 and Figure 9-2.

Range	Area (km²)	In-Water Abundance (July – March)	In-Water Abundance (April – June)	Density (July – March)	Density (April – June)
Core	582,319	32,520	36,585	0.05585	0.06283
Geographic	4,553,909	13,008	14,634	0.00286	0.00321

Table 9-1: Summary of Density Estimates for Guadalupe Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM

Abundance is the number of animals; density is the number of animals per km<sup>2</sup>.



Figure 9-1: April-June Distribution of Guadalupe Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-2: July-March Distribution of Guadalupe Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### 9.2 CALLORHINUS URSINUS, NORTHERN FUR SEAL

Northern fur seals occur from the northern Channel Islands off California north along the coast of North America to the Bering Sea and west to Japan (Carretta et al., 2022). The population of northern fur seals occurring in U.S. waters is comprised of two main stocks recognized by NMFS: the California Stock, which includes fur seals breeding on San Miguel Island and the Farallon Islands, and the significantly larger Eastern Pacific Stock, which includes fur seals that breed primarily on islands in the Bering Sea (Carretta et al., 2022). The abundance of the Eastern Pacific Stock is estimated to be 626,618 (CV = 0.2) fur seals and the abundance of the California Stock is estimated at 14,050 fur seals (Carretta et al., 2020; Muto et al., 2021). Northern fur seals from both stocks occur in the Study Area; however, only some juvenile and adult females and yearlings of both sexes from the Eastern Pacific Stock would migrate as far as the northern portion of the CAL-BCPM, and an even smaller portion would migrate as far south as the Channel Islands and southern California.

During the breeding season, adult males from both stocks are on shore between June and August, with some remaining ashore through November. Adult females come to shore in June and remain through November. Following the breeding season, both males and females are at sea for seven to eight months (Carretta et al., 2015; Hassrick et al., 2007). After leaving breeding grounds, pups may remain at sea for 22 months before returning to their natal rookery.

**HRC.** Northern fur seals are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The density for northern fur seals off California (northern fur seals are not expected off the BCPM) is based on an estimate of each stock's monthly abundance off California. Monthly abundance estimates for both stocks are combined to calculate a density for the species off California. From the Eastern Pacific Stock, a portion of adult and juvenile females and yearlings of both sexes migrate from the Bering Sea, across the Gulf of Alaska, to the west coast of North America following the breeding season (Bigg, 1990; Pelland & Zickel, 2020; Pelland et al., 2014; Ream et al., 2005; Sterling et al., 2014). With the exception of some adult males, northern fur seals from the California Stock remain in waters offshore of California and are concentrated near haulouts and breeding sites on San Miguel Island and the Farallon Islands (Antonelis & Fiscus, 1980).

Three strata were defined to represent the combined distribution of northern fur seals from both stocks along the California coast: 1) San Miguel, 3) Northern Coastal, and 3) Northern Offshore. A brief description of the strata, including estimates of their size used below in density calculations is provided in Table 9-2.

Abundance estimates needed for the density calculations were derived by estimating the percentage of the two stocks occurring in the three strata. The percentages were evaluated by month to capture the migratory behavior and variable occurrence of northern fur seals from the larger Eastern Pacific Stock, which dominates the population in the northern part of the Study Area during the first half of the year, but makes up only about 20 percent to less than half of the population during the second part of the year (Pelland, 2022; Pelland et al., 2014; Zeppelin et al., 2019).

Stratum	Area (km²)	Description
San Miguel	14,915	Area centered around San Miguel Island and extending 140 km northwest, based on the distribution of lactating females (Antonelis et al., 1990); bounded on the west by the 3,000 m depth contour, and on the east by the 200 m depth contour (Pelland et al., 2014). Extends 40 km southeast from San Miguel Island.
Northern Coastal (200 m depth contour to 250 km from 200 m depth contour)	281,128	Area extending north from the San Miguel stratum to the California- Oregon border, bounded by the 200 m depth contour to the east and a distance of 250 km from the 200 m depth contour to the west (Pelland et al., 2014).
Northern Offshore (250 km to 450 km offshore)	251,100	Area extending north from the San Miguel stratum to the California- Oregon border, bounded by the 250 km boundary to the east and a distance of 450 km from shore to the west (Pelland et al., 2014).

km = kilometer; m = meter; % = percent.

Since only certain age and sex classes of northern fur seals from the Eastern Pacific Stock migrate along the U.S. West Coast, it was necessary to estimate abundance by class. Lifestage ratios for age and sex classes for northern fur seals were approximated from Table 4 in Loughlin et al. (1994). While the stock abundance has decreased since the study was completed, the Navy assumes the class breakdown remains representative of the stock. The class percentages from Loughlin et al. (1994) were used to estimate class abundances using the latest stock abundance estimate (Table 9-3). Northern fur seals from the California Stock are expected to remain off the California coast and largely within the defined strata; however, to capture some of the variability in class distribution, the same age and sex class ratios shown in Table 9-3 were applied to the California Stock as well.

Northern fur seals occurring in the San Miguel stratum are almost exclusively from the California Stock with only a token number of adult females from the Eastern Pacific Stock expected to migrate as far south as the Channel Islands (Pelland, 2022; Pelland et al., 2014). To estimate an abundance of northern fur seals in the San Miguel stratum, the Navy estimated 0.1 percent of adult females from the Eastern Pacific Stock would reach the San Miguel Stratum in February before beginning their return trip to the Bering Sea in April. No other fur seals from the Eastern Pacific Stock are expected to occur in the San Miguel Stratum, and adult females are not expected that far south at any other time of year.

In general, northern fur seals in the California Stock are concentrated in the San Miguel stratum near breeding sites on San Miguel Island and the Farallon Islands in summer and then disperse northward following breeding and pupping (Antonelis & Fiscus, 1980; Kajimura, 1984). The Navy estimated a percentage of each age and sex class occurring in the San Miguel stratum based on research summarized below by class.

Class	Percentage of Stock	Abundance
Class	<b>(%)</b> <sup>1</sup>	Estimate
Pups	22.35	140,037
Yearlings	11.17	70,018
2-year-old (males and females) <sup>2</sup>	8.94	56,015
3-year-old females	3.84	24,086
3-year-old males	3.58	22,406
Adult females	37.25	233,394
Adult Males	12.87	80,661
Total <sup>3</sup>	100	<b>626,618</b> <sup>4</sup>

Table 9-3: Age and Sex Class Percentages for the Eastern Pacific Stock of Northern Fur
--

<sup>1</sup>Based on Table 4 in Loughlin et al. (1994)

<sup>2</sup>Assumed half of 2-year-olds are male and half are female

<sup>3</sup>Based on Muto et al. (2020a); Muto et al. (2021)

<sup>4</sup> The sum of class abundance estimates is 626,617; however, the stock abundance is 626,618 based on Muto et al. (2020a)

% = percent

Adult Males: Little is known about where adult males from San Miguel Island and the Farallon Islands migrate following the breeding season. Kajimura (1984) reports historical data on captured seals indicating males and females (adults and younger seals) move north from San Miguel Island. More males were captured at higher latitudes than farther south following the breeding season. While there was no differentiation between the two stocks, males from the Eastern Pacific Stock are not known to migrate to the West Coast, so it was assumed that captured males were from the California Stock. For the nonbreeding season, the Navy estimated 50 percent of adult males remain in the San Miguel stratum, and 50 percent migrate into the two Northern strata extending to the California-Oregon border. During the June - August breeding season, adult males are almost exclusively on land defending territory on San Miguel Island with a few on the Farallon Islands (Carretta et al., 2020). To account for some foraging, the Navy estimated 5 percent of adult males would be in the water during the breeding season. Some males remain on land after giving up territory, so only 80 percent are estimated to be in the water in September. The non-breeding season distribution of 50 percent in the San Miguel stratum and 50 percent in the two Northern strata extends from October through April. Adult males return to the San Miguel stratum in May, enroute to breeding colonies, with an estimated 80 percent in the water in May (Table 9-4).

<u>Pups</u>: Most northern fur seal pups are born in July and remain on land through summer (Zeppelin et al., 2019). To account for the possibility that a small number of pups might venture into the water for a brief period of time in summer, the Navy estimated 10 percent of pups would be in the San Miguel stratum from July through October and then 90 percent in November when pups leave with adult females and migrate north (Lea et al., 2009; Pelland & Zickel, 2020). Many pups may remain at sea for 22 months north of the Study Area before returning to their natal rookery as juveniles (Bigg, 1990; Kenyon & Wilke, 1953; Zeppelin et al., 2019). Lea et al. (2009) tagged pups born on San Miguel Island and tracked their migration north, with a large portion entering the Gulf of Alaska. In the study, the first pup entered the Gulf of Alaska on December 21, and from January 1 to March 1, between 33 and 57 percent of tagged pups were in the Gulf of Alaska.

<u>Adult Females</u>: Post-partum females remain on shore for about 7 days after giving birth but then begin foraging trips that last for an average of 6.9 days, mostly traveling northwest of San Miguel Island before returning to land to feed their pups (Antonelis et al., 1990). On average, post-partum females spent 180 hours in the water for every 40 hours on land, equating to 78 percent of time in the water. Based on these results, the Navy estimated 78 percent of adult females would be in the water from June through November. Adult females migrate north and northwest of San Miguel Island in November (Carretta et al., 2020; Lea et al., 2009) but for modeling purposes are assumed to remain within the San Miguel stratum for the remainder of the year. The results of the telemetry study reported by Antonelis et al. (1990) showed that 92 percent of lactating females foraged northwest of San Miguel Island with only 8 percent foraging south or southeast of the island, and the females traveled up to 140 km northwest and 40 km southeast of the island.

<u>Juveniles</u>: Pups and juvenile northern fur seals (up to three years old) are primarily pelagic, returning to shore for the first time when in their third year, although some juveniles return to breeding sites earlier (Carretta et al., 2022; Zeppelin et al., 2019). The Navy estimates that 50 percent of juveniles remain in the San Miguel stratum in summer, and then most disperse into the two Northern strata in fall, with only 20 percent remaining in the San Miguel stratum through April.

<u>San Miguel Stratum Abundance</u>: Based on this temporal distribution, the Navy estimated the percentage of each age and sex class occurring in the San Miguel stratum by month (Table 9-4).

		Califor	Fastern Pacific Stock		
Month	Adult females (%)	Adult Males (%)	Juveniles <sup>1</sup> (%)	Pups (%)	Adult Females (%)
January	100	50	20	0	0
February	100	50	20	0	0.1
March	100	50	20	0	0.1
April	100	50	20	0	0.1
May	100	80	30	0	0
June	78	5	50	0	0
July	78	5	50	0	0
August	78	5	50	10	0
September	78	80	40	10	0
October	78	50	30	10	0
November	78	50	20	90	0
December	100	50	20	10	0

Table 9-4: Monthly Percentage of Northern Fur Seals Occurring in the San Miguel Stratum by Class

<sup>1</sup>Juveniles include yearlings and two- and three-year old fur seals estimated as about 28 percent of the stock.

% = percent

Multiplying the stock abundance by the class percentages from Table 9-3 and the occurrence percentage of each class from Table 9-4 results in monthly class in-water abundance estimates in the

San Miguel stratum (Table 9-5). Summing abundance estimates over all classes and both stocks results in a total monthly in-water abundance of northern fur seals in the San Miguel stratum (Table 9-5).

Month	Eastern Pacific Stock		Total				
Wonth	Adult females	Pups	Juveniles	Adult females	Adult Males	Total	Abundance
January	0	0	787	5,233	904	6,924	6,924
February	233	0	787	5,233	904	6,924	7,158
March	233	0	787	5,233	904	6,924	7,158
April	233	0	787	5,233	904	6,924	7,158
May	0	0	1,180	5,233	1,447	7,860	7,860
June	0	0	1,967	4,082	90	6,139	6,139
July	0	0	1,967	4,082	90	6,139	6,139
August	0	314	1,967	4,082	90	6,453	6,453
September	0	314	1,574	4,082	1,447	7,416	7,416
October	0	314	1,180	4,082	904	6,480	6,480
November	0	2,826	787	4,082	904	8,599	8,599
December	0	314	787	5,233	904	7,238	7,238

Table 9-5: Monthly In-Water Abundance Estimates of Northern Fur Seals in the San Miguel Stratum

For example, to calculate the in-water abundance of adult females from the California Stock in the San Miguel stratum in January, the following equation is used:

Abundance =  $14,050_{(stock abundance)} \times 0.3725_{(class proportion)} \times 1.00_{(proportion in the stratum)} = 5,233$  adult female northern fur seals

The same calculation was made for each class using the corresponding values in Table 9-3 and Table 9-4, and then all class abundances were summed resulting in an overall in-water abundance for January of 6,924 northern fur seals. Note that for calculations incorporating the Eastern Pacific Stock, the stock abundance is 626,618 fur seals.

Northern Strata Abundance: The same process was followed to estimate the abundance of fur seals in the two Northern strata (Offshore and Coastal). Fur seals in the Eastern Pacific Stock dominate abundance in the Northern strata from January through May, after which adult and juvenile females and most yearlings from the stock begin their return trip to Alaska waters and the Bering Sea. Only a portion of yearlings from the stock are likely to occur in California waters from July through December (Pelland, 2022). Northern fur seals from the Eastern Pacific Stock (i.e., adult and juvenile females and yearlings of both sexes) that migrate to the West Coast have been described as coastal migrators (Pelland, 2019; Pelland et al., 2014). The abundance of coastal migrators occurring in the Northern strata was estimated based on telemetry studies by Zeppelin et al. (2019) and Pelland et al. (2014), and correspondence with researchers at the Alaska Fisheries Science Center Marine Mammal Lab (Pelland, 2022). Figure 5 in Pelland et al. (2014) shows the monthly progression of the alongshore distribution of adult female northern fur seals as they migrate into California waters in January and depart before June. Figure 4 in (Zeppelin et al., 2019) tracks the occurrence of coastal migrators in the Gulf of Alaska and California

Current large marine ecosystems from October to May by age and sex classes. The proportions of each class in the Northern strata were estimated using the two figures and supporting analysis in Pelland et al. (2014) and Zeppelin et al. (2019), and through collaboration with researchers at the Marine Mammal Lab to fill gaps in the data (Pelland, 2022).

The following formula was used to calculate the abundance of adult female coastal migrators from the Eastern Pacific Stock:

Abundance =  $626,618_{(stock abundance)} \times 0.3725_{(percent adult females)} \times (0.24 + 015) = 91,024$  adult female coastal migrators;

where 24 percent of adult females were in the California Current Large Marine Ecosystem and 15 percent were in the Gulf of Alaska Large Marine Ecosystem in January (Zeppelin et al., 2019). Similar calculations were made for juvenile females and yearlings using estimates of the proportion of each class occurring in the two large marine ecosystems (Table 9-6).

Table 9-6: Percentages Used to Approximate the Abundance Coastal Migrators from the Eastern Pacific Stock of
Northern Fur Seals

Month	Adult females (%)		Juvenilo (	e Females %) <sup>3</sup>	Yearlings (%)⁴		
	CC LME	GOA LME	CC LME	GOA LME	CC LME	GOA LME	
January <sup>1</sup>	24	15	10	30	10	30	
February <sup>1</sup>	40	10	37.5	12.5	37.5	12.5	
March <sup>1</sup>	40	20	40	20	40	20	
April <sup>1</sup>	50	15	40	30	40	30	
May <sup>2</sup>	50		31.88	23.13	31.88	23.13	
June <sup>2</sup>	16.77		31.88	23.13	31.88	23.13	
July <sup>2</sup>	0		15.9	11.6	2	25	
August <sup>2</sup>	0		15.9	11.6	25		
September <sup>2</sup>	0		0		25		
October <sup>1</sup>	0		0		25		
November <sup>1</sup>	1		0		25		
December <sup>1</sup>		2	5		2	25	

<sup>1</sup>Percentages estimated from Zeppelin et al. (2019)

<sup>2</sup>Percentages estimated from Pelland (2022) and Pelland et al. (2014) <sup>3</sup>Juvenile percentages in May and June are averages of January – April, and percentages for July and August as half of the May and June estimates <sup>4</sup>Yearling percentages in May and June area averages of January – April Notes: GOA = Gulf of Alaska, CC = California Current, LME = Large Marine Ecosystem

Only a portion of the coastal migrators from the Eastern Pacific Stock would occur in the two Northern strata. Percentages used to estimate in-water abundance for both stocks in the Northern strata are shown in Table 9-7.

		California	a Stock	Eastern Pacific Stock			
Month	Adult females <sup>2</sup> (%)	Adult Males (%)	Juveniles <sup>1</sup> (%)	Pups (%)	Adult Females (%)	Juvenile Females (%)	Yearlings (%)
January	0	50	80	100	40	25	25
February	0	50	80	100	50	50	50
March	0	50	80	100	40	40	40
April	0	50	80	100	25	25	25
May	0	20	70	100	10	10	10
June	0	0	50	100	5	5	10
July	0	0	50	100	0	0	10
August	0	0	50	0	0	0	10
September	0	20	60	0	0	0	10
October	0	50	70	0	0	0	10
November	0	50	80	10	0	0	10
December	0	50	80	90	0	0	10

Table 9-7: Monthly Percentage of Northern Fur Seals Occurring in the Northern Strata by Class

<sup>1</sup>Juveniles includes yearlings and two- and three-year old fur seals estimated as 28 percent of the stock. <sup>2</sup>Adult females from the California Stock are assumed to remain within the San Miguel stratum % = percent

The following example illustrates how abundances in the Northern strata were calculated. The Navy estimated that 40 percent of adult female coastal migrators occurred in the Northern strata based on Figure 5 in Pelland et al. (2014) and supplemental information (Pelland, 2022).

Abundance =  $91,024_{(adult female coastal migrators)} \times 0.40 = 36,410$  adult females in the Northern strata.

The same formula was used to calculate the abundance of adult females, juvenile females, and yearlings from the Eastern Pacific Stock occurring in the Northern strata by month throughout the year.

Table 9-8: Monthly In-Water Abundance Estimates of Northern Fur Seals from the Eastern Pacific Stock in the
Northern Strata

	Eastern Pacific Stock						
Month	Adult Females	Juvenile Females	Yearlings	Total			
January	36,410	5,209	7,002	48,621			
February	58,349	13,023	17,505	88,877			
March	56,015	12,502	16,804	85,322			
April	37,927	9,116	12,253	59,296			
May	11,670	2,865	3,851	18,386			
June	1,957	1,433	3,851	7,241			
July	0	0	1,750	1,750			
August	0	0	1,750	1,750			
September	0	0	1,750	1,750			

	Eastern Pacific Stock						
Month	Adult Females	Juvenile Females	Yearlings	Total			
October	0	0	1,750	1,750			
November	0	0	1,750	1,750			
December	0	0	1,750	1,750			

The Navy assumed that all northern fur seals in the California Stock remain in either the San Miguel or the Northern strata, such that if, for example, 20 percent of juveniles were distributed in the San Miguel stratum in January, then 80 percent would be in the Northern strata. There are a few exceptions when the sum of percentages does not equal 100; these occur when a class is on land and spends little or no time in the water. For example, 95 percent of adult males from the California Stock are estimated to be on San Miguel Island (or the Farallon Islands) during the breeding season from June – August. The remaining 5 percent are distributed in the San Miguel stratum, and 0 percent occur in the Northern strata. Monthly percentages for the California Stock in the Northern strata are shown in Table 9-7. Inwater abundance estimates of northern fur seals from the California Stock in the Northern strata are shown in Table 9-9.

	California Stock						
Month	Adult females <sup>2</sup>	Adult Males	Juveniles <sup>1</sup>	Pups	Total		
January	0	904	3,147	3,140	7,191		
February	0	904	3,147	3,140	7,191		
March	0	904	3,147	3,140	7,191		
April	0	904	3,147	3,140	7,191		
May	0	362	2,754	3,140	6,255		
June	0	0	1,967	3,140	5,107		
July	0	0	1,967	3,140	5,107		
August	0	0	1,967	0	1,967		
September	0	362	2,360	0	2,722		
October	0	904	2,754	0	3,658		
November	0	904	3,147	314	4,365		
December	0	904	3,147	3,140	6,877		

# Table 9-9: Monthly In-Water Abundance Estimates of Northern Fur Seals from the California Stock in the Northern Strata

<sup>1</sup>Juveniles includes yearlings and two- and three-year old fur seals estimated as 28 percent of the stock.

<sup>2</sup>Adult females from the California Stock are assumed to remain within the San Miguel stratum

<u>San Miguel Stratum Density</u>: To calculate monthly densities for northern fur seal in the San Miguel stratum, the total abundance estimates from Table 9-5 were divided by the area of the San Miguel stratum (Table 9-2). For January, the calculation is:

Density = 6,924<sub>(abundance in January)</sub> / 14,915 km<sup>2</sup> = 0.4642 northern fur seals/km<sup>2</sup>

Monthly density estimates of northern fur seals in the San Miguel stratum are shown in Table 9-10.

Northern Strata Density: To calculate monthly densities for northern fur seal in the Northern strata, the total abundance estimates from Table 9-8 (Eastern Pacific Stock) and Table 9-9 (California Stock) for the Northern strata were summed, and the combined total was distributed over the two strata, with 70 percent occurring in the Coastal stratum and 28 percent occurring in the Offshore stratum. The proportions are based on results reported by Pelland et al. (2014) on the cross-shore distribution of adult female northern fur seals that indicated approximately 70 percent remained within 250 km seaward of the 200 m depth contour and that approximately 98 percent occurred within 450 km of the 200 m depth contour (refer to Figure 6 and Figure S2 in Pelland et al. (2014)). The small number (about 2 percent) of northern fur seals that may occur more than 450 km from the 200 m depth contour are well outside of the Navy's HCTT Study Area. The density calculation for the Northern Coastal stratum in March is:

Density = [85,322<sub>(Eastern Pacific Stock)</sub> + 7,191<sub>(California Stock)</sub>] x 0.70<sub>(Coastal Stratum)</sub> / 281,128 km<sup>2</sup> = 0.2304 animals / km<sup>2</sup> northern fur seals

Month	San Miguel Stratum Density (animals/km²)				
January	0.4642				
February	0.4799				
March	0.4799				
April	0.4799				
May	0.5270				
June	0.4116				
July	0.4116				
August	0.4327				
September	0.4972				
October	0.4345				
November	0.5765				
December	0.4853				
Note: km = kilometer					

Table 9-10: Northern Fur Seal Densities in the San Miguel Stratum

Note: km = kilometer

The same formula was followed to calculate monthly densities in the Northern strata for the entire year (Table 9-11). Northern fur seal densities within the HCTT Study Area are shown in Figure 9-3 through Figure 9-14. The figures show densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, each stratum on a map has only one density value (Table 9-10 and Table 9-11).

	Northern Strata					
Month	Coastal Abundance	oastal Offshore undance Abundance		Offshore Density (animals/km²)		
January	39,068	15,627	0.1390	0.0622		
February	67,248	26,899	0.2392	0.1071		
March	64,759	25,904	0.2304	0.1032		
April	46,541	18,617	0.1656	0.0741		
May	17,249	6,900	0.0614	0.0275		
June	8,643	3,457	0.0307	0.0138		
July	4,800	1,920	0.0171	0.0076		
August	2,602	1,041	0.0093	0.0041		
September	3,131	1,252	0.0111	0.0050		
October	3,786	1,514	0.0135	0.0060		
November	4,281	1,712	0.0152	0.0068		
December	6,040	2,416	0.0215	0.0096		

#### Table 9-11: Northern Fur Seal Abundance and Density in the Northern Coastal and Northern Offshore Strata

Note: km = kilometer



Figure 9-3: April Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-4: May Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-5: June Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-6: July Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-7: August Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-8: September Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor


Figure 9-9: October Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-10: November Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-11: December Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-12: January Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-13: February Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-14: March Distribution of Northern Fur Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 9.3 MIROUNGA ANGUSTIROSTRIS, NORTHERN ELEPHANT SEAL

The northern elephant seal has made a remarkable recovery from overharvesting in the 1800s. The population was reduced to perhaps no more than 10–100 animals surviving in Mexico in the 1890s (Carretta et al., 2022; Hoelzel, 1999; Stewart et al., 1994). There are two distinct breeding populations of northern elephant seal: one that breeds along the BCPM and a second that breeds in the Central California Channel Islands (Garcia-Aguilar et al., 2018). NMFS recognizes the stock in U.S. waters as the California Breeding Stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The separate BCPM breeding population is considered to be demographically isolated from the California Breeding Stock (Carretta et al., 2022). The separate BCPM breeding post-molting and post-breeding foraging trips (Garcia-Aguilar et al., 2018; Robinson et al., 2012). Density values calculated in this report consider both the California Breeding Stock, with an abundance of 187,386 elephant seals (Carretta et al., 2022), and the BCPM breeding population with an estimated abundance of 22,000 elephant seals (Garcia-Aguilar et al., 2018).

**HRC.** Northern elephant seals are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor (other than occasional extralimital sightings).

**CAL-BCPM.** NMFS updated the stock assessment for northern elephant seal in 2022 and increased the abundance estimate for the California Breeding Stock from 179,000 to 187,386 elephant seals (Carretta et al., 2022). Garcia-Aguilar et al. (2018) noted that abundance for the BCPM breeding population of 22,000 elephant seals was made in 2009 and is likely an overestimate due to a declining trend in abundance at major breeding sites that began in the 2000's. The authors hypothesized that the elephant seals may be responding to warming trends off the BCPM associated with climate change and moving into cooler waters farther north off California and contributing to the growth of the California Breeding Stock.

Northern elephant seals from both breeding populations make two annual foraging migrations, a postbreeding and a post-molting migration, into the North Pacific. Both migrations originate from natal rookeries either off California or the BCPM and extend north or northwest from breeding sites. The post-breeding migration takes place from February to May, and the longer post-molting migration is from mid-June through December for females and September through December for males (Peterson et al., 2015). During the post-molting migration in particular, elephant seals are widely distributed in the eastern and central North Pacific, beyond the extent of the Study Area (Le Boeuf et al., 2000a; Peterson et al., 2015; Robinson et al., 2012), with highest densities typically north and offshore of the Study Area at the confluence of the sub-Arctic and sub-tropical gyres and the location of the Transition Zone Chlorophyll Front (Robinson et al., 2012).

Males and females both migrate north from rookeries; however, males generally remain over the continental shelf and slope to forage at or near the seafloor and females disperse more widely into the North Pacific and forage in the water column, although there is substantial overlap in the distributions (Kienle et al., 2022; Le Boeuf et al., 2000a; Peterson et al., 2015). Juveniles of both sexes are thought to follow a migratory pattern similar to that of adult females but with less time on land during the breeding season (Costa et al., 2003; Le Boeuf et al., 1996). Acknowledging these differences, densities for northern elephant seal in the Study Area were based primarily on tagging data from adult female elephant seals, which make up the majority of the available data.

Because the timing of the male and female post-molting migrations differs, the ratio of males to females in the California Breeding Stock was needed to estimate monthly abundance more accurately in the Study Area. The latest population abundance of 187,386 elephant seals was based on a state-wide estimate of 42,685 pups born in California in 2013 (Lowry et al., 2020). Using multipliers for males (3.88) and females (4.91) derived by Lowry et al. (2014), the ratio of males to females is approximately 44 percent male to 56 percent female (Table 9-12). A lifestage table reported by Condit et al. (2014) supports the same male to female ratio.

Group	Pup Multiplier	Class Abundance	Percent in Class
Population <sup>1</sup>	4.39	187,386	100
Males	3.88	82,809	44
Females	4.91	104,792	56

Table 9-12: Sex	Class Abundar	nce and Ratio f	or Northern	Elephant Seal
10010 5 12. 50%		ice and natio i		Licphant Scar

<sup>1</sup>The sum of male and female abundance is 187,601, which is larger than the population abundance. The difference does not affect the ratio of males to females and is likely due to rounding of multipliers. Sources: Condit et al. (2014); Lowry et al. (2014).

Strata: Three strata were defined within the Study Area to represent the monthly distribution of elephant seals (Table 9-13). The Nearshore and Offshore strata extend northward from rookeries on the Northern Channel Islands and are separated by the dramatic change in the slope of the seafloor defining the western boundary of the Continental Borderland in the Southern California Bight. The boundary separating the two strata approximately follows the 3,000 m depth contour from the Channels Islands north to the Study Area boundary. The Offshore stratum is bounded to the west by the Study Area and to the south by approximating the spatial extent of kernel density distributions derived by Robinson et al. (2012) from satellite-tagged female elephant seals. The Nearshore stratum meets the Offshore stratum to the west, has the shoreline as its eastern boundary, and extends just south of the Northern Channel Islands so that it includes that major breeding sites. The Baja stratum meets the Nearshore stratum at its northern boundary and is defined as the continental shelf extending approximately 500 km north from the San Benito Archipelago at the southern end of the BCPM. The Baja Stratum is based on telemetry data reported by Robinson et al. (2012) showing that approximately 20 percent of adult female elephant seals remained over the shelf and within 500 km to the north of the San Benito Archipelago year round.

Table 9-13: Strata for Northern Elephant Seal Density Calculations

Stratum	Area (Km²)
Offshore	209,876
Nearshore	90,208
Baja	129,088

Le Boeuf et al. (2000b) tagged 27 male elephant seals on Año Neuvo Island off central California, obtaining 23 migratory tracks long enough for analysis. Males migrated to foraging destinations off the Aleutian Islands, mostly remaining along the continental shelf; however, 9 of the 23 took a direct route

transiting through open ocean waters instead of following the continental margin. Based on these results, the Navy estimated that 9 out of 23 (or 39 percent) of males would use the Offshore stratum, and the remaining 61 percent would use the Nearshore stratum enroute to Alaska waters.

In-Water and Occurrence Percentages: Monthly in-water percentages were estimated for females and males separately and were based on their asynchronous migrations from breeding and molting sites into the northern part of the Study Area and beyond. Kernel density distributions presented by Robinson et al. (2012) representing the distribution of female elephant seals were used to estimate in water occurrence in the Study Area. For example, during the breeding season, estimated as January and February for females and December to February for males, most elephant seals are expected to be in waters off central California near breeding sites, and adults of both sexes are expected to be primarily on land. The Navy estimated that 80 percent of females would be off California and 25 percent of those seals would be in the water at any time during January and February. Similarly, for males, the Navy estimated that all males would be off California from December through February, and 25 percent would be in the water at any time (Table 9-14). Estimates of occurrence off California and in-water percentages were made by month for the remainder of the year using the distributions presented by Robinson et al. (2012) and supplemented with descriptions of migration timing and duration (Condit et al., 2021; Le Boeuf et al., 2000b; Peterson et al., 2015).

Month	In-Water Percentage- (Females)	Percentage Off California (Females)	In-Water Percentage (Males)	Percentage Off California- (Males)
January	25	80	25	100
February	25	80	25	100
March	100	10	100	10
April	100	25	100	0
May	0	80	100	0
June	0	60	100	0
July	100	5	50	50
August	100	5	0	100
September	100	5	100	10
October	100	5	100	0
November	100	10	100	25
December	100	20	25	100

Table 9-14: Monthly In-Water Percentage and Percentage Occurrence off California of Northern Elephant Seals

<u>Abundance</u>: To calculate the abundance of female elephant seals in the Offshore stratum in January, the percentages from Table 9-14 were multiplied by the population class abundance (Table 9-12).

Abundance =  $0.80_{(\text{percentage off California})} \times 0.25_{(\text{percentage in-water})} \times 104,792_{(\text{number of females in the California Breeding Stock)}}$ Stock) = 20,958 female elephant seals in the Offshore stratum from the California Breeding Stock.

In addition, elephant seals from the Mexico breeding population migrate north into the Study Area and overlap with the distribution of the California Breeding Stock (Garcia-Aguilar et al., 2018). Robinson et al.

(2012) estimated that 80 percent of the Mexico breeding population migrate into the Study Area (and beyond) and 20 percent remain off the BCPM year-round and do not migrate into California waters.

To calculate the abundance of female northern elephant seals from the Mexico breeding population that migrate into the Study Area, the percentages from Table 9-14 were applied to the females from the Mexico breeding population migrating into California waters.

Abundance = 22,000 (Mexico breeding population) x 0.56 (proportion female) x 0.80 (percentage of Mexico population that migrate north) x 0.80 (percentage off California) x 0.25 (percentage in-water in January) = 1,968 female elephant seals in the Offshore stratum from the Mexico breeding population.

The total abundance of females in the Offshore stratum in January would be:

Abundance = 20,958 + 1,968 = 22,927 females in the Offshore stratum in January.

The number of male elephant seals in the Offshore stratum in March, following the breeding season, was calculated as:

Abundance =  $82,809_{(number of males in the California Breeding Stock)} \times 0.10_{(percentage off California)} \times 1.00_{(percentage in$  $water)} \times 0.39_{(percentage of males in the Offshore stratum)} = 3,230$  male elephant seals in the Offshore stratum from the California Breeding Stock. Males from the Mexico breeding population that migrate into the Study Area were assumed to remain in the Nearshore stratum.

To calculate the abundance of male northern elephant seals from the California Breeding Stock that migrate into the Nearshore stratum in March, the percentages from Table 9-14 were applied to the population class abundance.

Abundance =  $82,809_{(number of males in the California Breeding Stock)} \times 0.10_{(percentage off California)} \times 1.00_{(percentage in-water)} \times 0.61_{(percentage of males in the Nearshore stratum)} = 5,051$  male elephant seals from the California Breeding Stock in the Nearshore stratum.

Males from the Mexico breeding population would also migrate into the Nearshore stratum and contribute to the total abundance of elephant seals off California.

Abundance = 22,000 (Mexico breeding population) x 0.44 (proportion male) x 0.80 (percentage of Mexico population that migrate north) x 0.10 (percentage off California) x 1.00 (percentage in-water in March) = 778 male elephant seals in the Nearshore stratum from the Mexico breeding population in March.

The total abundance of males in the Nearshore stratum in March would be:

Abundance = 5,051 + 778 = 5,829 males in the Nearshore stratum in March.

The abundance of elephant seals remaining off the BCPM is estimated to be 20 percent of the breeding population abundance, or 4,400 elephant seals. Monthly in-water abundance estimates for males and females are shown in Table 9-15.

	Offshore		Nearshore		ВСРМ	
Month	California Females	California Males	Mexico Females	California Males	Mexico Males	Mexico (Male and Female
January	20,958	8,074	1,968	12,628	1,944	4,400
February	20,958	8,074	1,968	12,628	1,944	4,400
March	10,479	3,230	984	5,051	778	4,400
April	26,198	0	2,461	0	0	4,400
May	0	0	0	0	0	4,400
June	0	0	0	0	0	4,400
July	5,240	8,074	492	12,628	1,944	4,400
August	5,240	0	492	0	0	4,400
September	5,240	3,230	492	5,051	778	4,400
October	5,240	0	492	0	0	4,400
November	10,479	8,074	984	12,628	1,944	4,400
December	20,958	8,074	1,968	12,628	1,944	4,400

 Table 9-15: Monthly In-Water Abundance of Northern Elephant Seals in the Nearshore, Offshore, and BCPM

 Strata

<u>Density</u>: To calculate monthly densities in the Offshore, Nearshore, and BCPM strata, the abundance estimates from Table 9-15 were summed by stratum and divided by the area of each stratum. For example, the density for January in the Offshore stratum was calculated as:

 $Density = 20,958_{(California \ females)} + 8,074_{(California \ Males)} + 1,968_{(Mexico \ Females)} = 31,000 / 209,876 = 0.1477 \ elephant \ seals / km^2$ 

Similar calculations were made for each stratum by month resulting in the density estimates shown in Table 9-16. Northern elephant seal densities within the HCTT Study Area are shown in Figure 9-15 through Figure 9-24. The figures show densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value (Table 9-16).

Month	Offshore Density (seals/km <sup>2</sup> )	Nearshore Density (seals/km²)	Baja Density (seals/km²)
January	0.1477	0.1615	0.0341
February	0.1477	0.1615	0.0341
March	0.0700	0.0646	0.0341
April	0.1365	0.0000	0.0341
May	0.0000	0.0000	0.0341
June	0.0000	0.0000	0.0341
July	0.0658	0.1615	0.0341
August	0.0273	0.0000	0.0341

Table 9-16: Monthly Density Estimates for Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM

Month	Offshore Density (seals/km²)	Nearshore Density (seals/km²)	Baja Density (seals/km²)
September	0.0427	0.0646	0.0341
October	0.0273	0.0000	0.0341
November	0.0931	0.1615	0.0341
December	0.1477	0.1615	0.0341



Figure 9-15: January-February Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-16: March Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-17: April Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-18: May-June Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-19: July Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-20: August Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-21: September Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-22: October Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-23: November Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-24: December Distribution of Northern Elephant Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 9.4 NEOMONACHUS SCHAUINSLANDI, HAWAIIAN MONK SEAL

The Hawaiian monk seal is one of the world's most endangered seals and is the only pinniped regularly found in the Hawaiian Islands (Carretta et al., 2022). The majority of the population is distributed in the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands with subpopulations on French Frigate Shoals, Laysan Island, Lisianski Island, Pearl and Hermes Reef, Midway Atoll, Kure Atoll, and Necker and Nihoa Islands (Baker et al., 2016; Carretta et al., 2022). A smaller subpopulation in the Main Hawaiian Islands has been increasing in recent years; whereas the larger population in the Northwestern Hawaiian Island was thought to have been in a long-term decline (Antonelis et al., 2006; Baker et al., 2016; Baker et al., 2011; Baker & Johanos, 2004) until a new approach was developed to estimate the abundance range-wide and for individual island-specific subpopulations (Baker et al., 2016). The new approach incorporates multiple methods of estimating site-specific abundances (e.g., direct counts, counts corrected for seals at sea, capture-recapture) and combines the results into a model (Harting et al., 2017). The Monte Carlo-style model is employed to overcome inconsistent field survey data, which, due to the difficulty of surveying numerous remote islands simultaneously, are collected years apart and often using differing, nonstandardized methods. Based on the most recent count data and modeling results, the range-wide abundance is estimated at 1,437 monk seals (Carretta et al., 2022). Island-specific subpopulations used to derive the range-wide abundance are provided in Table 9-17. The model also indicted that the monk seal population increased at a rate of 2 percent per year from 2013-2019, countering previous trend analysis indicating the population was in decline (Carretta et al., 2022; Robinson et al., 2022).

Location	Non-pups	Pups	Total <sup>1</sup>
French Frigate Shoals	188	35	223
Laysan	194	40	234
Lisianski	139	19	158
Pearl and Hermes Reef	120	21	141
Midway	70	10	80
Kure	81	13	94
Necker	62	8	70
Nihoa	72	4	76
MHI (without Ni'ihau/ Lehua)	161	25	186
Ni'ihau/Lehua	138	23	161
Total NWHI	926	150	1076
Total MHI	299	48	347

Table 9-17: Island-Specific Abundance Estim	ates of Hawaiian Monk Seal
---	----------------------------

<sup>1</sup>The sum of island-specific subpopulation abundances does not equal the median range-wide abundance of 1,437 monk seals due to the process of summing median values (Carretta et al., 2021).

Robinson et al. (2022) provided a comprehensive review of Hawaiian monk seal behavior and social interactions, including habitat use and foraging behavior. The authors note that occurrence is concentrated within the 200 m depth contour with foraging dives typically less than 50 m. Monk seals forage at or near the seafloor and tend to concentrate where bathymetry supports foraging activity, such as at reefs, seamounts, and shallow banks. While this generally means that monk seals are

concentrated in shallow waters surrounding natal islands, they are known to travel hundreds of kilometers over deeper waters to reliable foraging sites (Robinson et al., 2022). For example, in the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands, monk seals residing on Kure Atoll and Midway Atoll both transit through deeper waters to forage at the Nero Seamount located between the two atolls. In the Main Hawaiian Islands, over two thirds of monk seals move between islands, but most prefer to forage close to the island on which they commonly haul out (Robinson et al., 2022; Wilson et al., 2017).

**Hawaii.** For the purpose of calculating a density in the Study Area, the Navy assumed all monk seals remain within the Hawaiian Islands EEZ, which extends 200 NM from shore, but are primarily distributed within the 200 m depth contour around the islands. In-water abundance estimates were calculated using the island-specific abundances reported by Carretta et al. (2021) (Table 9-17), a regional haul-out factor, and the proportion of monk seals within the 200 m depth contour.

Wilson et al. (2017) used data from tagged monk seals to estimate the ratio of time spent in the water and on land. In the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands, monk seals are in the water approximately 69 percent of the time (on land 31 percent), and in the Main Hawaiian Islands they are in the water 58 percent of the time (ashore 42 percent). As noted above, monk seals are concentrated within the 200 m depth contour, but they do transit through deeper waters between islands and to foraging locations. To capture these movements the Navy estimated that monk seals are within the 200 m depth contour 90 percent of the time and in deeper waters, extending seaward to a distance of 200 NM from shore, 10 percent of the time.

For example, the in-water abundance for French Frigate Shoals was calculated as:

In-Water Abundance =  $223_{(island abundance)} \times 0.69_{(haul-out factor)} \times 0.90_{(proportion within 200 m depth contour)} = 138$  monk seals.

Densities for Hawaiian monk seals are calculated as the in-water abundance divided by an estimate of a distribution area. For example, the density for French Frigate Shoals is calculated as:

Density = 138<sub>(in-water abundance)</sub> / 949 km<sup>2</sup><sub>(area < 200 m depth around the island)</sub> = 0.1459 monk seals/km<sup>2</sup>

Island-specific distribution areas within the 200 m depth contour and deeper, offshore areas around the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands and Main Hawaiian Islands extending to 200 NM from shore are shown in Table 9-18.

Location	Area (< 200 m Depth) (km²)
French Frigate Shoals	949
Laysan	559
Lisianski	1,199
Pearl and Hermes Reef	650
Midway	336
Kure	298
Necker	1,540

 Table 9-18: Area Estimates for Nearshore (Less than 200 m Depth Contour) and Offshore (Greater than 200 m Depth Contour) Strata Used in Hawaiian Monk Seal Density Calculations

Location	Area (< 200 m Depth) (km²)
Nihoa	556
MHI (without Ni'ihau and Lehua)	6,283
Ni'ihau and Lehua	298
Total NWHI > 200 m depth contour	1,661,647
Total MHI > 200 m depth contour	800,414

Notes: km = kilometer, > = greater than, < = less than

For an example from the Main Hawaiian Islands, density around the islands of Ni'ihau and Lehua was calculated as:

 $Density = 161_{(in-water abundance)} \times 0.58_{(haul-out factor)} \times 0.90(proportion within 200 m depth contour) / 298 km<sup>2</sup>_{(area < 200 m depth around the islands)} = 0.2825 monk seals/km<sup>2</sup>$ 

Similar calculations were made for each island and the two deep-water regions to estimate densities within the Study Area (Table 9-19).

Location	In-Water Density (monk seals/km <sup>2</sup> )
French Frigate Shoals	0.1459
Laysan	0.2599
Lisianski	0.0818
Pearl and Hermes Reef	0.1348
Midway	0.1478
Kure	0.1958
Necker	0.0282
Nihoa	0.0848
Main Hawaiian Islands (without Ni'ihau and Lehua)	0.0155
Ni'ihau and Lehua	0.2825
Northwestern Hawaiian Islands (> 200 m depth to 200 NM)	0.00004
Main Hawaiian Islands (> 200 m depth to 200 NM)	0.00003
Pearl Harbor	0.00159

Table 9-19: Annual Hawaiian Monk Seal In-Water Densities in the Hawaiian Islands

Notes: km = kilometer, NM = nautical miles, > = greater than, < = less than

A separate monk seal density estimate was calculated for Pearl Harbor. The Navy recorded 835 sightings of monk seals from 2012 to March 2021 in five locations on Oahu: Nimitz Beach, White Plains Beach, Reef Runway, Hickam Air Force Base, and Pearl Harbor. Only 14 of the sightings occurred in Pearl Harbor, and of those, 4 sightings were of the same identified female weaned pup in 2013, and 2 were of an unidentified adult in 2016 (Unpublished Navy data). Considering the rare occurrence of monk seals in the harbor and the three-to-four-year period between sightings, it's possible the adult monk seal sighted in 2016 could have been the same seal sighted multiple times in 2013 as a pup. The eight other sightings in Pearl Harbor were of monk seals of unknown lifestage and sex.

To calculate a density, the Navy conservatively assumed each of the 14 sightings was of a different individual seal (a very conservative assumption considering 4 sightings were of the one individual in 2013, and 2 sightings in 2016 were of another seal). On average, there were 14 sightings over seven years (2013-2019) in Pearl Harbor, which is 2 sightings per year. Monk seal sightings are a rare event in Pearl Harbor, but the presence of some seals could go undetected or unreported. Given that, the Navy chose to estimate that one monk seal is in the harbor every month. Pearl Harbor is approximately 21 km<sup>2</sup> in area; therefore, the density of monk seals is calculated as:

Density = 1 monk seal / 21 km<sup>2</sup> (area of Pearl Harbor) / 30 (average days per month) = 0.00159 seals/km<sup>2</sup>/day.

This is a static annual uniform density for all of Pearl Harbor. The density outside of Pearl Harbor for the Main Hawaiian Islands including Oahu is 0.0155 monk seals/km<sup>2</sup> (Table 9-19).

Hawaiian monk seal densities within the Hawaiian Islands are shown in Figure 9-25 and Figure 9-26. The figures show densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value (Table 9-19).

**CAL-BCPM.** Hawaiian monk seals are not expected to occur in CAL-BCPM or the eastern portion of the transit corridor.



Figure 9-25: Annual Distribution of Hawaiian Monk Seal in HRC and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-26: Annual Distribution of Hawaiian Monk Seal in Pearl Harbor and off the Island of Oahu

## 9.5 PHOCA VITULINA, HARBOR SEAL

The harbor seal is found in temperate and Arctic nearshore marine environments throughout much of the Northern Hemisphere (Jefferson et al., 2015). Harbor seals are one of the most adaptable pinnipeds and can haul out in a variety of terrestrial environments (Riedman & Estes, 1990). The Pacific harbor seal (*Phoca vitulina richardsi*) is the eastern North Pacific subspecies that would be encountered in the Study Area (Riedman & Estes, 1990). NMFS recognizes 17 harbor seal stocks along the U.S. Pacific coast, including Alaska (Carretta et al., 2022), but just one, the California Stock, occurs in the Study Area.

Harbor seals do not make long seasonal or annual migrations like other pinnipeds. The distribution of harbor seals is largely tied to suitable haul-out sites and habitat for breeding, pupping, and molting, and areas offering easy access to productive foraging as well as protection from predators. The range of pupping dates varies by location, with more northerly locations having later pupping dates; however, along the California coast, pupping is generally from May to August. The molting period, when juveniles and adults spend more time ashore, is from March through June; molting in Southern California may begin later, in April or May. Harbor seals spend more time in the water in fall (September through November) and winter (December through February) than they do during the spring and summer molting and breeding seasons (Boness et al., 1994; Manugian et al., 2016; Stewart & Yochem, 1984; Yochem et al., 1987).

HRC. Harbor seals are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The abundance of harbor seal stocks is estimated by counting the number of seals ashore at haul-out sites during the peak haul-out period from May through July and applying a haul-out correction factor to the counts total (Carretta et al., 2022). Using this method and an average correction factor of 1.54 derived by Harvey and Goley (2011), the abundance of the California Stock was estimated at 30,968 seals in 2013 (Carretta et al., 2022). Since haulout behavior among harbor seals varies widely across haul-out sites, with latitude, and seasonally (Harvey & Goley, 2011; Huber et al., 2001; Yochem et al., 1987), site-specific haul-out correction factors were used where available to estimate in-water abundance in the Study Area. Regional or statewide correction factors were used if no other data were available or where an average correction factor was most appropriate, such as along the mainland coast of central and northern California.

With several site-specific haul-out correction factors available for multiple sites in the Channel Islands and mainland California (Harvey & Goley, 2011; Huber et al., 2001; Lowry et al., 2008; Stewart & Yochem, 1983), more recent counts data from Lowry et al. (2021) were used to estimate in-water abundance in the Study Area instead of using the stock abundance, which relied on counts from 2012, to calculate densities. In-water percentages shown in Table 9-20 were derived from published haul-out correction factors to calculate in-water abundance estimates.

Location	March – August (% in-water)	September – February (% in-water)	Source
San Miguel Island	23	81 - 86	(Lowry et al., 2008; Yochem et al., 1987)
San Nicolas Island	59		(Huber et al., 2001; Stewart & Yochem, 1983)
Southern California	17	65	(Harvey & Goley, 2011; Huber et al., 2001)
California (statewide average)	40	35	(Harvey & Goley, 2011; Lowry et al., 2008)
всрм	37	65	(Harvey & Goley, 2011; Lubinsky- Jinich, 2019)

Table 9-20: Seasonal In-Water Percentages for Harbor Se	eals Used to Calculate In-Water Abundance
---	---

Note: BCPM = Baja California Peninsula, Mexico

<u>Abundance</u>: Counts of harbor seals ashore on the Channel Islands reported by Lowry et al. (2021) were adjusted to estimate island-specific abundance by using a correction factor of 0.41, based on an estimate that 41 percent of seals are ashore on San Nicolas Island in July (Huber et al., 2001). The estimate of 41 percent was used to represent all Channel Island due to a lack of other data and because it also coincided with the timing of counts by Lowry et al. (2021), which were also conducted primarily in July. For example, a count of 76 harbor seals on Anacapa Island in 2016 is estimated to be 41 percent of the island abundance, which equates to 185 seals.

Abundance =  $76_{(count)} / 0.41_{(proportion ashore)} = 185_{(abundance)}$ 

At Point Mugu and La Jolla in Southern California, 87 percent (instead of 41 percent) of harbor seals were estimated to be ashore in summer, and the abundance for the central and northern California mainland was not based on a direct count, but was estimated as 78 percent of the stock abundance of 30,968 harbor seals (Harvey & Goley, 2011). Counts, total abundance, and seasonal in-water abundance for harbor seal haul-out locations in California are shown in Table 9-21.

Location	Year	July/August Count at Haulouts	Total Abundance	In-Water Abundance (Mar-Aug) <sup>1</sup>	In-Water Abundance (Sep-Feb) <sup>1</sup>
Anacapa Island		76	185	109	159
Richardson Rock	2016	1	2	1	2
San Clemente Island		26	63	37	55
San Miguel Island		702	1712	394	1472
San Nicolas Island		437	1066	629	917
Santa Barbara Island		36	88	52	76
Santa Cruz Island		316	771	455	663
Santa Rosa Island		386	941	555	810
Anacapa Island	2017	25	61	36	52
Richardson Rock	2017	4	10	6	8

 Table 9-21: Counts from 2016 to 2019, Corrected Abundance Estimates, and Calculated Seasonal In-Water

 Abundance at Haul-out Sites in California

Location	Year	July/August Count at Haulouts	Total Abundance	In-Water Abundance (Mar-Aug) <sup>1</sup>	In-Water Abundance (Sep-Feb) <sup>1</sup>	
San Clemente Island		71	173	102	149	
San Miguel Island		230	561	129	482	
San Nicolas Island		290	707	417	608	
Santa Barbara Island		13	32	19	27	
Santa Cruz Island		173	422	249	363	
Santa Rosa Island		266	649	383	558	
Richardson Rock		2	5	3	4	
San Clemente Island		44	107	63	92	
San Miguel Island		208	507	117	436	
San Nicolas Island	2018	52	127	75	109	
Santa Barbara Island		10	24	14	21	
Santa Cruz Island		86	210	124	180	
Santa Rosa Island		41	100	59	86	
Anacapa Island		10	24	14	21	
Richardson Rock		13	32	19	27	
San Clemente Island		254	620	366	533	
San Miguel Island	2010	190	463	107	399	
San Nicolas Island	2019	20	49	29	42	
Santa Barbara Island		8	20	12	17	
Santa Cruz Island		107	261	154	224	
Santa Rosa Island		148	361	213	310	
Southern California						
Point Mugu	2003	287	330	56	214	
La Jolla	2003	155	178	30	116	
Central and Northern California Mainland Coast						
Central and Northern CA	2004	N/A	24,155	9,662	8,454	

<sup>1</sup>Shaded cells identify the highest abundance for each island based on the maximum count from 2016-2019.

Sources: 2016 -2019 counts are from Lowry et al. (2021), 2003 counts are from Lowry and Carretta (2003), and data from 2004 are from Harvey and Goley (2011)

Seasonal in-water abundance was estimated using the total abundance (derived from counts) and an estimate of the percentage of seals in the water (Table 9-20). With the exception of San Miguel Island, all island-specific in-water abundance estimates for March through August are 59 percent of the total island abundance. Haul-out data from radio-tagged seals on San Miguel Island resulted in a correction factor of 1.3 or 23 percent of seals in the water in spring and summer (Lowry et al., 2008). For the September through February time period, the in-water abundance was estimated as 86 percent of the total abundance, based on data from San Miguel Island reported by Yochem et al. (1987) and included in a summary by Huber et al. (2001).

With the exception of haulouts on Richardson Rock and San Clemente Island, the highest abundance estimates were from 2016 (Table 9-21). As a conservative measure, the Navy used the highest abundance estimates from 2016-2019 instead of a multi-year average or data from the most recent year counts were conducted (2019). The abundance calculations for San Miguel Island follow:

In-Water Abundance<sub>(March - August)</sub> = 1,712<sub>(Total Abundance)</sub> x 0.59<sub>(Percentage in-water)</sub> = 394 harbor seals In-Water Abundance<sub>(September - February)</sub> = 1,712<sub>(Total Abundance)</sub> x 0.86<sub>(Percentage in-water)</sub> = 1,472 harbor

seals

Strata: The strata for distributing densities were derived from sources that tracked harbor seal movements from haul-out locations and characterized their movements in terms of distance from shore, distance traveled, and water depth. Bailey et al. (2014) applied multiple tracking systems to model harbor seal movements off Scotland. The results showed that harbor seals remained within 30 km from haulouts and in waters less than 50 m deep. Manugian et al. (2016) reported that seals in central California remained within 50 km from main haul-out sites and that their results were consistent with the results from earlier studies. Lowry et al. (2001) described the movements of radio-tagged harbor seals in Prince William Sound, Alaska, where the mean distance from haul-out sites to at-sea foraging locations was 5 to 10 km for adults and 10 to 25 km for juveniles. Nearly all seals remained over the continental shelf in waters less than 200 m deep; however, several made excursions into deeper waters in the Gulf of Alaska. Boness et al. (1994) recorded dive depths of lactating females off eastern Canada where the mean depth was 18 m and the averages for individual seals ranged from 7 to 31 m. The maximum dive depth for all seals was nearly 60 m. Pacheco-Sandoval et al. (2019) described harbor seals off the BCPM foraging at depths up to 50 m and within 25 to 30 km of haulouts. Oleson et al. (2009) reported the results of marine mammal surveys offshore of the Washington coast, including distance from shore, distance from the shelf break (estimated as the 200 m depth contour), and water depth to define typical habitat. Harbor seals were sighted an average of 11 km from shore and in waters with a mean depth of 56 m. Sightings of harbor seals were an average of 42 km inshore of the shelf break. However, the authors did note that a few harbor seals were sighted farther from shore (out to 64 km) and in deeper waters, with multiple sightings near the 1,000 m depth contour. Stewart and Yochem (1994) documented movement patterns of harbor seals in the southern Channel Islands, including foraging behavior using time-depth recorders, from 1978 through 1993. Seals foraged on average at depths ranging from 80 to 100 m and within 20 km of shore.

Based on a review of these studies, the Navy defined strata for calculating densities using a combination of the 120 m depth contour and a distance of 20 km from shore. The 120 m depth contour was used to define strata around all islands and along the mainland coast from Pt. Conception to the California – Oregon border, approximating the surveyed areas reported by Lowry et al. (2008) and Harvey and Goley (2011), and the offshore foraging ranges described above. Survey effort south of the Channel Islands is limited, but harbors seals are known to occur off Pt. Mugu at Naval Base Ventura County, and off La Jolla Beach north of San Diego (Lowry & Carretta, 2003). To account for harbor seal occurrence in these two areas, the Navy estimated two strata, defined by a radius of 20 km seaward from each location and the 120 m depth contour, whichever was closer to shore. The same combination of the 120 m depth contour and a distance of 20 km from shore was used to define strata surrounding islands and along the coastline off the BCPM.

The size of the strata used in the density calculations and the resulting seasonal in-water densities are provided in Table 9-22. Densities were calculated by dividing the in-water abundance (Table 9-21) by the strata area (Table 9-22) for each location. For example, the calculation for Anacapa Island in the March through August time period is:

Density<sub>(Anacapa Island)</sub> = 109<sub>(In-Water Abundance)</sub> / 120 km<sup>2</sup><sub>(Stratum Area)</sub> = 0.9114 seals / km<sup>2</sup><sub>(March - August)</sub>

Location	Strata Area (km²)	In-Water Density (March - August)	In-Water Density (September - February)			
Channel Islands						
Anacapa Island	120	0.9114	1.3285			
Richardson Rock	151	0.1239	0.1806			
San Clemente Island	206	1.7743	2.5863			
San Miguel Island	357	1.1031	4.1246			
San Nicolas Island	761	0.8264	1.2045			
Santa Barbara Island	73	0.7097	1.0344			
Santa Cruz Island	446	1.0196	1.4862			
Santa Rosa Island	709	0.7834	1.1420			
California Mainland						
Pt. Mugu	175	0.2085	0.7973			
La Jolla	253	0.0777	0.2971			
Central and Northern California	16,351	0.0879	0.3361			
ВСРМ						
Coronado Islands	474	0.4656	0.8180			
Todos Santos Island	377	0.6509	1.1435			
San Martín Island	658	0.3429	0.6024			
San Jerónimo Island	629	1.1630	2.0431			
Cedros Island	1,937	0.2403	0.4221			
San Benito Islands	89	0.5646	0.9919			
Natividad Island	1,018	0.7540	1.3246			
San Roque Island	476	2.0044	3.5212			
Asunción Island	177	1.9600	3.4433			
Baja Coast	17,854	0.0235	0.0414			

Note: km = kilometer

Harbor seal densities in CAL-BCPM are shown in Figure 9-27 and Figure 9-28. The figures show densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value (Table 9-22).



Figure 9-27: Fall/Winter Distribution of Harbor Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-28: Summer/Spring Distribution of Harbor Seal in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 9.6 ZALOPHUS CALIFORNIANUS, CALIFORNIA SEA LION

The California sea lion is an abundant pinniped found along the Pacific coast of North America from the Gulf of Alaska to Southern Mexico (Jefferson et al., 2015). California sea lions breed in the Channel Islands and off the BCPM from May through July or August. Males migrate north after the breeding season primarily in nearshore waters over the continental shelf to waters off Washington, Oregon, and British Columbia, with some males traveling as far as the Gulf of Alaska (Lowry & Forney, 2005; Maniscalco et al., 2004). Some males also migrate into Puget Sound where they forage through spring (Jeffries, 2014). Some immature males will remain in northern feeding areas year-round (Jeffries, 2017; Jeffries & Sleeman, 2018). Females generally do not migrate as far north as males and are expected to remain in nearshore waters around the Channel Islands and off the mainland coast of southern and central California (Laake et al., 2018).

The U.S. Stock of California sea lions has an abundance of 257,606 (Carretta et al., 2022; Laake et al., 2018). The abundance estimate is based on a pup count from 2014; however, the mean pup count from 2016 through 2019 by Lowry et al. (2021) was nearly the same, and applying the same multiplier to estimate stock abundance results in a similar estimate and indicates that the population growth may be leveling off. Furthermore, Laake et al. (2018) analyzed data from 1987 through 2015 and concluded that the population in 2014 was approaching carrying capacity. In a comprehensive review of the status of the California sea lion, Hernández-Camacho et al. (2021) estimated the population abundance, including both the U.S. Stock and Mexico breeding population, to be between 327,157 – 334,205 individuals with 80 percent in the U.S. Stock, 14 percent in the BCPM, and 6 percent in the Gulf of California. The average of the range in abundance is 330,681 sea lions, and 80 percent of the average is 264,545, which is only 3 percent greater than the abundance estimated by Laake et al. (2018) and reported in the NMFS 2021 stock assessment report (Carretta et al., 2022).

**HRC.** California sea lions are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The primary rookeries off the coast of the United States are on San Nicolas, San Miguel, Santa Barbara, and San Clemente islands, where the majority of sea lions are expected to be from May through October (Briscoe et al., 2018; Hernández-Camacho et al., 2021; Laake et al., 2018; Lowry et al., 1992; Lowry & Forney, 2005; Lowry et al., 2017). Studies on the foraging behavior of adult lactating females from San Nicolas and San Miguel islands, and adult and sub-adult males from the Monterey Bay area, showed that California sea lions generally move north of the Channel Islands to forage following the breeding season (May – July) (Briscoe et al., 2018; Kuhn, 2006; Kuhn & Costa, 2014; Laake et al., 2018; Melin et al., 2008; Melin et al., 2012; National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, 2016; Testa, 2012). The Channel Islands accounted for 95 to 97 percent of all pups and 72 to 78 percent of all non-pups counted during surveys from 2016 through 2019 (Lowry et al., 2021). The two largest rookeries in the Channel Islands are on San Nicolas Island and San Miguel Island and comprised approximately 69 to 90 percent of all California sea lions counted in the U.S. Stock from 2016 through 2019. The islands of Anacapa, Santa Rosa, Santa Cruz, and Santa Catalina and Richardson Rock are sparsely populated (Lowry et al., 2021).
<u>Strata</u>: The Navy defined four strata to represent the different distributions during the breeding and non-breeding seasons as presented by Laake et al. (2018) for both male and female sea lions (see Figure 1 in Laake et al. (2018)). Two strata were defined to represent the distribution of sea lions during the breeding season (May – July). Together, they extend from central California to the southern tip of the BCPM and are separated by the U.S. – Mexico border. During the non-breeding season (August – April), California sea lions from both populations move north along the coast as far as Alaska. To capture this wider distribution, the strata used for the non-breeding season extend from southeast Alaska in the north to south of the Gulf of California, Mexico in the south. The southernmost portion of the BCPM non-breeding stratum is south of the Study Area and is not shown on density distribution maps in this report, but data from the stratum were incorporated into the density calculations to accurately represent the distribution. The sizes of the four strata are provided in Table 9-23.

Strata	Area (km²)
California Breeding	106,062
California Non-Breeding	342,957
BCPM Breeding	396,259
BCPM Non-Breeding	502,858

#### Table 9-23: Strata for California Sea Lion Density Calculations

Note: BCPM = Baja California Peninsula, Mexico

<u>Abundance</u>: In-water abundance estimates were calculated for each of the four strata by determining the seasonally varying ratios of males and females in each stratum and incorporating haul-out correction factors representative of each age and sex class. In estimating the abundance of the U.S. Stock, Laake et al. (2018) determined from a population reconstruction model that 57.6 percent of the stock were female and 42.4 percent were male. Applying those same ratios to the combined population abundance estimated by Hernández-Camacho et al. (2021) results in 190,624 females and 140,057 males in the population comprised of the U.S. Stock and Mexico breeding population. Using the proportions from Hernández-Camacho et al. (2021) of 80 percent for the U.S. Stock, 14 percent for the BCPM subpopulation, and 6 percent for the Gulf of California subpopulation to estimate abundance by region results in the totals shown in Table 9-24.

#### Table 9-24: Abundance of California Sea Lion by Population and Sex Class

Stock or Population	Female Abundance	Male Abundance	Proportion (%)
U.S Stock	152,499	112,046	80
BCPM Breeding	26,687	19,608	14
Gulf of California, Mexico Breeding	11,437	8,403	6
Total	190,624	140,057	100

BCPM = Baja California Peninsula, Mexico, % = precent

<u>Haul-out Behavior</u>: California sea lion haul-out behavior varies with season (breeding and non-breeding) and age and sex classes. DeLong et al. (2017) tagged male California sea lions in Puget Sound in the Pacific Northwest to assess haul-out and foraging behavior during the non-breeding season. An average

of 43 percent of males of varying ages were on land from December through April/May; monthly ratios ranged from 37 to 48 percent. Weise et al. (2006) followed the offshore movements of male sea lions tagged in Monterey Bay, California and observed that an average of 50 percent were hauled out from October through January during normal climate conditions. Weise et al. (2010) used data from the same tagged sea lions to show that larger sea lions spent more time hauled out, at least in part, because they adopted more efficient foraging strategies, requiring less time in the water. The mean percentage of time sea lions in each of three groups identified by Weise et al. (2010) were on land was 42, 49, and 54 percent, depending on the foraging strategy.

During the breeding season, adult males 7 years and older are hauled out approximately 25 percent of the time, and juvenile and subadult males younger than 7 years are hauled out 40 percent of the time (Melin, 2022). The ratio of adult to subadult and juvenile males in the population was approximated as 35 percent to 65 percent based on an analysis of annual age-specific abundance estimates derived by Laake et al. (2018) from a population reconstruction model.

For the purposes of calculating in-water abundance estimates, the Navy assumed 57 percent of male California sea lions would be in the water during the non-breeding season (August – April) and 75 percent of adult males and 60 percent of subadult and juvenile males would be in the water during the breeding season (May – July).

Melin et al. (2000) measured attendance times of lactating females at San Miguel Island from 1990 – 1994 in winter and spring, the non-breeding season. Females foraged at sea an average of 72 to 76 percent of the time throughout the winter and spring over the four year study (excluding limited data from 1993). Kuhn and Costa (2014) reported similar haul-out behavior with females spending an average of 68 percent of time at sea. For the purpose of calculating in-water abundance estimates, the Navy assumed 75 percent of female California sea lions would be in the water during the non-breeding season (August – April) and 70 percent of adult females would be in the water during the breeding season (May – July).

McHuron et al. (2018) reported that juveniles of both sexes are in the water an average of 70 percent of the time during the non-breeding season. The Navy anticipated that pups would be on land 100 percent of the time during the breeding season and 66 percent of the time during the non-breeding season (Melin et al., 2000), which translates to 0 and 34 percent in-water abundance during the breeding and non-breeding seasons, respectively. The percentages used to calculate in-water abundance estimates by season and class are shown in Table 9-25.

	I	Breeding Sea	son (May-	July)	Non-Breeding Season (August-April)				
Area of Study	Pups (%)	Females (%)	Adult Males (%)	Juvenile Males (%)	Pups (%)	Adult Females (%)	Adult Males (%)	Juveniles (%)	
San Miguel Island		70	75	60	34	75			
Puget Sound							57		
Central California	0							70	

Table 9-25: Haul-out Correction Factors Used to Calculate In-Water Abundance for California Sea Lion

<u>In-Water Abundance</u>: The abundance estimates shown in Table 9-24 were adjusted using the haul-out correction factors from Table 9-25 and, for males, the ratio between adults and juvenile males in the

population. For example, the calculation for the in-water abundance of all sea lions off California during the breeding season is:

 $Abundance_{(in-water)} = (152,499_{(females)} \times 0.70_{(haul-out\,factor)}) + (112,046_{(males)} \times 0.35_{(percent\,adult)} \times 0.75_{(haul-out\,factor)}) + (112,046_{(males)} \times 0.65_{(percent\,juvenile)} \times 0.60_{(haul-out\,factor)} = 179,859$  sea lions off California during the breeding season.

The distribution of California sea lions expands north following the breeding season when males migrate along the coast as far as north as Alaska. The in-water abundances for females and males off California during the non-breeding season is calculated as:

 $Abundance_{(in-water)} = (152,499_{(females)} \times 0.75_{(haul-out factor)}) + (112,046_{(males)} \times 0.57_{(haul-out factor)}) = 114,374_{(females)} + 63,866_{(males)}.$ 

Since in-water abundance estimates for males and females are distributed over different strata for the density calculations, there is no need to combine the totals.

<u>Density</u>: Density estimates were calculated by dividing the in-water abundance by the area of the appropriate stratum. For example, the density off California during the breeding season is calculated as:

```
Density = 179,859<sub>(in-water abundance)</sub> / 106,062 km<sup>2</sup><sub>(California breeding area)</sub> = 1.6958 sea lions per km<sup>2</sup>
```

The density during the non-breeding season is calculated as:

 $Density = (114,374_{(females)} / 106,062 \text{ km}^2_{(California \, breeding \, area)}) + 63,866_{(males)}./ 342,957 \text{ km}^2_{(California \, non-Breeding \, Area)} = 1.2646 \text{ sea lions per km}^2$ 

All California sea lions were assumed to be within the California and Mexico breeding strata during the breeding season, therefore, the density is zero for the two non-breeding strata during the breeding season.

**San Diego Bay.** The California sea lion is the only pinniped species that occurs regularly in San Diego Bay, so a separate density estimate was derived for San Diego Bay and the adjacent Silver Strand Training Complex located on the oceanside of the Silver Strand Isthmus. Between February 2007 and June 2011, the Navy conducted five cold season surveys and six warm season surveys of San Diego Bay and waters off the Silver Strand Training Complex (Graham & Saunders, 2015). California sea lions were the only pinniped observed during the surveys, and no sea lions were seen south of the Coronado Island Bridge. During the warm season, defined as May through October in the study, California sea lions are engaged in breeding, nursing, and molting, which require more haul-out time than during the cool season (November through April). For both the warm and cool seasons, the in-water density estimate for North San Diego Bay is 13 sea lions/km<sup>2</sup> (Graham & Saunders, 2015).

Density<sub>(North San Diego Bay)</sub> = 169<sub>(sea lions)</sub> / 13 km<sup>2</sup><sub>(area)</sub> = 13 sea lions per km<sup>2</sup>

Differences in nearshore and offshore sea lion abundance were observed in waters off the Silver Strand Training Complex. The in-water offshore density was estimated to be 2.17 sea lions/km<sup>2</sup> and the nearshore density was 3.45 individuals/km<sup>2</sup>.

Density<sub>(Offshore Silver Strand Training Complex)</sub> = 76<sub>(sea lions)</sub> / 35 km<sup>2</sup><sub>(area)</sub> = 2.17 sea lions per km<sup>2</sup>

Density<sub>(Nearshore Silver Strand Training Complex)</sub> = 147<sub>(sea lions)</sub> / 42.6 km<sup>2</sup><sub>(area)</sub> = 3.45 sea lions per km<sup>2</sup>

California sea lion densities in CAL-BCPM are shown in Figure 9-29 and Figure 9-30. The figures show densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value (Table 9-26).

Looption	Density (Sea Lions/km²)					
Location	Breeding	Non-Breeding				
	May – July	August - April				
California Breeding	1.6958	1.2646				
California Non-Breeding	0	0.1862				
BCPM Breeding	0.0794	0.0727				
BCPM Non-Breeding	0	0.0222				
North San Diego Bay	13.0	13.0				
Offshore Silver Strand Training Complex	2.17	2.17				
Nearshore Silver Strand Training Complex	3.45	3.45				

 Table 9-26: Seasonal In-Water Density Estimates for California Sea Lion in CAL-BCPM

Notes: BCPM = Baja California Peninsula, Mexico, km = kilometer



Figure 9-29: May-July Distribution of California Sea Lion in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-30: August-April Distribution of California Sea Lion in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## 9.7 EUMETOPIAS JUBATUS, STELLER SEA LION

Steller sea lions range along the North Pacific Rim from northern Japan to California, with centers of abundance and distribution in the Gulf of Alaska and Aleutian Islands. The species is not known to migrate, but individuals disperse widely outside of the breeding season. NMFS has designated two Steller sea lion stocks in the North Pacific corresponding to two DPSs (Muto et al., 2020a). The Eastern U.S. Stock (or DPS) is defined as the population occurring east of 144°W longitude, and the Western U.S. Stock (or DPS) consists of sea lions occurring west of 144°W longitude. Although the distribution of individuals from the two stocks overlaps outside of the breeding season (May–July), Steller sea lions typically return to their natal rookeries and haulouts in each DPS area prior to the breeding season (Fritz et al., 2016; Jemison et al., 2013; Muto et al., 2017; Muto et al., 2018; Muto et al., 2020a; National Marine Fisheries Service, 2013; Raum-Suryan et al., 2004; Sigler et al., 2017). Males arrive at breeding sites in May, with females following shortly afterwards. Pups are born from late May to early July and begin traveling with their mothers to other haulouts at two to three months of age. Adults depart rookeries in August. Females with pups remain within 500 km of their rookery during the non-breeding season, but juveniles of both sexes and adult males disperse more widely while remaining primarily over the continental shelf (Jemison et al., 2013; Jemison et al., 2018; Wiles, 2015).

Only Steller sea lions from the Eastern U.S. Stock are expected to occur in waters off California, with highest levels of occurrence in the northern part of the Study Area and fewer occurring in the Channel Islands and Southern California waters. Important haulouts along the California coastline include Año Nuevo Island and the Farallon Islands in Central California and the Saint George Reef rookery and the Sugarloaf Island rookery at Cape Mendocino in northern California (Lowry et al., 2021).

HRC. Steller sea lions are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** In-water abundance and density estimates for central and northern California were based on summer counts from 2016 – 2019 by Lowry et al. (2021). Abundance and density estimates for Southern California, including the Channel Islands, were based on winter counts from 2013 reported by Lowry et al. (2020). Steller sea lion breeding rookeries are located north of the Channel Islands, limiting the number of sea lions that would occur in Southern California during the summer breeding season when Lowry et al. (2021) conducted counts in northern and central California; the authors observed only three juvenile Steller sea lions during the July 2019 survey. Following the breeding season, Steller sea lions disperse and are more widely distributed in California waters, including in the Channel Islands, where occurrence at haulouts is higher than in summer (Lowry et al., 2021). A few male Steller sea lions may transit through Southern California waters in winter to waters and islands as far south as the BCPM (Gallo-Reynoso et al., 2020). However, these occurrences are considered beyond the normal distribution for the species, and the available data only support reasonable density estimates as far south as the U.S. – Mexico border.

<u>Strata</u>: The strata defining the density distribution areas were adopted from Figure 1 in Lowry et al. (2021). The authors segmented the California coastline into three regions: Northern California, Central California, and Southern California, and then subdivided the northern and central California regions into seven zones labeled A – G. The Southern California region extends from Point Conception to the U.S. – Mexico border and was not subdivided (Figure 9-31).



Figure 9-31: Strata Used for Steller Sea Lion Density Distribution

The Navy used the 200 m depth contour to approximate the shelf break and define the western boundary for the majority of Steller sea lion occurrence off California. Based on sightings of Steller sea lions in offshore waters beyond the continental shelf (Wiles, 2015), an offshore stratum was defined extending from the 200 m depth contour to a distance of 300 km from shore. The depth and distance parameters are consistent with the parameters the Navy defined to calculate densities in the Northwest Training and Testing Study Area located north of (and partially overlapping) the HCTT Study Area (U.S. Department of the Navy, 2020). The areas of the strata are shown in Table 9-27.

California Region	Zone	Shore to 200 m Depth Contour (km <sup>2</sup> )	200 m Depth Contour to 300 km From Shore (km²)
N - ut h - uu	А	3,418	37,595
Northern California	В	2,355	45,207
	С	4,428	51,475
	D	4,257	26,264
Central	E	2,306	37,472
California	F	967	35,565
	G	2,049	36,965
Southern California	Channel Islands	8,726	99,411

Table 9-27: Strata Areas Used in Steller Sea Lion Density Calculations

Note: km = kilometer

<u>Abundance</u>: Counts of Steller sea lions in northern and central California by region, zone, and age and sex classes are taken from Table 6 in Lowry et al. (2021) and reported below showing the total live count (excludes dead pups at rookeries) and the calculated multiyear average count used in the density calculations (Table 9-28).

California Region	Zone	Survey Date	Total Count	Multiyear Average Count <sup>1</sup>	
	٨	2016 July 14	2,271	2 110	
	A	2017 July 14	1,965	2,110	
Northorn	D	2016 July 15	816	דכד	
Northern	Б	2017 July 15	657	/3/	
	С	2016 July 17 & 25	75	100	
		2017 July 15	168	122	
		2016 July 18	472		
	D	2017 July 16	294	436	
		2018 July 26	543		
		2016 July 17 & 20	356		
Control	E	2017 July 16	403	405	
Centrai		2018 July 26	457		
		No counts 2016-2019	0		
	F	No counts 2016-2019	0	0	
		No counts 2016-2019	0		
	G	No counts 2016-2019	0	0	

Table 9-28: Steller Sea Lion Counts at California Haulouts in 2013 (winter) and 2016-2019 (summer)

California Region	Zone	Survey Date	Total Count	Multiyear Average Count <sup>1</sup>
		No counts 2016-2019	0	
		No counts 2016-2019	0	
	Anacapa Island	2013 February 13	1	
	San Clemente Island	2013 February 15	1	
		2013 February 9	3	
	San Miguel Island	2013 January 30	4	
		2013 February 13	2	
Southern		2013 March 7	4	17
	San Nicolas island	2013 February 15	1	
	Santa Rosa Island	2013 February -13	1	

<sup>1</sup>Multiyear counts are averaged by zone for northern and central California regions; however, for Southern California, because counts are low, the multiyear count is a sum across all locations.

Source: (Lowry et al., 2021; Lowry et al., 2020)

Haul-out correction factors for Steller sea lion were summarized by Holmes et al. (2007) (see Appendix E of the paper). The Navy selected separate correction factors for the breeding and non-breeding seasons to estimate total abundance and in-water abundance with preference given to studies from California, and, if data from California were not available, to studies from southeast Alaska, over studies from the Gulf of Alaska and the Aleutian Islands. To estimate total abundance from the total average counts, the Navy conservatively assumed that 30 percent of sea lions were on shore to be counted during the breeding season. This estimate is based on a study by Higgins et al. (1988) on the haul-out and foraging behavior of lactating females. The study showed that females increased their time in the water from 40 to 70 percent as their pups aged from 9 to 47 days. By applying a correction factor of 30 percent, the Navy assumes that 70 percent of sea lions are in the water during the breeding season.

The Navy used a correction factor of 24 percent for the non-breeding season based on attendance patterns of nursing females in southeast Alaska (Trites & Porter, 2002). Correction factors measured for pups, yearlings, and juveniles in southeast Alaska were all greater than 24 percent (Call et al., 2007; Trites & Porter, 2002).

Since counts of sea lions in Southern California were made in winter, a correction factor of 36 percent on shore, instead of 30 percent, was used and was based on an average of correction factors reported by Call et al. (2007) and Trites and Porter (2002) to estimate total abundance in both seasons. As noted above, very few Steller sea lions are expected to occur in Southern California during the breeding season (Lowry et al., 2021). Therefore, both abundance estimates and haul-out behavior relied on data from the non-breeding season to calculate densities.

The following equation calculates the total abundance in Zone A during the breeding season.

Total Abundance<sub>(Zone A)</sub> =  $2,118_{(Average Count)} / 0.30_{(Correction Factor)} = 7,060$  Steller sea lions in Zone A during the breeding season

To estimate the in-water abundance of Steller sea lions during the breeding and non-breeding seasons, the Navy used the average of multiple correction factors from California and Southeast Alaska to account for variability in haul-out behavior. Three studies from California estimated females were in the water 55, 60, and 70 percent of the time, for an average of 62 percent during the breeding season (Higgins et al., 1988; Hood & Ono, 1997). During the non-breeding season, the average of the percentages that pups (56 percent), yearlings (61 percent), juveniles (63 percent), and adult females (76 percent) were in the water (i.e., 64 percent) was used to calculate in-water abundance estimates (Call et al., 2007; Trites & Porter, 2002).

For example, the in-water abundance from Zone A is,

In-Water Abundance<sub>(Zone A)</sub> =  $7,060_{(Total Abundance)} \times 0.62_{(Correction Factor)} = 4,354$  Steller sea lions inwater in Zone A during the breeding season

Similar calculations for each zone and season resulted in the in-water abundance estimates shown in Table 9-29.

California Region	Zone	Average In-Water Abundance (May-August)	Average In-Water Abundance (September - April)
	А	4,354	5,637
Northern	В	1,514	1,960
	С	250	323
	D	897	1,161
	E	833	1,079
Central	F	0	0
	G	0	0
	Anacapa Island		
	San Clemente Island		
Southern	San Miguel Island	29	30
	San Nicolas island		
	Santa Rosa Island		

Table 9-29: In-Water Abundances of Steller Sea Lion Off California

In-water densities were calculated by dividing the seasonal in-water abundance estimates for each zone from Table 9-29 by the area of the corresponding stratum (Table 9-27). One additional factor was incorporated in the density calculations. To account for sea lion occurrence in deep, offshore waters beyond the continental shelf, the Navy assumed 5 percent of sea lions would occur between the 200 m depth contour and a distance of 300 km from shore, and 95 percent of sea lions would occur from shore to the 200 m depth contour. These proportions account for the possibility that a small number of Steller sea lions would occasionally occur farther offshore but the majority would remain concentrated over the continental shelf in preferred foraging habitat.

The density of Steller sea lions in Zone A from shore to the 200 m depth contour during the breeding season is calculated as:

 $Density_{(Zone A Nearshore)} = 4,354_{(In-water abundance)} \times 0.95_{(Nearshore proportion)} / 3,418 \text{ km}^2 = 1.2101 \text{ Steller sea}$ lions per km<sup>2</sup>

Similar calculations were made to estimate the density for each zone and season (Table 9-30).

California	7	Density (Sea	y May-August lions/km²)	Density September – April (Sea lions/km²)		
Region	zone	< 200 m Depth	200 m to 300 km From Shore	< 200 m Depth	200 m to 300 km From Shore	
	А	1.2101	0.0058	1.5668	0.0075	
Northern	В	0.6107	0.0017	0.7908	0.0022	
	С	0.0536	0.0002	0.0694	0.0003	
	D	0.2002	0.0017	0.2592	0.0022	
	E	0.3433	0.0011	0.4445	0.0014	
Central	F	0.0032	0.00001	0.0033	0.00002	
	G	0.0032	0.00001	0.0033	0.00002	
	Anacapa Island					
	San Clemente Island					
Southern	San Miguel Island	0.0032	0.00001	0.0033	0.00002	
	San Nicolas island					
	Santa Rosa Island					

Table 9-30: Seasonal In-Water Density Estimates for Steller Sea Lion in CAL-BCPM

Notes: m = meter, km = kilometer, < = less than

Steller sea lion densities in CAL-BCPM are shown in Figure 9-32 and Figure 9-33. The figures show densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value (Table 9-30).



Figure 9-32: May-August Distribution of Stellar Sea Lion in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 9-33: September-April Distribution of Stellar Sea Lion in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

## **10 MUSTELIDS**

## **10.1***ENHYDRA LUTRIS NERIS,* SOUTHERN SEA OTTER

The southern sea otter currently occupies just a fraction of its historical range, which once included portions of coastal Oregon, all coastal waters off California, and the BCPM (Tinker et al., 2021; U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2015, 2019). The distribution of the southern sea otter is currently limited to nearshore waters off the coast of central California, ranging from Pigeon Point in the north to south of Point Conception, and around San Nicolas Island (Hatfield et al., 2016; Hatfield et al., 2019; Tinker et al., 2017). Southern sea otters at San Nicolas Island were translocation by the USFWS between 1987 and 1990 (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2012), specifically to reestablish a population on an island where they historically occurred (Bodkin, 2015). The USFWS declared the attempt to reestablish the population a failure in 2012 and ended the program, but despite that, the population has continued to grow.

Southern sea otters rarely come ashore and spend most of their life in nearshore waters, where they swim, forage, reproduce, and rest. Sea otter distribution is typically defined by habitat features, frequently water depth and distance from shore, which are linked to the otter's dive depth limitations or preferences (Bodkin et al., 2004; Thometz et al., 2016; Tinker et al., 2017; Tinker et al., 2021). Kelp canopy has also been shown to be a strong indicator of sea otter occurrence in California waters (Lafferty & Tinker, 2014; Yee et al., 2020).

Surveys conducted in 2019 along the central California mainland extended from shore to the 60 m depth contour (Hatfield et al., 2019) and surveys off San Nicolas Island from 2017 through 2020 extended out to the 30 m depth contour (Yee et al., 2020). Sea otters may occasionally be present in deeper waters when moving between areas or in attempts to establish new habitat (Burn & Doroff, 2005). Although uncommon, southern sea otters have been known to transit between San Nicolas Island and the mainland coast, likely in search of new habitat (Hatfield, 2005).

**HRC.** Southern sea otters are not expected to occur in the HRC or the western portion of the transit corridor.

**CAL-BCPM.** The highest densities of southern sea otters along the mainland coast occur off central California from the Monterey Peninsula to Estero Bay (Hatfield et al., 2019), which is north of the SOCAL OPAREA and inshore of the PMSR and NOCAL OPAREA. Sea otter densities for mainland California were derived from data presented by Hatfield et al. (2018) and made available by the authors for download as GIS data files. The data were plotted within the Study Area and represent uniform density strata in units of animals/km<sup>2</sup> (Figure 10-1). The surveys to count southern sea otters were conducted from May through July. However, sea otters are not known to make seasonal migrations, so for the purposes of calculating densities, the data are assumed to be representative of year-round occurrence and distribution along the mainland coast.



Figure 10-1: Annual Distribution of Southern Sea Otter in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

Sea otter densities at San Nicolas Island were derived from surveys conducted by Yee et al. (2020). The authors reported counts of otters off San Nicolas Island from 2017 – 2020. Densities around the island were stratified seasonally by using counts from the most recent surveys in each season, which were specifically from April, July, and October of 2019 and February 2020. Yee et al. (2020) partitioned the nearshore habitat around San Nicolas Island from shore to the 30 m depth contour into nine distinct and contiguous survey areas (see Figure 1 in Yee et al. (2020)).

The Navy calculated density values using the seasonal counts reported by Yee et al. (2020) and shown in Table 10-1.

Season	Veen	Manth		Со	unts o	f Sea C	)tters k	oy Sur	vey Ar	ea		Tatal	
	rear	rear	rear	wonth	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Spring	2019	April	24	18	0	24	29	0	10	5	11	121	
Summer	2019	July	35	4	50	9	34	2	7	6	7	154	
Fall	2019	October	36	0	26	4	30	4	7	2	0	109	
Winter	2020	February	2	3	7	42	14	7	11	24	4	114	

Table 10-1: Seasonal Counts of Sea Otters in Survey Areas Around San Nicolas Island

Source: Yee et al. (2020)

The counts were used to estimate the percentage of the population found in each of the nine survey areas during each season (Table 10-2). For example, the percentage of counts in Survey Area 1 during spring is calculated as

Percentage of Counts = 24 counts / 121 total counts = 0.1983 or 19.83 percent.

For the purpose of calculating a density estimate, the Navy assumed that 19.83 percent of the sea otter population on San Nicolas Island are located in Survey Area 1 in spring. The same formula was used to populate the remainder of Table 10-2.

Season		Percentage of Counts by Survey Area												
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9					
Spring	19.83	14.88	0.00	19.83	23.97	0.00	8.26	4.13	9.09					
Summer	22.73	2.60	32.47	5.84	22.08	1.30	4.55	3.90	4.55					
Fall	33.03	0.00	23.85	3.67	27.52	3.67	6.42	1.83	0.00					
Winter	1.75	2.63	6.14	36.84	12.28	6.14	9.65	21.05	3.51					

Table 10-2: Percentage of Total Seasonal Counts in Survey Areas Around San Nicolas Island

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service (2021) reported an abundance of 99 sea otters in waters around San Nicolas Island. Distributing the 99 otters across all nine survey areas for each season according to the percentages in Table 10-2 resulted in the seasonal abundance estimates for each survey area shown in Table 10-3. For example, the abundance in Survey Area 1 during spring is calculated as:

Abundance = 19.83 (percent in Survey Area 1) x 99 (SNI population) = 19.64 sea otters in Survey Area 1 in spring.

Season		Seasonal Abundance by Survey Area <sup>1</sup>												
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9					
Spring	19.64	14.73	0.00	19.64	23.73	0.00	8.18	4.09	9.00					
Summer	22.50	2.57	32.14	5.79	21.86	1.29	4.50	3.86	4.50					
Fall	32.70	0.00	23.61	3.63	27.25	3.63	6.36	1.82	0.00					
Winter	1.74	2.61	6.08	36.47	12.16	6.08	9.55	20.84	3.47					

Table 10-3: Seasonal Abundance Estimates in Survey Areas Around San Nicolas Island

<sup>1</sup>Assumes an abundance of 99 southern sea otters (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2021)

Yee et al. (2020) presents seasonal distributions of relative densities around SNI (see Figure 9 in Yee et al. (2020)). The authors provided their georeferenced relative density data, and the Navy plotted the data and measured the spatial extent (in km<sup>2</sup>) of the distribution areas. Only the portions of the nine survey areas with non-zero relative density values in the data provided by Yee et al. (2020) were used to calculate the size of the Navy's distribution areas. In other words, the portions of the nine survey areas where the relative density reported by Yee et al. (2020) was zero were not used to calculate the spatial extent of the Navy's distribution areas. The sizes of the Navy's distribution areas are shown in Table 10-4.

Concern	Distribution Area (km <sup>2</sup> ) <sup>1</sup>									
Season	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
Spring	5.36	4.90	11.96	12.28	7.04	5.40	7.47	3.66	3.41	
Summer	5.36	4.90	15.16	12.28	7.04	5.43	5.81	3.66	3.41	
Fall	5.36	4.90	14.94	12.25	7.04	7.44	8.44	2.82	2.88	
Winter	5.36	4.90	14.13	12.28	7.04	2.71	7.31	3.66	3.41	

Table 10-4: Size of the Density Distribution Areas Around San Nicolas Island

<sup>1</sup>The density distribution area (km<sup>2</sup>) within each of the nine survey areas can vary by season depending on the number of non-zero relative density values in the survey area.

Seasonal density estimates around San Nicolas Island were calculated by dividing the abundance in each area (Table 10-3) by the corresponding density distribution area (Table 10-4). For example, the density in Survey Area 1 in spring is calculated as:

Density = 19.64 sea otters / 5.36 km<sup>2</sup> = 3.66 sea otters per km<sup>2</sup>

The calculated densities were applied as uniform density strata within the nine survey areas. Seasonal densities within each survey area are shown in Table 10-5 and depicted in Figure 10-2. The figure shows densities as a range of values instead of a single value to standardize the legend across all figures for the species. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value (Table 10-5Table 9-30)

Season	Year	Month	Seasonal Densities by Survey Area <sup>1</sup> (sea otters / km <sup>2</sup> )								
			1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Spring	2019	April	3.66	3.01	0.00	1.60	3.37	0.00	1.10	1.12	2.64
Summer	2019	July	4.20	0.52	2.12	0.47	3.10	0.24	0.77	1.05	1.32
Fall	2019	October	6.10	0.00	1.58	0.30	3.87	0.49	0.75	0.64	0.00
Winter	2020	February	0.32	0.53	0.43	2.97	1.73	2.24	1.31	5.69	1.02

Table 10-5: Seasonal Sea Otter Density Estimates by Survey Area Around San Nicolas Island

<sup>1</sup>Assumes an abundance of 99 southern sea otters (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2021)



Figure 10-2: Seasonal Distribution of Southern Sea Otter Off San Nicolas Island

# **11 SEA TURTLES**

Sea turtles are highly migratory, long-lived reptiles that occur throughout the open-ocean and coastal regions of Hawaii and the CAL-BCPM. Generally, sea turtles are distributed throughout tropical to subtropical latitudes with some species expanding their ranges poleward into temperate seasonal foraging habitat. After hatching, sea turtles immediately enter the ocean environment and remain at sea for the remainder of their lives, with the notable exception of mature females returning to natal nesting beaches to lay eggs. Habitat preferences and species distribution at sea varies by species and lifestage (e.g., hatchling, juvenile, adult), with little known about the distribution of hatchlings and juveniles (Spotila, 2004).

All sea turtles are ectotherms, commonly referred to as "cold-blooded" animals. Ectotherms have adopted different strategies for regulating body temperature through external sources of heat (e.g., basking in the sun) to compensate for their limited ability to regulate body temperature internally. As a result, sea surface temperature is a key factor in determining the distribution of sea turtle species (Benson et al., 2011b; Coles & Musick, 2000; Crear, 2015; Crear et al., 2016; Etnoyer et al., 2006; James & Mrosovsky, 2004; Storch et al., 2005). In an analysis of sea turtle densities in coral reef ecosystems across the Pacific, including in the Hawaiian Islands, Becker et al. (2019) found that sea surface temperature was the most influential driver of density, with warmer waters correlating with higher densities.

Five sea turtle species are known to occur in the Study Area: Loggerhead (*Caretta caretta*), green (*Chelonia mydas*), leatherback (*Dermochelys coriacea*), hawksbill (*Eretmochelys imbricata*), and olive ridley (*Lepidochelys olivacea*). All five species occur in the Hawaiian Islands, but only leatherback and green sea turtles are likely to occur regularly in California waters. Loggerhead sea turtles may occur as far north as the PMSR during anomalously warm water conditions (e.g., during a strong El Niño) (Eguchi et al., 2018); however, under normal conditions they would not be expected in waters off California. Hawksbill and olive ridley sea turtles prefer warmer waters south of the Study Area in the eastern Pacific (Eckert, 1993; Eguchi et al., 2007; Mrosovsky, 1980; Polovina et al., 2004).

## 11.1 CARETTA CARETTA, LOGGERHEAD SEA TURTLE

The loggerhead sea turtle is found in temperate to tropical regions, generally between 40°N and 40°S in the Atlantic, Pacific, and Indian oceans and in the Mediterranean Sea (National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2007). Loggerhead sea turtles have adapted to a wide variety of habitats and can be found hundreds of miles offshore, as well as inshore in areas such as bays, lagoons, salt marshes, creeks, ship channels, and the mouths of large rivers (Dodd, 1988).

Loggerheads observed in the eastern North Pacific Ocean come from nesting beaches in Japan where the nesting season extends from late May to August (Conant et al., 2009; National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 1998a). During their transoceanic migration across the Pacific, from nesting beaches in Japan through the North Pacific Transition Zone to foraging habitats off the BCPM, their distribution is largely unknown; however, loggerheads may occur in offshore waters and the transit corridor between Hawaii and the CAL-BCPM (Bowen et al., 1995; Briscoe et al., 2016a; Briscoe et al., 2016b; Briscoe et al., 2021; Kobayashi et al., 2008). The highest densities of loggerheads are likely coincident with the North Pacific Transition Zone north of the Hawaiian Islands (Briscoe et al., 2021; Polovina et al., 2004; Polovina et al., 2000). Loggerhead sea turtles have been reported to occur in waters where sea surface temperature ranged between 10 and 28.7°C; however, mean sea surface temperature, which is more indicative of preferred habitat, ranged between 16.3 and 24°C (Eguchi et al., 2018). Below 15°C, loggerheads become lethargic and inactive, and when temperatures fall to 10°C, they become cold-stunned (Mrosovsky, 1980).

**HRC.** Densities for this species in Hawaii are provided in Section 11.6 (All Sea Turtles Species in the Hawaiian Islands).

**CAL-BCPM.** Loggerheads are known to forage off the coast of the BCPM and may occur offshore of Southern California during anomalously warm water temperatures. To account for the potential occurrence of loggerhead sea turtles off Southern California, the Navy used density estimates derived by Eguchi et al. (2018) from counts of loggerheads off Southern California during the strong 2015 El Niño event (Table 11-1). The density is only applied during the warmest time of the year, approximated as September – October for modeling purposes. During the remainder of the year, water temperatures are expected to be lower than temperatures preferred by loggerheads, and occurrence is expected to be low, which is consistent with prior surveys of the same area during which no loggerheads were sighted (Eguchi et al., 2018).

Loggerheads nesting south of the Study Area on beaches along the coasts of Mexico and Central and South America are from the South Pacific DPS and are not expected to occur in the Study Area (Rguez-Baron et al., 2020). Seminoff et al. (2014) estimated 43,226 (CV=0.51) loggerheads occurred off the BCPM south of the Study Area and derived a density of 0.650 loggerheads per km<sup>2</sup> for a highly productive feeding area in the Gulf of Ulloa. The surveys, conducted from 2005-2007, took place almost exclusively in September; however, the loggerheads are juveniles and are expected to remain in Gulf of Ulloa for years to decades before returning to nesting beaches in Japan as mature adults (Seminoff et al., 2014). Therefore, the density is considered annual and applies uniformly over the survey area.

Loggerhead sea turtle densities in CAL-BCPM are provided in Table 11-1 and shown in Figure 11-1. Densities in the Gulf of Ulloa are south of the Study Area and are not shown.

Strata	Density (turtles/km²)						
	September - October	CV	November - August	CV			
Southern CA Inshore	0.08	0.35	0	0			
Southern CA Offshore	0.24	0.26	0	0			
BCPM (South of Study Area)	0.650	0.51	0.650	0.51			

Table 11-1: Density Estimates for Loggerhead Sea Turtle Off the CAL-BCPM

Source: Eguchi et al. (2018) and Seminoff et al. (2014)



Figure 11-1: Distribution for Loggerhead Sea Turtle During Anomalously Warm Water Conditions (Approximated as September – October for Modeling Purposes)

#### **11.2** *Chelonia mydas*, Green Sea Turtle

Green sea turtles are found in all of the world's oceans, preferring waters in the tropics and subtropics (Ernst et al., 1994; Spotila, 2004). The NMFS and the USFWS have identified 11 DPSs for green sea turtles worldwide (81 FR 20057). Three DPSs are listed as endangered under the ESA and the remaining eight are listed as threatened. Only green sea turtles from two DPSs, the Central North Pacific DPS or the East Pacific DPS, occur in the Study Area, and both DPSs are listed as threatened under the ESA.

A "resident" group of green sea turtles occurs in San Diego Bay, and smaller groups occur at the mouth of the San Gabriel River and in the Seal Beach National Wildlife Refuge, considered the northernmost distribution off California (Crear et al., 2017; Eguchi et al., 2020; Hanna, 2021). Grean sea turtles primarily feed on sea grasses, which grow in nearshore and inshore coastal habitat (Spotila, 2004).

Green sea turtles are often seen in nearshore waters in the Hawaiian Islands and basking on some beaches (Van Houtan et al., 2015; Whittow & Balazs, 1982). Juvenile and adult turtles spend a great deal of their time resting and foraging in relatively shallow nearshore waters (Blumenthal et al., 2010; Brill et al., 1995; Hazel et al., 2009), but they also migrate between island groups through deeper waters (Craig et al., 2004; Rice & Balazs, 2008). In Hawaii, the population status of green sea turtles has been improving, with larger numbers of turtles recorded near the Main Hawaiian Islands and some areas possibly approaching carrying capacity (Chaloupka & Balazs, 2007; Chaloupka et al., 2009).

**HRC.** Densities for this species in Hawaii are provided in Section 11.6 (All Sea Turtles Species in the Hawaiian Islands).

**CAL-BCPM.** Green sea turtles are expected to occur mainly in inland coastal estuaries where sea grass beds provide foraging habitat and water temperatures are sufficiently warm to maintain activity (Banerjee et al., 2019; Barraza et al., 2020; Crear et al., 2017; Eguchi et al., 2020; Hanna et al., 2020). Green sea turtles have been tracked using satellite telemetry from the Seal Beach National Wildlife Refuge into nearshore waters of the Southern California Bight (Hanna 2021; Hanna et al. 2021; Hanna et al., 2020) and a resident population separate from the population in San Diego Bay is suspected to be present at Santa Catalina Island (Eguchi & Zickel, 2020). However, available data are insufficient to estimate a density in the Southern California Bight, including in waters around Santa Catalina Island (Eguchi & Zickel, 2020). The northernmost extent of occurrence is the Seal Beach NWR and San Gabriel River where small, isolated populations occur (Banerjee et al., 2019; Crear et al., 2017).

The population of green sea turtles in San Diego Bay is approximately 60 individuals. For the purpose of calculating a density, the Navy assumed that in summer and fall 95 percent of the population occurs in South San Diego Bay and 5 percent occurs in North San Diego Bay. In winter and spring, 100 percent of green sea turtles occur in South San Diego Bay (0 percent in North San Diego Bay). The delineation of South and North San Diego Bay followed Bredvik et al. (2015) and MacDonald et al. (2012).

Eguchi et al. (2020) defined 50 percent and 95 percent utilization distribution areas within South San Diego Bay. To calculate a density for green sea turtles in South San Diego Bay, the Navy, assumed 95 percent of the turtles occurred within the 95 percent utilization distribution area and 5 percent occurred outside of the area but remained within South San Diego Bay. The size of the area used in the density calculation is defined by the 95 percent distribution area from Figure 4 in Eguchi et al. (2020).

In summer and fall, the calculation is:

Density =  $60_{(abundance)} \times 0.95_{(percent in South San Diego Bay)} \times 0.95_{(percent in area)} / 5 \text{ km}^2_{(size of area)} = 10.830 \text{ sea}$ turtles per km<sup>2</sup>

Outside of the 95 percent utilization distribution area the calculation is:

Density =  $60_{(abundance)} \times 0.95_{(percent in South San Diego Bay)} \times 0.05_{(percent in area)} / 1.37 \text{ km}^2_{(size of area)} = 2.0803$ sea turtles per km<sup>2</sup>

For North San Diego Bay in summer the fall the calculation is:

 $Density = 60_{(abundance)} \times 0.05_{(percent in North San Diego Bay)} / 35.72 \text{ km}^2_{(size of area)} = 0.0840 \text{ sea turtles per km}^2$ 

In winter and spring, when all 60 green sea turtles are expected to be in South San Diego Bay, the density is calculated as:

Density =  $60_{(abundance)} \times 1.0_{(percent in South San Diego Bay)} \times 0.95_{(percent in area)} / 5 km<sup>2</sup>_{(size of area)} = 11.400 sea turtles per km<sup>2</sup>$ 

Outside of the 95 percent utilization distribution area the calculation is:

 $Density = 60_{(abundance)} \times 1.0_{(percent in South San Diego Bay)} \times 0.05_{(percent in area)} / 1.37 \text{ km}^2_{(size of area)} = 2.1898$ sea turtles per km<sup>2</sup>

Seminoff et al. (2014) observed green sea turtles in Ulloa Bay along the BCPM during surveys for loggerhead sea turtles. The authors estimated an abundance and density for loggerheads but not for other species; however, sightings of green sea turtles were estimated to be between 1 and 11 percent of loggerhead sightings. Assuming sightability (i.e., g(0)) is similar (i.e., similar availability bias and dive intervals), then a density for green sea turtles can be approximated as 11% (to be conservative) of the loggerhead density of 0.650 sea turtles per km<sup>2</sup>.

Density = 0.650<sub>loggerhead density</sub> x 0.11 = 0.0715 green sea turtles per km<sup>2</sup>

Ulloa Bay is located south of the Study Area; however, Tomaszewicz et al. (2018) identified foraging areas north of the bay along the BCPM, and small populations of green sea turtles occur in isolated foraging locations along the California coast from San Diego Bay to the Seal Beach National Wildlife Refuge. Unpublished data from NMFS reported a green sea turtle tagged at the Seal Beach National Wildlife Refuge in California traveled south to Ulloa Bay before returning north and apparently approaching a beach off the BCPM (Seminoff, 2022). Based on the documented occurrence north of Ulloa Bay, the Navy extended the density from Ulloa Bay north to the U.S. – Mexico border using the western extent of the route taken by the tagged sea turtle as the seaward extent of the distribution area (Seminoff, 2022; Seminoff et al., 2014).

Primary nesting beaches used by green sea turtles are located south of the BCPM in Central America where offshore densities would be higher (Rguez-Baron et al., 2020). Density estimates for green sea turtles in CAL-BCPM area provided in Table 11-2 and shown in Figure 11-2. Densities in the Gulf of Ulloa are south of the Study Area and are not shown in Figure 11-2.

Location	Density (Animals/km²)			
	Winter/Spring	Summer/Fall		
Southern California Bight	ID	ID		
Santa Catalina Island	ID	ID		
San Diego Bay North	0.0000	0.0840		
San Diego Bay South (95% Core Range)	11.4000	10.8300		
San Diego Bay South (Outside 95% Core Range)	2.1898	2.0803		
Baja California Peninsula, Mexico	0.0715	0.0715		

Table 11-2: Density Estimates for Green Sea Turtles in CAL-BCPM

ID = Species are known to occur in the area, but data are insufficient to estimate density.



Figure 11-2: Annual Distribution of Green Sea Turtle in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### **11.3** Dermochelys coriacea, Leatherback Sea Turtle

The leatherback sea turtle has the most expansive distribution of any adult sea turtle species; it is found from tropical to subpolar oceans ranging from 71° N to 47° south (Eckert, 1995; National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2020). The geographic distribution of leatherback nesting locations is limited primarily to tropical and occasionally subtropical beaches, with the majority of major nesting sites located in southeastern Asia (Hebshi et al., 2008; Myers & Hays, 2006; National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 1992). Leatherback sea turtles do not nest in the Study Area. Leatherbacks are also the most migratory sea turtles, with populations traversing the Pacific, Atlantic, and Indian oceans between nesting and foraging grounds and migratory routes extending into subpolar regions (Bailey et al., 2012; Gaspar & Lalire, 2017; Spotila, 2004). Thermoregulatory adaptations such as a counter-current heat exchange system, high oil content, metabolic rate, and large body size allow leatherbacks to maintain a core body temperature higher than that of the surrounding water, enabling them to tolerate colder water temperatures than other sea turtle species. (Casey et al., 2014; Hughes et al., 1998; James & Mrosovsky, 2004).

Leatherback sea turtles are regularly seen off the west coast of the United States, with the greatest densities found in waters off central California during summer and fall when sea surface temperatures are warmer. In a study analyzing the movements of 135 leatherbacks fitted with satellite tracking tags, the turtles were found to inhabit waters with sea surface temperatures ranging from 11.3 to 31.7°C (mean of 24.7°C) (Bailey et al., 2012). The study also found that oceanographic features such as mesoscale eddies, convergence zones, and areas of upwelling attracted foraging leatherbacks, because these features are often associated with aggregations of prey (e.g., jellyfish). Hebshi et al. (2008) analyzed telemetry data from 126 leatherbacks identifying migratory patterns and associations with similar oceanographic features such as current boundaries and stationary fronts. The data recorded year-long, transoceanic migrations from nesting beaches in the western North Pacific to the California Current Ecosystem where leatherbacks come to forage (Benson et al., 2007; Hebshi et al., 2008; Kobayashi et al., 2008). The high energetic cost of transiting the Pacific Ocean to forage off the U.S. West Coast may require leatherbacks to remain on foraging grounds for multiple years before returning to natal nesting beaches to mate and nest (National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2020).

Leatherback sea turtles leaving nesting beaches in the eastern Pacific Ocean off Mexico and Costa Rica generally migrate south into the southern hemisphere and forage in waters off Peru and Chile and are not expected to occur in CAL-BCPM (Benson et al., 2011a; National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2013b).

An aerial survey for leatherback sea turtles conducted in October 2015 in the Southern California Bight did not record any leatherback sightings (Eguchi, 2015); however, the survey occurred during anomalously warm water conditions and did result in an unexpectedly high number of loggerhead sea turtles sightings (Eguchi et al., 2018), suggesting that water temperatures may have been warmer than leatherbacks prefer.

Bailey et al. (2012) combined the tracking data for 135 leatherbacks with data on longline fishing effort to predict "hot spots," where leatherback sea turtles in the Pacific Ocean are most likely to be at risk of bycatch. The study identified areas of relative high use by leatherback sea turtles that varied seasonally and correlated with likely migratory routes. Higher use areas in the vicinity of the Hawaiian Islands were

mainly south of the Islands from January through March, distinctly to the south from July through September, and to the southeast from October through December. From April through June, areas of higher use were centered on the Hawaiian Islands with a slightly greater intensity of use northeast of the Islands. Although leatherback bycatch is documented off Hawaii, leatherback-stranding events on Hawaiian beaches are rare. From 1982 to 2003, only 5 leatherback strandings were reported in the Hawaiian Islands out of a total of over 3,700 reported for all sea turtle species (Chaloupka et al., 2008). The data presented by Bailey et al. (2012) also support the potential occurrence of leatherback sea turtles from the western Pacific in the Transit Corridor primarily from April through June and October through December. Areas of highest use off Southern California are predicted from July through September.

**HRC.** Densities for this species in Hawaii are provided in Section 11.6 (All Sea Turtles Species in the Hawaiian Islands).

**CAL-BCPM.** Density estimates for leatherback sea turtle were derived from data reported by Benson et al. (2020) and in collaboration with NMFS including sharing unpublished data on leatherback density multipliers in neritic waters off California (Benson, 2022). Densities in nearshore waters off California were based on a six-year average of leatherback abundance in the California Current Ecosystem and strata-specific multipliers (Table 11-3). The average abundance from 2013 – 2017 was 65.6, and the survey area used to derive that abundance was 6,842 km<sup>2</sup>, resulting in an average density for Central California of 0.00959 turtles per km<sup>2</sup>. Using these values, the density for the Big Sur stratum is calculated as:

Density = 0.00959<sub>(average density)</sub> x 0.224<sub>(multiplier)</sub> = 0.002 leatherback sea turtles / km<sup>2</sup>

While research indicates there is seasonal variability in leatherback distribution and occurrence off California (Bailey et al., 2012; Benson, 2022; Benson et al., 2020), the data available for calculating a density along the California coast only allowed for annual density estimates.

Stratum Number	Stratum Name	Average Central California Density (animals/km²)	Stratum- Specific Multiplier	Stratum-Specific Density (animals/km <sup>2</sup> )
14	Big Sur	0.00959	0.224	0.002
15	S. Monterey Bay	0.00959	0.356	0.003
16	N. Monterey Bay	0.00959	0.617	0.006
17	Davenport	0.00959	0.290	0.003
18	Ano Nuevo	0.00959	0.752	0.007
19	Pescadero	0.00959	1.618	0.016
20	Half Moon Bay	0.00959	1.397	0.013
21	Montara	0.00959	1.989	0.019
22	Double Point	0.00959	1.039	0.010
23	Drakes Bay	0.00959	0.586	0.006
24	Pt. Reyes	0.00959	1.621	0.016
25	Bodega Bay	0.00959	0.719	0.007
26	Russian River	0.00959	0.115	0.001
41	Timber Cove	0.00959	0.609	0.006
42	Sea Ranch	0.00959	0.551	0.005
43	Gualala	0.00959	0.284	0.003
44	Pt. Arena	0.00959	0.250	0.002
NA	CA Offshore	0.00959	1.000	0.0096
NA	Baja Offshore	NA	NA	0.001

Table 11-3: Density Estimates for Leatherback Sea Turtles in CAL-BCPM

<u>Source</u>: Densities for numbered strata were derived from Benson et al. (2020). Densities for CA Offshore and Baja Offshore were derived in collaboration with NMFS (Benson, 2022).

Leatherback sea turtle densities in CAL-BCPM are shown in Figure 11-3. The figure shows densities as a range of values instead of a single value to present a wide range of individual densities. However, the strata on each map represent only one density value as presented in Table 11-3.



Figure 11-3: Annual Distribution of Leatherback Sea Turtle in CAL-BCPM and the Eastern Portion of the Transit Corridor

#### **11.4** *Eretmochelys imbricata*, Hawksbill Sea Turtle

The hawksbill is the most tropical of the world's sea turtles, rarely occurring above 35° N or below 30° S (Witzell, 1983). While hawksbills are known to occasionally migrate long distances in the open ocean, they are primarily found in coastal habitats and use nearshore areas more exclusively than other sea turtles. Of all sea turtle species, hawksbills are the most dependent on coral reef habitat for prey (Becker et al., 2019).

Hawksbill sea turtles primarily occupy areas where the sea surface temperature is between 23 and 30°C (Gaos, 2011; Storch et al., 2005). Thirteen adult female hawksbills, fitted with satellite tags, spent 91 percent of the time in waters within that temperature range. Three of the tagged hawksbills spent between 6 and 16 percent of their time in cooler waters ranging from 19 to 24°C, and only one hawksbill spent time in colder waters, between 16 and 18°C (Gaos, 2011). Water temperatures in the Study Area, particularly north of Point Conception, are typically much cooler than temperatures preferred or even tolerated by hawksbills. Hawksbills also do not typically range far from nesting sites, which are located mainly off Central and South America (Gaos, 2011).

Fewer than 10 females make up the nesting population on Baja California, Mexico, and no nests have been documented off the U.S. West Coast (Van Houtan et al., 2016). Juveniles and adults primarily inhabit nearshore neritic habitat and occur south of Mexico with limited expansion into marine habitat (Rguez-Baron et al., 2020). In the eastern North Pacific, counts of adult females at nesting sites in Mexico, Costa Rica, Guatemala, El Salvador, Nicaragua, and Ecuador were used to estimate an abundance of about 285 nesters, with declines predicted for all nesting sites (National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2013a).

Worldwide, hawksbill sea turtles have not shown the same upward population trend seen with green sea turtles. The small nesting population of fewer than 20 females in the Hawaiian Islands may be increasing, but not enough data are available to confirm either an increasing or decreasing population trend. Observations of hawksbills have been documented in the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands (Van Houtan et al., 2012), but little survey effort has occurred and data are insufficient to estimate a nearshore density. Strandings and observations of hawksbill sea turtles in Hawaii are uncommon (Chaloupka et al., 2008).

**HRC.** Densities for this species in Hawaii are provided in Section 11.6 (All Sea Turtles Species in the Hawaiian Islands).

**CAL-BCPM.** This species is not expected to occur in CAL-BCPM.

## **11.5***Lepidochelys olivacea*, Olive Ridley Sea Turtle

The olive ridley sea turtle is known as an open-ocean species, but can be found in coastal areas. Olive ridley sea turtles occur worldwide in tropical and subtropical waters of the south Atlantic, Indian, and South Pacific oceans, preferring sea surface temperatures between 23 and 30 °C (Polovina et al., 2004). The olive ridley is the most abundant sea turtle in the world, with an at-sea abundance estimate ranging from 1.15 to 1.62 million (National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 2014). Major arribada beaches on the eastern Pacific Ocean include Nancite and Ostinal in Costa Rica and the Santuario Playa Escobilla in Mexico. The term "arribada" is derived from Spanish and refers to the synchronized large-scale nesting activity demonstrated by olive ridley (and Kemp's ridley) sea turtles. As many as 500,000 female olive ridley sea turtles arrive at the nesting beaches on La Escobilla and Ostinal over a few days to lay their eggs.

Distribution is patchy in offshore areas, corresponding with large-scale, dynamic ocean conditions, including oceanic currents and shifting upwelling zones, as well as sea surface temperature (Eguchi et al., 2007; Montero et al., 2016). Montero et al. (2016) found that olive ridley occurrence is positively correlated with sea surface temperatures between 26 and 30°C, relatively low concentrations of chlorophyll-*a*, and the presence of floating debris. While abundance and density estimates are available for waters off Mexico and Costa Rica, olive ridley sea turtles are not likely to occur in the cooler waters off California.

Rare instances of nesting occur in the Hawaiian Islands, with the first olive ridley nest documented in 1985 at Paia, Maui. A second nest was recorded in Hilo, Hawaii, in 2002, and a third nest was recorded at Marine Corps Base Hawaii in Kaneohe Bay, Oahu in 2009 (Marine Corps Base Hawaii, 2011). The latest olive ridley nest was discovered at Kailua Beach Park on Oahu in 2019 (National Marine Fisheries Service, 2019).

**HRC.** Densities for this species in Hawaii are provided in Section 11.6 (All Sea Turtles Species in the Hawaiian Islands).

**CAL-BCPM.** There are few documented occurrences of olive ridley sea turtles in waters off the U.S. Pacific coast (National Marine Fisheries Service & U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, 1998b), as this species prefers sea surface temperatures warmer than commonly occur off California. Seminoff et al. (2014) sighted olive ridleys in Ulloa Bay, Mexico during surveys for loggerhead sea turtles. The authors estimated an abundance and density for loggerheads but not for other species; however, sightings of olive ridleys were estimated to be between 10 and 34 percent of loggerhead sightings (Note: the paper reports 24 percent in the text, but Table 1 in the paper reports a maximum of 34 percent). Assuming sightability (i.e., g(0)) is similar (i.e., similar availability bias and dive intervals), then a density for olive ridley sea turtles in BCPM but south of the Study Area can be approximated as 34 percent (to be conservative) of the loggerhead density of 0.650 sea turtles per km<sup>2</sup>.

Density = 0.650<sub>loggerhead density</sub> x 0.34 = 0.2210 olive ridleys per km<sup>2</sup>

Nesting beaches used by olive ridleys are located south of the BCPM in Central America where offshore densities would be higher (Rguez-Baron et al., 2020). Densities in the Gulf of Ulloa are south of the Study Area and are not shown in a figure in this report.

Strata	Density (turtles/km²)			
	September - October	November - August		
California	0	0		
BCPM (South of Study Area)	0.2210	0.2210		

Table 11-4: Density Estimates for Olive Ridley Sea Turtle Off the CAL-BCPM

Source: Eguchi et al. (2018) and Seminoff et al. (2014)

#### **11.6** All Sea Turtle Species in the Hawaiian Islands

The Navy conducted aerial marine mammal stranding surveys from 2009–2013 in the Hawaiian Islands as part of a monitoring program and documented incidental sightings of sea turtles (Department of the Navy, Unpublished Data). Because the surveys were intended to identify stranded animals, only nearshore areas were surveyed. The Navy treated the aerial surveys as strip transects (Buckland et al., 2001) with an effective strip width of 2 km. Based on the number of turtles observed and the area of the strip transect, the Navy calculated the density of sea turtles for the nearshore waters of each island that was surveyed. A g(0) factor was applied to account for the number of turtles that were present but not observed, due to the turtles being either camouflaged or too deep below the surface to be seen (Buckland et al., 2001). The Navy made a conservative estimate of g(0) = 0.1, meaning that only 10 percent of the turtles actually present were at the surface of the water or shallow enough to be seen from an aerial platform; ninety percent were assumed to be present but not observable during the survey.

Coastline surveys with sea turtle sightings are available only for the Islands of Kauai, Lanai, Molokai, and Oahu. Island-specific densities were derived for those four islands, and for the remaining Hawaiian Islands, the mean density of the four islands was used to approximate sea turtle densities in nearshore waters, defined as extending from shore to the 100 m depth contour. This is considered a conservative estimate of the shallow habitat preferred by green sea turtles, because diving data suggest they remain well within the 100 m depth contour (Blumenthal et al., 2010; Brill et al., 1995; Hays et al., 2007). Green sea turtles are the species with highest occurrence in nearshore waters off Hawaii (Becker et al., 2019), so the treatment of the data is biased toward that species. Tag data have shown that green sea turtles move through deep water between islands, but this is considered relatively uncommon and associated with migration to other nearshore foraging sites (Rice & Balazs, 2008). Nevertheless, to address sea turtle occurrence in areas of the Hawaiian Islands beyond the 100 m depth contour, the Navy reduced the mean nearshore density by two orders of magnitude.

The Navy's acoustic impacts analysis requires species-specific density estimates; however, species identification during the aerial surveys was not possible. To derive density estimates for the five sea turtle species, the Navy made assumptions on the likelihood of occurrence based on habitat preferences and observations for the nearshore stratum (extending from shore to the 100 m depth contour) and using bycatch data from the longline fishery beyond the 100 m isobath. The percentages used to calculate species-specific densities from the Navy's general sea turtle densities are shown in Table 11-5 for the nearshore stratum and Table 11-6 for the offshore stratum.

Location	Green	Hawksbill	Loggerhead	Olive Ridley	Leatherback
Nearshore (< 100 m depth contour)	99	0.9.	0	0.10	0
Pearl Harbor	99	1	0	0	0

Table 11-5: Percentage of Sea Turtle Species' Occurrence in Nearshore Waters of the Hawaiian Islands

80

Coo Toutla	Numb	Estimated Percentage of		
Sea Turtle Species	Shallow-Set Longline Fishery	-Set Deep-Set Longline ishery Fishery Total		Density (%)
Green	8	18	26	5.36
Hawksbill <sup>1</sup>	0	0	0	1.00
Loggerhead	163	14	177	36.49
Olive Ridlev	9	162	171	35.26

31

111

22.89

# Table 11-6: Counts of Interactions with the Longline Fishery by Species and Percentages of Sea Turtle Species' Occurrence in Offshore (> 100 m Depth Contour) Waters of the Hawaiian Islands

<sup>1</sup>No reported interactions, but estimated 1 percent to include hawksbills in the analysis % = percent

Applying these ratios to the general sea turtle densities enabled the calculation of species-specific density estimates for nearshore (< 100 m depth contour) and offshore (> 100 m depth contour) waters of the Hawaiian Islands (Table 11-7).

 Table 11-7: Species-Specific Sea Turtle Density Estimates in Nearshore and Offshore Waters of the Hawaiian

 Islands

General Density	Location	Species-Specific Density (sea turtles/km <sup>2</sup> )					
(sea turtles/km²)	Location	Green	Hawksbill	Loggerhead	Olive Ridley	Leatherback	
0.27860	Nearshore Kauai	0.27581	0.00251	0.00000	0.00028	0.00000	
0.44910	Nearshore Lanai	0.44461	0.00404	0.00000	0.00045	0.00000	
0.16240	Nearshore Molokai	0.16078	0.00146	0.00000	0.00016	0.00000	
1.12520	Nearshore Oahu	1.11395	0.01013	0.00000	0.00113	0.00000	
0.50383	Nearshore Other Islands	0.49879	0.00453	0.00000	0.00050	0.00000	
0.00504	Offshore Hawaiian Islands	0.00027	0.00005	0.00184	0.00178	0.00115	

km = kilometer

Leatherback

**Pearl Harbor**. The Navy conducted sea turtle surveys and monitoring in Pearl Harbor, the entrance channel, and portions of the Naval Defensive Sea Area from approximately 2000 – 2011. The resulting data were used to derive density estimates for green and hawksbill sea turtles, the only species observed in the harbor (Department of the Navy, Unpublished Data, previously cited as Hanser et al. (In Prep.).

Sea turtles were not evenly distributed in Pearl Harbor. They tended to congregate along the margins of the channel leading into Pearl Harbor more so than in other locations, and more turtles occurred in the channel south of Pearl Harbor in the cool season (November to April) than during the warm season (June – October). Within Pearl Harbor, the turtles were encountered more frequently in the western loch than in either the eastern or middle lochs.

Species-specific annual sea turtle density distributions in the Main Hawaiian Islands are shown in Figure 11-4 through Figure 11-8. Note that the range of density values shown in the legend of each figure is
unique to that figure and that colors on the maps should not be compared across figures. Density distributions for green and hawksbill sea turtles in Pearl Harbor are shown in Figure 11-9 through Figure 11-12 for both the warm and cool seasons.



Figure 11-4: Annual Distribution of Loggerhead Sea Turtle in the Main Hawaiian Islands and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 11-5: Annual Distribution of Green Sea Turtle in the Main Hawaiian Islands and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 11-6: Annual Density Distribution of Leatherback Sea Turtle in the Main Hawaiian Islands and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 11-7: Annual Density Distribution of Hawksbill Sea Turtle in the Main Hawaiian Islands and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor



Figure 11-8: Annual Density Distribution of Olive Ridley Sea Turtle in the Main Hawaiian Islands and the Western Portion of the Transit Corridor

















## **12 CONCLUSION**

The density estimates provided in this report represent an agreed-upon set of values that were used in modeling the effects from Navy Phase IV sound sources to marine species. These data have been updated since the Navy's Phase III analyses (U.S. Department of the Navy, 2017), but still represent a snapshot in time, so that as science progresses and better estimates become available, the NMSDD will be updated for use in future Navy modeling efforts. Scientists from NMFS and the Navy have already identified many new methods and projects that will improve and expand the data in the NMSDD for the next time it is called upon as a data source. The goal is to arrive at the most accurate density estimates for every species from the data available at that time. This may be very difficult to achieve for some species, and techniques other than the preferred line-transect sampling to acquire supporting data are necessary. Even when accurate and representative density estimates are achieved, they need to be maintained and updated through regular species monitoring, because the size of marine species populations changes over time and their distributions change with the large-scale dynamics in the world's oceans. It is an ambitious endeavor to maintain accurate information on all the marine species in the Navy's OPAREAs, and to achieve this goal, the Navy has partnered with marine species scientists at NMFS, universities, and other institutions to pool resources, data, and expertise. The main goal of this collaborative effort is to ensure the Navy uses the most robust marine species density estimates to support their environmental planning efforts.

## **13 REFERENCES**

- Abrahms, B., H. Welch, S. Brodie, M. G. Jacox, E. Becker, S. J. Bograd, L. Irvine, D. Palacios, B. Mate, and
   E. Hazen. (2019). Dynamic ensemble models to predict distributions and anthropogenic risk
   exposure for highly mobile species. *Diversity and Distributions*, 00, 1–12. DOI:10.1111/ddi.12940
- Antonelis, G. A., J. D. Baker, T. C. Johanos, R. C. Braun, and A. L. Harting. (2006). Hawaiian monk seal (*Monachus schauinslandi*): Status and conservation issues. *Atoll Research Bulletin, 543*, 75–101.
- Antonelis, G. A. and C. H. Fiscus. (1980). The pinnipeds of the California Current. *CalCOFI Report, 21*, 68-78.
- Antonelis, G. A., B. S. Stewart, and W. F. Perryman. (1990). Foraging characteristics of female northern fur seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*) and California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus*). *Canadian Journal of Zoology, 68*, 150–158.
- Aschettino, J. M. (2010). Population size and structure of melon-headed whales (Peponocephala electra) around the main Hawaiian Islands: Evidence of multiple populations based on photographic data. (Master of Science Master's thesis). Hawaii Pacific University.
- Aurioles-Gamboa, D., F. Elorriaga-Verplancken, and C. J. Hernandez-Camacho. (2010). The current population status of Guadalupe fur seal (*Arctocephalus townsendi*) on the San Benito Islands, Mexico. *Marine Mammal Science*, *26*(2), 402–408.
- Aurioles-Gamboa, D., C. J. Hernandez-Camacho, and E. Rodriguez-Krebs. (1999). Notes on the southernmost records of the Guadalupe fur seal, *Arctocephalus townsendi*, in Mexico. *Marine Mammal Science*, 15(2), 581–583.
- Bailey, H., S. R. Benson, G. L. Shillinger, S. J. Bograd, P. H. Dutton, S. A. Eckert, S. J. Morreale, F. V.
  Paladino, T. Eguchi, D. G. Foley, B. A. Block, R. Piedra, C. Hitipeuw, R. F. Tapilatu, and J. R. Spotila.
  (2012). Identification of distinct movement patterns in Pacific leatherback turtle populations
  influenced by ocean conditions. *Ecological Applications*, 22(3), 735–747. DOI:10.1890/11-0633
- Bailey, H., P. S. Hammond, and P. M. Thompson. (2014). Modelling harbour seal habitat by combining data from multiple tracking systems. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 450*, 30–39. DOI:10.1016/j.jembe.2013.10.011
- Baird, R. W. (2000). The killer whale: foraging specializations and group hunting. In J. Mann, R. C.
   Connor, P. L. Tyack, & H. Whitehead (Eds.), *Cetacean Societies; Field Studies of Dolphins and Whales* (pp. 127–153). Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Baird, R. W., J. James, and C. Mata. (2022). Two Gray Whale (*Eschrichtius robustus*) Sightings off Hawai'i Island: the First Records for the Central Tropical Pacific. *Aquatic Mammals, In Press*.
- Baker, J. D., A. L. Harting, T. C. Johanos, and C. L. Littnan. (2016). Estimating Hawaiian monk seal rangewide abundance and associated uncertainty. *Endangered Species Research*, 31, 317–324. DOI:10.3354/esr00782
- Baker, J. D., A. L. Harting, T. A. Wurth, and T. C. Johanos. (2011). Dramatic shifts in Hawaiian monk seal distribution predicted from divergent regional trends. *Marine Mammal Science*, 27(1), 78–93. DOI:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2010.00395
- Baker, J. D. and T. C. Johanos. (2004). Abundance of the Hawaiian monk seal in the main Hawaiian Islands. *Biological Conservation*, *116*(1), 103–110. DOI:10.1016/s0006-3207(03)00181-2
- Banerjee, S. M., C. D. Allen, T. Schmitt, B. S. Cheng, J. A. Seminoff, T. Eguchi, and L. M. Komoroske.
   (2019). Baseline Health Parameters of East Pacific Green Turtles at Southern California Foraging Grounds. *Chelonian Conservation and Biology: Celebrating 25 Years as the World's Turtle and Tortoise Journal, 18*(2), 163-174.
- Barlow, J. (2006). Cetacean abundance in Hawaiian waters estimated from a Summer–Fall survey in 2002. *Marine Mammal Science*, 22(2), 446–464. DOI:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2006.00032.x

- Barlow, J. (2015). Inferring trackline detection probabilities, g(0), for cetaceans from apparent densities in different survey conditions. *Marine Mammal Science*, 31(3), 923–943. DOI:10.1111/mms.12205
- Barlow, J. (2016). Cetacean Abundance in the California Current Estimated from Ship-based Line-transect Surveys in 1991–2014. (NOAA Administrative Report NMFS-SWFSC-LJ-1601). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Barlow, J., J. Calambokidis, E. A. Falcone, C. S. Baker, A. M. Burdin, P. J. Clapham, J. K. B. Ford, C. M. Gabriele, R. LeDuc, D. K. Mattila, T. J. Quinn, II, L. Rojas-Bracho, J. M. Straley, B. L. Taylor, J. Urbán R, P. Wade, D. Weller, B. H. Witteveen, and M. Yamaguchi. (2011). Humpback whale abundance in the North Pacific estimated by photographic capture-recapture with bias correction from simulation studies. *Marine Mammal Science*, *27*(4), 793–818. DOI:10.1111/j.1748-7692.2010.00444
- Barlow, J., M. C. Ferguson, E. A. Becker, J. V. Redfern, K. A. Forney, I. L. Vilchis, P. C. Fiedler, T. Gerrodette, and L. T. Ballance. (2009). *Predictive Modeling of Cetacean Densities in the Eastern Pacific Ocean* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-444). La Jolla, CA: Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Barlow, J. and K. A. Forney. (2007). Abundance and population density of cetaceans in the California Current ecosystem. *Fishery Bulletin, 105,* 509–526.
- Barlow, J., S. Fregosi, L. Thomas, D. Harris, and E. T. Griffiths. (2021). Acoustic detection range and population density of Cuvier's beaked whales estimated from near-surface hydrophones. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 149(1). DOI:10.1121/10.0002881
- Barlow, J., J. E. Moore, J. L. McCullough, and E. T. Griffiths. (2022). Acoustic-based estimates of Cuvier's beaked whale (*Ziphius cavirostris*) density and abundance along the U.S. West Coast from drifting hydrophone recorders. *Marine Mammal Science*, *38*(2), 517-538.
- Barraza, A. D., L. M. Komoroske, C. D. Allen, T. Eguchi, R. Gossett, E. Holland, D. D. Lawson, R. A. LeRoux, V. Lorenzi, and J. A. Seminoff. (2020). Persistent organic pollutants in green sea turtles (*Chelonia mydas*) inhabiting two urbanized Southern California habitats. *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 153, 110979.
- Barrett Lennard, L. G., J. K. B. Ford, and K. A. Heise. (1996). The mixed blessing of echolocation:
   Differences in sonar use by fish-eating and mammal-eating killer whales. *Animal Behaviour*, *51*, 553–565.
- Becker, E., K. Forney, D. Miller, P. Fiedler, J. Barlow, and J. Moore. (2020a). Habitat-based density estimates for cetaceans in the California Current Ecosystem based on 1991-2018 survey data (Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-638). Silver Spring, MD: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Becker, E. A., J. V. Carretta, K. A. Forney, J. Barlow, S. Brodie, R. Hoopes, M. G. Jacox, S. M. Maxwell, J. V. Redfern, N. B. Sisson, H. Welch, and E. L. Hazen. (2020b). Performance evaluation of cetacean species distribution models developed using generalized additive models and boosted regression trees. *Ecology and Evolution*, *10*, 5759–5784.
- Becker, E. A., D. G. Foley, K. A. Forney, J. Barlow, J. V. Redfern, and C. L. Gentemann. (2012a).
   Forecasting cetacean abundance patterns to enhance management decisions. *Endangered* Species Research, 16, 97–112. DOI:10.3354/esr00390
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, M. C. Ferguson, J. Barlow, and J. V. Redfern. (2012b). Predictive Modeling of Cetacean Densities in the California Current Ecosystem based on Summer/Fall Ship Surveys in 1991–2008 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-499). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic

and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.

- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, M. C. Ferguson, D. G. Foley, R. C. Smith, J. Barlow, and J. V. Redfern. (2010).
   Comparing California Current cetacean–habitat models developed using in situ and remotely sensed sea surface temperature data. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 413, 163–183.
   DOI:10.3354/meps08696
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, P. C. Fiedler, J. Barlow, S. J. Chivers, C. A. Edwards, A. M. Moore, and J. V.
   Redfern. (2016). Moving Towards Dynamic Ocean Management: How Well Do Modeled Ocean
   Products Predict Species Distributions? *Remote Sensing*, 8(2), 149. DOI:10.3390/rs8020149
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, D. G. Foley, and J. Barlow. (2012c). *Density and Spatial Distribution Patterns* of Cetaceans in the Central North Pacific based on Habitat Models (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-490). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, D. G. Foley, R. C. Smith, T. J. Moore, and J. Barlow. (2014). Predicting seasonal density patterns of California cetaceans based on habitat models. *Endangered Species Research*, 23(1), 1–22. DOI:10.3354/esr00548
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, D. L. Miller, J. Barlow, L. Rojas-Bracho, J. Urbán R., and J. E. Moore. (2022a).
   Dynamic habitat models reflect interannual movement of cetaceans within the California Current ecosystem. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *9*. DOI:10.3389/fmars.2022.829523
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, E. M. Oleson, A. L. Bradford, R. Hoopes, J. E. Moore, and J. Barlow. (2022b). *Abundance, distribution, and seasonality of cetaceans within the U.S. Exclusive Economic Zone around the Hawaiian Archipelago based on species distribution models*. Honolulu, HI: National Marine Fisheries Service, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center.
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, E. M. Oleson, A. L. Bradford, J. E. Moore, and J. Barlow. (2021). Habitat-based density estimates for cetaceans within the waters of the U.S. Exclusive Economic Zone around the Hawaiian Archipelago (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-PIFSC-116). Honolulu, HI: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center.
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, J. V. Redfern, J. Barlow, M. G. Jacox, J. J. Roberts, and D. M. Palacios. (2018).
   Predicting cetacean abundance and distribution in a changing climate. *Diversity and Distributions, 2018*, 1–18. DOI:10.1111/ddi.12867
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, B. J. Thayre, A. J. Debich, G. S. Campbell, K. Whitaker, A. B. Douglas, A. Gilles, R. Hoopes, and J. A. Hildebrand. (2017). Habitat-Based Density Models for Three Cetacean Species off Southern California Illustrate Pronounced Seasonal Differences. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4(121), 1–14. DOI:10.3389/fmars.2017.00121
- Becker, E. A., K. A. Forney, B. J. Thayre, A. Giddings, K. A. Whitaker, J. E. Moore, and J. A. Hildebrand. (*In Preparation*). Evaluating seasonal vs. spatial extrapolation in the California Current Ecosystem for species distribution models of diverse cetaceans.
- Becker, S. L., R. E. Brainard, and K. S. Van Houtan. (2019). Densities and drivers of sea turtle populations across Pacific coral reef ecosystems. *PLoS ONE*, *14*(4), e0214972.
- Becker, S. L., T. E. Nicholson, K. A. Mayer, M. J. Murray, and K. S. Van Houtan. (2020c). Environmental factors may drive the post-release movements of surrogate-reared sea otters. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 7. DOI:10.3389/fmars.2020.539904
- Benson, S. (2022, 1/4/2022,3/30/2022). Personal communication between Scott Benson (NMFS) and Mike Zickel (ManTech International) on the occurrence of leatherback sea turtles in California waters and Baja California, Mexico.

- Benson, S. R., T. Eguchi, D. G. Foley, K. A. Forney, H. Bailey, C. Hitipeuw, B. P. Samber, R. F. Tapilatu, V. Rei, and P. Ramohia. (2011a). Large-scale movements and high-use areas of western Pacific leatherback turtles, Dermochelys coriacea. *Ecosphere*, 2(7), art84.
- Benson, S. R., T. Eguchi, D. G. Foley, K. A. Forney, H. Bailey, C. Hitipeuw, B. P. Samber, R. F. Tapilatu, V.
   Rei, P. Ramohia, J. Pita, and P. H. Dutton. (2011b). Large-scale movements and high-use areas of western Pacific leatherback turtles, *Dermochelys coriacea*. *Ecosphere*, 2(7).
- Benson, S. R., K. A. Forney, J. T. Harvey, J. V. Carretta, and P. H. Dutton. (2007). Abundance, distribution, and habitat of leatherback turtles (*Dermochelys coriacea*) off California, 1990–2003. *Fishery Bulletin*, 105(3), 337–347.
- Benson, S. R., K. A. Forney, J. E. Moore, E. L. LaCasella, J. T. Harvey, and J. V. Carretta. (2020). A longterm decline in the abundance of endangered leatherback turtles, *Dermochelys coriacea*, at a foraging ground in the California Current Ecosystem. *Global Ecology and Conservation*, 24. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gecco.2020.e01371.
- Bigg, M. A. (1990). Migration of Northern Fur Seals (Callorhinus ursinus) off Western North America (Canadian Technical Report of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences No. 1764). British Columbia, Canada: Department of Fisheries and Oceans Biological Sciences Branch Pacific Biological Station Nanaimo.
- Blumenthal, J. M., T. J. Austin, J. B. Bothwell, A. C. Broderick, G. Ebanks-Petrie, J. R. Olynik, M. F. Orr, J. L. Solomon, M. J. Witt, and B. J. Godley. (2010). Life in (and out of) the lagoon: fine-scale movements of green turtles tracked using time-depth recorders. *Aquatic Biology*, *9*, 113–121. DOI:10.3354/ab00222
- Bodkin, J. L. (2015). Chapter 3: Historic and Contemporary Status of Sea Otters in the North Pacific *Sea Otter Conservation*. Anchorage, AK: U.S. Geological Survey, Alaska Science Center.
- Bodkin, J. L., G. G. Esslinger, and D. H. Monson. (2004). Foraging depths of sea otters and implications to coastal marine communities. *Marine Mammal Science*, *20*(2), 305–321.
- Bond, N. A., M. F. Cronin, H. Freeland, and N. Mantua. (2015). Causes and impacts of the 2014 warm anomaly in the northeast Pacific. *Geophysical Research Letters*, *42*(9), 3414–3420. DOI:10.1002/2015gl063306
- Boness, D., W. Bowen, and O. Oftedall. (1994). Evidence of a maternal foraging cycle resembling that of otariid seals in a small phocid, the harbor seal. *Behavioral Ecology and Sociobiology, 34*(2), 95-104.
- Bowen, B. W., F. A. Abreu-Grobois, G. H. Balazs, N. Kamezaki, C. J. Limpus, and R. J. Ferl. (1995). Trans-Pacific migrations of the loggerhead turtle (*Caretta caretta*) demonstrated with mitochondrial DNA markers. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 92, 3731–3734.
- Bradford, A. L., R. W. Baird, S. D. Mahaffy, A. M. Gorgone, D. J. McSweeney, T. Cullins, D. L. Webster, and
   A. N. Zerbini. (2018). Abundance estimates for management of endangered false killer whales in
   the main Hawaiian Islands. *Endangered Species Research*, *36*, 297–313.
- Bradford, A. L., E. A. Becker, E. M. Oleson, K. A. Forney, J. E. Moore, and J. Barlow. (2020). Abundance Estimates of False Killer Whales in Hawaiian Waters and the Broader Central Pacific (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-PIFSC-104). Honolulu, HI: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center.
- Bradford, A. L., K. A. Forney, E. M. Oleson, and J. Barlow. (2017). Abundance estimates of cetaceans from a line-transect survey within the U.S. Hawaiian Islands Exclusive Economic Zone. *Fishery Bulletin*, *115*(2), 129–142. DOI:10.7755/fb.115.2.1
- Bradford, A. L., E. M. Oleson, K. A. Forney, J. E. Moore, and J. Barlow. (2021). *Line-transect Abundance Estimates of Cetaceans in U.S. Waters around the Hawaiian Islands in 2002, 2010, and 2017* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-PIFSC-115). Honolulu, HI: National Oceanic and

Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center.

- Bredvik, J. J., S. E. Graham, and B. Saunders. (2015). Progress Report: Evaluation of Fine Scale Movements of East Pacific Green Sea Turtles in San Diego Bay. Prepared for Commander, Naval Installations Command and Commander, U.S. Pacific Fleet. Submitted to Naval Facilities Engineering Command Southwest, California, September 2015.
- Brill, R. W., G. H. Balazs, K. N. Holland, R. K. C. Chang, S. Sullivan, and J. C. George. (1995). Daily movements, habitat use, and submergence intervals of normal and tumor-bearing juvenile green turtles (*Chelonia mydas* L.) within a foraging area in the Hawaiian islands. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 185(2), 203–218. DOI:10.1016/0022-0981(94)00146-5
- Briscoe, D., D. Parker, S. Bograd, E. Hazen, K. Scales, G. Balazs, M. Kurita, T. Saito, H. Okamoto, and M.
   Rice. (2016a). Multi-year tracking reveals extensive pelagic phase of juvenile loggerhead sea turtles in the North Pacific. *Movement ecology*, 4(1), 1-12.
- Briscoe, D. K., S. Fossette, K. L. Scales, E. L. Hazen, S. J. Bograd, S. M. Maxwell, E. A. McHuron, P. W.
   Robinson, C. Kuhn, and D. P. Costa. (2018). Characterizing habitat suitability for a central-place forager in a dynamic marine environment. *Ecology and evolution*, 8(5), 2788-2801.
- Briscoe, D. K., D. M. Parker, G. H. Balazs, M. Kurita, T. Saito, H. Okamoto, M. Rice, J. J. Polovina, and L. B. Croder. (2016b). Active dispersal in loggerhead sea turtles (*Caretta caretta*) during the 'lost years'. *Proceeding of the Royal Society B, 283*, 20160690.
- Briscoe, D. K., C. N. Turner Tomaszewicz, J. A. Seminoff, D. M. Parker, G. H. Balazs, J. J. Polovina, M. Kurita, H. Okamoto, T. Saito, M. R. Rice, and L. B. Crowder. (2021). Dynamic Thermal Corridor May Connect Endangered Loggerhead Sea Turtles Across the Pacific Ocean. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8. DOI:10.3389/fmars.2021.630590
- Buckland, S. T., D. R. Anderson, K. P. Burnham, J. L. Laake, D. L. Borchers, and L. Thomas. (2001). Introduction to Distance Sampling: Estimating Abundance of Biological Populations. Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- Burn, D. and A. Doroff. (2005). Decline in sea otter (*Enhydra lutris*) populations along the Alaska Peninsula, 1986–2001. *Fishery Bulletin, 103*(2), 270–279.
- Calambokidis, J. (2012). *Summary of Ship-Strike Related Research on Blue Whales in 2011*. Olympia, WA: Cascadia Research.
- Calambokidis, J. and J. Barlow. (2020). Updated abundance estimates for blue and humpback whales along the U.S. West Coast using data through 2018 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-634). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Calambokidis, J., J. D. Darling, V. Deecke, P. Gearin, M. Gosho, W. Megill, C. M. Tombach, D. Goley, C. Toropova, and B. Gisborne. (2002). Abundance, range and movements of a feeding aggregation of gray whales (*Eschrichtius robustus*) from California to southeastern Alaska in 1998. *Journal of Cetacean Research and Management*, 4(3), 267–276.
- Calambokidis, J., E. A. Falcone, T. J. Quinn, A. M. Burdin, P. J. Clapham, J. K. B. Ford, C. M. Gabriele, R. LeDuc, D. Mattila, L. Rojas-Bracho, J. M. Straley, B. L. Taylor, J. Urbán R., D. Weller, B. H. Witteveen, M. Yamaguchi, A. Bendlin, D. Camacho, K. Flynn, A. Havron, J. Huggins, and N. Maloney. (2008). SPLASH: Structure of Populations, Levels of Abundance and Status of Humpback Whales in the North Pacific. Olympia, WA: Cascadia Research.
- Calambokidis, J., J. L. Laake, and A. Klimek. (2010). *Abundance and Population Structure of Seasonal Gray Whales in the Pacific Northwest, 1998–2008* (Paper SC/62/BRG32 presented to the International Whaling Commission Scientific Committee).
- Call, K. A., B. S. Fadely, A. Greig, and M. J. Rehberg. (2007). At-sea and on-shore cycles of juvenile Steller sea lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*) derived from satellite dive recorders: A comparison between

declining and increasing populations. *Deep-Sea Research II, 54,* 298–310. DOI:10.1016/j.dsr2.2006.11.016

- Campbell, G. S., L. Thomas, K. Whitaker, A. B. Douglas, J. Calambokidis, and J. A. Hildebrand. (2015). Inter-annual and seasonal trends in cetacean distribution, density and abundance off southern California. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography, 112*, 143–157. DOI:10.1016/j.dsr2.2014.10.008
- Carretta, J. V. (2012). Spatially explicit density estimates for the California Coastal Stock of bottlenose dolphin, Tursiops truncatus. Unpublished raw data.
- Carretta, J. V., K. A. Forney, and J. L. Laake. (1998). Abundance of southern California coastal bottlenose dolphins estimated from tandem aerial surveys. *Marine Mammal Science*, *14*(4), 655–675.
- Carretta, J. V., K. A. Forney, M. S. Lowry, J. Barlow, J. Baker, D. Johnston, B. Hanson, R. L. Brownell, Jr., J. Robbins, D. Mattila, K. Ralls, M. M. Muto, D. Lynch, and L. Carswell. (2010). U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2009 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-453). La Jolla, CA: Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Carretta, J. V., K. A. Forney, E. Oleson, K. Martien, M. M. Muto, M. S. Lowry, J. Barlow, J. Baker, B. Hanson, D. Lynch, L. Carswell, R. L. Brownell, J. Robbins, D. K. Mattila, K. Ralls, and M. C. Hill. (2011). U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2010 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-476). La Jolla, CA: Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Carretta, J. V., K. A. Forney, E. M. Oleson, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, J. Baker, M. M. Muto, B. Hanson, A. J. Orr, H. Huber, M. S. Lowry, J. Barlow, J. E. Moore, D. Lynch, L. Carswell, and R. L. Brownell Jr. (2019). U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2018 (NOAA Technical Memorandum). La Jolla, CA: U.S. Department of Commerce.
- Carretta, J. V., K. A. Forney, E. M. Oleson, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, J. Baker, M. M. Muto, B. Hanson, A. J. Orr, H. Huber, M. S. Lowry, J. Barlow, J. E. Moore, D. Lynch, L. Carswell, and R. L. Brownell Jr. (2020). U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2019 (NOAA-TM-NMFS-SWFSC-629). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Carretta, J. V., E. Oleson, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, K. A. Forney, J. Baker, M. M. Muto, B. Hanson, A. J.
   Orr, H. Huber, M. S. Lowry, J. Barlow, J. Moore, D. Lynch, L. Carswell, and R. L. Brownell. (2015).
   *U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2014* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-549). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service.
- Carretta, J. V., E. M. Oleson, J. Baker, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, K. A. Forney, M. M. Muto, B. Hanson, A. J. Orr, H. Huber, M. S. Lowry, J. Barlow, J. E. Moore, D. Lynch, L. Carswell, and R. L. Brownell, Jr. (2017). U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2016 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-561). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Carretta, J. V., E. M. Oleson, K. A. Forney, M. M. Muto, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, J. Baker, B. Hanson, A. J. Orr, J. Barlow, J. E. Moore, and R. L. J. Brownell. (2021). U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments: 2020 (NMFS-SWFSC-646). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Carretta, J. V. E. M. O., K. A. Forney, M. M. Muto, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, J. Baker, B. Hanson, A. J. Orr, J. Barlow, J. E. Moore, and R. L. B. Jr. (2022). *U.S. Pacific Marine Mammal Stock Assessments:* 2021 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-663). U.S. Department of Commerce.
- Carretta, J. V., E. M. Oleson, K. A. Forney, D. W. Weller, A. R. Lang, J. Baker, A. J. Orr, B. Hanson, J. Barlow, J. E. Moore, M, Wallen, and R. L. Brownell Jr. (2023). U.S. Pacific marine mammal stock assessments: 2022. U.S. Department of Commerce, NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-684. https://doi.org/10.25923/5ysf-gt95

- Casey, J. P., M. C. James, and A. S. Williard. (2014). Behavioral and metabolic contributions to thermoregulation in freely swimming leatherback turtles at high latitudes. *The Journal of Experimental Biology, 217*, 2331–2337.
- Chaloupka, M. and G. H. Balazs. (2007). Using Bayesian state-space modelling to assess the recovery and harvest potential of the Hawaiian green sea turtle stock. *Ecological Modeling*, 205, 93–109.
- Chaloupka, M., G. H. Balazs, and T. M. Work. (2009). Rise and fall over 26 years of a marine epizootic in Hawaiian green sea turtles. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases, 45*(4), 1138–1142.
- Chaloupka, M., T. M. Work, G. H. Balazs, S. K. K. Murakawa, and R. Morris. (2008). Cause-specific temporal and spatial trends in green sea turtle strandings in the Hawaiian Archipelago (1982–2003). *Marine Biology*, *154*, 887–898. DOI:10.1007/s00227-008-0981-4.
- Coles, W. C. and J. A. Musick. (2000). Satellite sea surface temperature analysis and correlation with sea turtle distribution off North Carolina. *Copeia, 2000*(2), 551–554.
- Conant, T. A., P. H. Dutton, T. Eguchi, S. P. Epperly, C. C. Fahy, M. H. Godfrey, S. L. MacPherson, E. E. Possardt, B. A. Schroeder, J. A. Seminoff, M. L. Snover, C. M. Upite, and B. E. Witherington. (2009). Loggerhead sea turtle (Caretta caretta) 2009 status review under the U.S. Endangered Species Act. Report of the Loggerhead biological review team to the National Marine Fisheries Service. August 2009.
- Condit, R., R. S. Beltran, P. W. Robinson, D. E. Crocker, and D. P. Costa. (2021). Birth timing after the long feeding migration in northern elephant seals. *Marine Mammal Science*. DOI:https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.10.02.324210
- Condit, R., J. Reiter, P. A. Morris, R. Berger, S. G. Allen, and B. J. Le Boeuf. (2014). Lifetime survival rates and senescence in northern elephant seals. *Marine Mammal Science*, *30*(1), 122–138.
- Costa, D. P., D. E. Crocker, J. Gedamke, P. M. Webb, D. S. Houser, S. B. Blackwell, D. Waples, S. A. Hayes, and B. J. Le Boeuf. (2003). The effect of a low-frequency sound source (acoustic thermometry of the ocean climate) on the diving behavior of juvenile northern elephant seals, *Mirounga* angustirostris. The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 113(2), 1155–1165.
- Craig, A. S. and L. M. Herman. (1997). Sex differences in site fidelity and migration of humpback whales (*Megaptera novaeangliae*) to the Hawaiian Islands. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 1923–1933.
- Craig, P., D. Parker, R. Brainard, M. Rice, and G. Balazs. (2004). Migrations of green turtles in the central South Pacific. *Biological Conservation*, *116*(3), 433–438.
- Crear, D. (2015). The effects of temperature and habitat on the movement patterns of green sea turtles (Chelonia mydas) within an urbanized river and local estuary. (Master's thesis). Retrieved from https://pqdtopen.proquest.com/doc/1707671197.html?FMT=ABS.
- Crear, D., D. Lawson, J. Seminoff, T. Eguchi, and R. LeRoux. (2017). Habitat use and behavior of the east Pacific green turtle, *Chelonia mydas* in an urbanized system. *Bulletin of the Southern California Academy of Science*, 116(1), 17–32.
- Crear, D. P., D. D. Lawson, J. A. Seminoff, T. Eguchi, R. A. LeRoux, and C. G. Lowe. (2016). Seasonal shifts in the movement and distribution of green sea turtles *Chelonia mydas* in response to anthropogenically altered water temperatures. *Marine Ecology Progess Series, 548*, 219–232. DOI:10.3354/meps11696
- Curtis, K. A., J. Calambokidis, K. Audley, M. G. Castaneda, J. De Weerdt, A. J. García Chávez, F. Garita, P. Martínez-Loustalot, J. D. Palacios-Alfaro, and B. Pérez. (2022). *Abundance of Humpback Whales (Megaptera Novaeangliae) wintering in Central America and Southern Mexico from a one-dimensional spatial capture-recapture model* (NOAA Technical Memorandum). La Jolla, CA: U.S. Department of Commerce, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.

- D'Agnese, E., D. Lambourn, J. Rice, D. Duffield, J. Huggins, T. Spraker, S. Raverty, T. Kuzmina, M. E. Grigg,
   K. Wilkinson, S. Jeffries, and W. Smith. (2020). Reemergence of Guadalupe fur seals in the U.S.
   Pacific Northwest: The epidemiology of stranding events during 2005–2016. *Marine Mammal Science*, *36*(3), 828–845.
- DeAngelis, M., L. Saez, J. MacNeil, B. Mate, T. Moore, D. Weller, and W. Perryman. (2011). Spatiotemporal Modeling of the Eastern Pacific Gray Whale's (*Eschrichtius robustus*) Migration
   Through California, Oregon, and Washington. La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Defran, R. H., M. Caldwell, E. Morteo, A. Lang, and M. Rice. (2015). *Possible Stock Structure of Coastal Bottlenose Dolphins off Baja California and California Revealed by Photo-Identification Research* (Bulletin of the Southern California Academy of Sciences).
- Defran, R. H. and D. W. Weller. (1999). Occurrence, distribution, site fidelity, and school size of bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) off San Diego, California. *Marine Mammal Science*, *15*(2), 366–380.
- DeLong, R. L., S. J. Jeffries, S. R. Melin, A. J. Orr, and J. L. Laake. (2017). Satellite Tag Tracking and Behavioral Monitoring of Male California Sea Lions in the Pacific Northwest to Assess Haul-out Behavior on Puget Sound Navy Facilities and Foraging Behavior in Navy Testing and Training Areas. Seattle, WA: National Marine Fisheries Service and the Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife.
- Dodd, C. K., Jr. (1988). Synopsis of the Biological Data on the Loggerhead Sea Turtle, Caretta caretta (Linnaeus 1758). Washington, DC: U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- Dudzik, K. J., K. M. Baker, and D. W. Weller. (2006). *Mark-Recapture Abundance Estimate of California Coastal Stock Bottlenose Dolphins: February 2004 to April 2005* (NOAA Administrative Report LJ-06-02C). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Eckert, K. L. (1993). *The Biology and Population Status of Marine Turtles in the North Pacific Ocean*. Silver Spring, MD: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Eckert, K. L. (1995). Anthropogenic threats to sea turtles. In K. A. Bjorndal (Ed.), *Biology and Conservation of Sea Turtles* (Revised ed., pp. 611–612). Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press.
- Eguchi, T. (2015, November 2). Personal communication via email between Tomoharu Eguchi (Southwest Fisheries Science Center) and Mike Zickel (ManTech International) regarding Southern California sea turtle abundance.
- Eguchi, T., J. Bredvik, S. Graham, R. LeRoux, B. Saunders, and J. A. Seminoff. (2020). Effects of a power plant closure on home ranges of green turtles in an urban foraging area. *Endangered Species Research*, *41*, 265-277.
- Eguchi, T., T. Gerrodette, R. L. Pitman, J. A. Seminoff, and P. H. Dutton. (2007). At-sea density and abundance estimates of the olive ridley turtle, *Lepidochelys olivacea*, in the eastern tropical Pacific. *Endangered Species Research*, *3*(2), 191–203. DOI:10.3354/esr003191
- Eguchi, T., S. McClatchie, C. Wilson, S. R. Benson, R. A. LeRoux, and J. A. Seminoff. (2018). Loggerhead turtles (*Caretta caretta*) in the California current: Abundance, distribution, and anomalous warming of the North Pacific. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *5*(452), 1–15.
- Eguchi, T. and M. Zickel (2020, December 21). Personal communication via email between Mr. Tomo Eguchi (National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center) and Mr. Mike Zickel (ManTech International) regarding leatherback sea turtle occurrence in the PMSR.
- Ernst, C. H., J. E. Lovich, and R. W. Barbour. (1994). *Turtles of the United States and Canada*. Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press.

- Etnoyer, P., D. Canny, B. R. Mate, L. E. Morgan, J. G. Ortega-Ortiz, and W. J. Nichols. (2006). Sea-surface temperature gradients across blue whale and sea turtle foraging trajectories off the Baja California Peninsula, Mexico. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography*, 53(3), 340–358.
- Ferguson, M. C. and J. Barlow. (2003). Addendum: Spatial Distribution and Density of Cetaceans in the Eastern Tropical Pacific Ocean Based on Summer/Fall Research Vessel Surveys in 1986–96 (U.S. Department of Commerce NOAA Administrative Report LJ-01-04). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Fiedler, P. C., E. A. Becker, K. A. Forney, J. Barlow, and J. E. Moore. (In Press). Species Distribution Modeling of Deep-diving Cetaceans. *Marine Mammal Science*.
- Ford, J. K. B. (2008). Killer whale, *Orcinus orca*. In W. F. Perrin, B. Wursig, & J. G. M. Thewissen (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals* (2nd ed., pp. 650–657). San Diego, CA: Academic Press.
- Ford, J. K. B., G. M. Ellis, and K. C. I. Balcomb. (2000). *Killer Whales: The Natural History and Genealogy of Orcinus Orca in British Columbia and Washington State (Updated Edition)*. Seattle, WA: University of Washington Press.
- Forney, K., J. Moore, J. Barlow, and J. Carretta. (2020). A multidecadal Bayesian trend analysis of harbor porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*) populations off California relative to past fishery bycatch. *Marine Mammal Science*, 1–15. Retrieved February 3, 2023, from https://doi.org/10.1111/mms.12764.
- Forney, K. A. (2000). Environmental models of cetacean abundance: Reducing uncertainty in population trends. *Conservation Biology*, *14*(3), 1271–1286.
- Forney, K. A. and J. Barlow. (1998). Seasonal patterns in the abundance and distribution of California cetaceans, 1991–1992. *Marine Mammal Science*, *14*(3), 460–489.
- Forney, K. A., J. Barlow, and J. V. Carretta. (1995). The abundance of cetaceans in California waters. Part II: Aerial surveys in winter and spring of 1991 and 1992. *Fishery Bulletin, 93*, 15–26.
- Forney, K. A., E. A. Becker, D. G. Foley, J. Barlow, and E. M. Oleson. (2015). Habitat-based models of cetacean density and distribution in the central North Pacific. *Endangered Species Research*, 27, 1–20. DOI:10.3354/esr00632
- Forney, K. A., J. V. Carretta, and S. R. Benson. (2014). Preliminary Estimates of Harbor Porpoise Abundance in Pacific Coast Waters of California, Oregon, and Washington, 2007–2012 (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-537). Santa Cruz, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Forney, K. A., M. C. Ferguson, E. A. Becker, P. C. Fiedler, J. V. Redfern, J. Barlow, I. L. Vilchis, and L. T. Ballance. (2012). Habitat-based spatial models of cetacean density in the eastern Pacific Ocean. Endangered Species Research, 16(2), 113–133. DOI:10.3354/esr00393
- Forney, K. A., J. V. Redfern, S. M. Woodman, E. A. Becker, J. A. Santora, I. D. Schroeder, J. Calambokidis,
   D. Palacios, J. Samhouri, and N. Black. (*In Preparation*). Evaluating the capabilities of a dynamic humpback whale spatial model for assessing whale entanglement risk along the U.S. West Coast.
- Frasier, T. R., S. M. Koroscil, B. N. White, and J. D. Darling. (2011). Assessment of population substructure in relation to summer feeding ground use in the eastern North Pacific gray whale. *Endangered Species Research*, 14(1), 39–48. DOI:10.3354/esr00340
- Fritz, L., K. Sweeney, R. Towell, and T. Gelatt. (2016). Aerial and Ship-Based Surveys of Stellar Sea Lions (Eumetopias jubatus) Conducted in Alaska in June–July 2013 through 2015, and an Update on the Status and Trend of the Western Distinct Population Segment in Alaska (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Technical Memorandum NMFS-AFSC-321). Seattle, WA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.

- Gallo-Reynoso, J. P. (1994). Factors affecting the population status of Guadalupe fur seal, Arctocephalus townsendii (Merriam, 1897), at Isla de Guadalupe, Baja California, Mexico. (Ph.D. in Biology doctoral dissertation). University of California, Santa Cruz.
- Gallo-Reynoso, J. P., A. L. Figueroa-Carranza, I. D. Barba-Acuña, D. Borjes-Flores, and I. J. Pérez-Cossío. (2020). Stellar sea lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*) along the western coast of Mexico. *Aquatic Mammals*, *46*(4), 411–416. DOI:https://doi.org/10.1111/mms.12953
- Gaos, A. R. (2011). Spatial Ecology of Hawksbill Turtles (Eretmochelys Imbricata) in the Eastern Pacific Ocean. (Master's thesis). San Diego State University, San Diego, California. Retrieved from http://sdsu-

dspace.calstate.edu/bitstream/handle/10211.10/1272/Gaos\_Alexander.pdf?sequence=1.

- Garcia-Aguilar, M. C., C. Turrent, F. R. Elorriaga-Verplancken, A. Arias-Del-Razo, and Y. Schramm. (2018). Climate change and the northern elephant seal (*Mirounga angustirostris*) population in Baja California, Mexico. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(2), e0193211. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0193211
- Garrison, L. P., D. W. Glenn III, and H. Karrigan. (2019). *The Movement and Habitat Associations of Sea Turtles in the Northern Gulf of Mexico*. New Orleans, LA: U.S. Department of the Interior, Bureau of Ocean Energy Management.
- Gaspar, P. and M. Lalire. (2017). A model for simulating the active dispersal of juvenile sea turtles with a case study on western Pacific leatherback turtles. *PLoS ONE, 12*(7), e0181595.
- Gerrodette, T. and T. Eguchi. (2011). Precautionary design of a marine protected area based on a habitat model. *Endangered Species Research*, *15*, 159–166.
- Graham, S. E. and B. Saunders. (2015). Occurrence, Distribution, and Population Estimates of Marine Mammals near Silver Strand Training Complex and San Diego Bay, CA (Prepared for Commander, Pacific Fleet. Submitted to Naval Facilities Engineering Command (NAVFAC) Southwest, California, February 2015). San Diego, CA: SPAWAR Systems Center Pacific.
- Guazzo, R. A., I. N. Durbach, T. A. Helble, G. C. Alongi, C. R. Martin, S. W. Martin, and E. E. Henderson.
   (2021). Singing Fin Whale Swimming Behavior in the Central North Pacific. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 8:696002. DOI: 10.3389/fmars.2021.696002
- Hamilton, T. A., J. V. Redfern, J. Barlow, L. T. Ballance, T. Gerrodette, R. S. Holt, K. A. Forney, and B. L.
   Taylor. (2009). Atlas of Cetacean Sightings for Southwest Fisheries Science Center Cetacean and Ecosystem Surveys: 1986–2005 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-440). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Hanna, M. E. (2021). Home range and movements of green turtles at a protected estuary in southern California: implications for coastal management and habitat protection. (M.S). University of California San Diego.
- Hanna, M. E., J. Bredvik, S. E. Graham, B. Saunders, J. A. Seminoff, T. Eguchi, and C. T. Tomaszewicz.
  (2020). Movements and habitat use of green sea turtles in support of the Naval Weapons Station Seal Beach Ammunition Pier and Turning Basin: Year 1 Annual Report (November 2018-July 2020) (Prepared for Naval Weapons Station Seal Beach, California). La Jolla, CA: Scripps Institution of Oceanography.
- Hanser, S. F., S. H. Smith, and R. K. Uyeyama. (In Prep.). *Estimates of Sea Turtle Presence in and Adjacent to Pearl Harbor, Hawaii and Observations of Green Sea Turtle Behavior (Draft Manuscript)*. Pearl Harbor, HI: Naval Facilities Engineering Command, Pacific.
- Hanson, M. B., E. J. Ward, C. K. Emmons, and M. M. Holt. (2018). Modeling the occurrence of endangered killer whales near a U.S. Navy Training Range in Washington State using satellitetag locations to improve acoustic detection data. Seattle, WA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Northwest Fisheries Science Center.

- Harting, A. L., J. D. Baker, and T. C. Johanos. (2017). Estimating Population Size for Hawaiian Monk Seals Using Haulout Data. *The Journal of Wildlife Management*, *81*(7), 1202–1209.
- Harvey, J. T., R. F. Brown, and B. R. Mate. (1990). Abundance and Distribution of Harbor Seals (*Phoca vitulina*) in Oregon, 1975–1983. *Northwestern Naturalist, 71*(3), 65–71. DOI:10.2307/3536774
- Harvey, J. T. and D. Goley. (2011). Determining a correction factor for aerial surveys of harbor seals in California. *Marine Mammal Science*, 27(4), 719–735.
- Hassrick, J. L., D. E. Crocker, R. L. Zeno, S. B. Blackwell, D. P. Costa, and B. J. Le Boeuf. (2007). Swimming speed and foraging strategies of northern elephant seals. *Deep Sea Research Part II: Topical Studies in Oceanography*, *54*(3), 369–383.
- Hatfield, B. B. (2005). *The translocation of sea otters to San Nicolas Island: An update*. Presented at the 6th California Islands Symposium. Arcata, CA.
- Hatfield, B. B., M. Kenner, and M. T. Tinker. (2016). *Sea otters beginning to thrive at San Nicolas Island*. Presented at the 9th Channel Islands Symposium. Ventura, CA.
- Hatfield, B. B., J. L. Yee, M. C. Keener, J. A. Tomoleoni, and M. T. Tinker. (2018). *California Sea Otter* (*Enhydra lutris nereis*) *Census Results, Spring 2018*. Reston, VA: U.S. Geological Survey Data Series.
- Hatfield, B. B., J. L. Yee, M. C. Kenner, and J. A. Tomoleoni. (2019). *California Sea Otter (Enhydra lutris nereis) Census Results, Spring 2019*. Reston, VA: U.S. Geological Survey.
- Hays, G. C., G. J. Marshall, and J. A. Seminoff. (2007). Flipper beat frequency and amplitude changes in diving green turtles, *Chelonia mydas*. *Marine Biology*, *150*(5), 1003–1009.
- Hazel, J., I. R. Lawler, and M. Hamann. (2009). Diving at the shallow end: Green turtle behaviour in nearshore foraging habitat. *Journal of Experiemental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *371*(1), 84–92.
- Hebshi, A. J., D. C. Duffy, and K. D. Hyrenbach. (2008). Associations between seabirds and subsurface predators around Oahu, Hawaii. *Aquatic Biology*, *19*(3), 89–98. DOI:10.3354/ab00098
- Helble, T. A., R. A. Guazzo, G. C. Alongi, C. R. Martin, S. W. Marti, and E. E. Henderson. (2020). Fin Whale Song Patterns Shift Over Time in the Central North Pacific. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 7:587110. DOI: 10.3389/fmars.2020.587110
- Henry, A., J. Moore, J. Carretta, L. Ballance, J. Barlow, P. Fiedler, B. Hancock-Hanser, T. Joyce, and S. Rankin. (2020). *Report on the California Current Ecosystem Survey: Cetacean and Seabird Data Collection Efforts June 26 December 4, 2018,* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-636). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Hernández-Camacho, C. J., L. Pelayo-González, and M. P. Rosas-Hernández. (2021). California Sea Lion (Zalophus californianus, Lesson 1828) *Ecology and Conservation of Pinnipeds in Latin America* (pp. 119-143). Springer.
- Higgins, L. V., D. P. Costa, A. C. Huntley, and B. J. Le Boeuf. (1988). Behavioral and physiological measurements of maternal investment in the Steller sea lion, *Eumetopias jubatus*. *Marine Mammal Science*, 4(1), 44–58.
- Hill, M., A. D. Ligon, M. H. Deakos, U. Adam, E. Norris, and E. M. Oleson. (2011). Cetacean Surveys of Guam and CNMI Waters: August–September, 2011 (MIRC Survey Report FY2011). Honolulu, HI: Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center.
- Hoelzel, A. R. (1999). Impact of population bottlenecks on genetic variation and the importance of lifehistory; a case study of the northern elephant seal. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society, 68*, 23–29.
- Holmes, E. E., L. W. Fritz, A. E. York, and K. Sweeney. (2007). Age-structured modeling reveals long-term declines in the natality of western Steller sea lions. *Ecological Applications*, *17*(8), 2214–2232.

- Hood, W. and K. Ono. (1997). Variation in maternal attendance patterns and pup behavior in a declining population of Steller sea lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*). *Canadian Journal of Zoology-Revue Canadienne De Zoologie, 75*, 1241-1246. DOI:10.1139/z97-146
- Huber, H. R., S. J. Jeffries, R. F. Brown, R. L. DeLong, and G. VanBlaricom. (2001). Correcting aerial survey counts of harbor seals (*Phoca vitulina richardsi*) in Washington and Oregon. *Marine Mammal Science*, *17*(2), 276–293.
- Hughes, G. R., P. Luschi, R. Mencacci, and F. Papi. (1998). The 7000-km oceanic journey of a leatherback turtle tracked by satellite. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 229,* 209–217.
- Hwang, A., R. H. Defran, M. Bearzi, D. Maldini, C. A. Saylan, A. R. Lang, K. J. Dudzik, O. R. Guzon-Zatarain, D. L. Kelly, and D. W. Weller. (2014). Coastal Range and Movements of Common Bottlenose Dolphins off California and Baja California, Mexico. *Bulletin of the Southern California Academy of Science*, *113*(1), 1–13.
- James, M. C. and N. Mrosovsky. (2004). Body temperatures of leatherback turtles (*Dermochelys coriacea*) in temperate waters off Nova Scotia, Canada. *Canadian Journal of Zoology, 82*, 1302–1306. DOI:10.1139/Z04-110
- Jefferson, T. A., M. A. Smultea, and C. A. Bacon. (2014). Southern California Bight marine mammal density and abundance from aerial surveys, 2008–2013. *Journal of Marine Animals and Their Ecology*, 7(2), 14–30.
- Jefferson, T. A., M. A. Webber, and R. L. Pitman. (2015). *Marine Mammals of the World: A Comprehensive Guide to Their Identification* (2nd ed.). Cambridge, MA: Academic Press.
- Jeffries, S. (2014). Aerial Surveys of Pinniped Haulout Sites in Pacific Northwest Inland Waters. Final Report (Prepared for Commander, U.S. Pacific Fleet, Pearl Harbor, Hawaii). Silverdale, WA: Naval Facilities Engineering Command (NAVFAC) Northwest.
- Jeffries, S., H. Huber, J. Calambokidis, and J. Laake. (2003). Trends and Status of Harbor Seals in Washington State: 1978–1999. *The Journal of Wildlife Management, 67*(1), 207–218.
- Jemison, L. A., G. W. Pendleton, L. W. Fritz, K. K. Hastings, J. M. Maniscalco, A. W. Trites, and T. S. Gelatt. (2013). Inter-population movements of Steller sea lions in Alaska with implications for population separation. *PLoS ONE*, 8(8), e70167.
- Jemison, L. A., G. W. Pendleton, K. K. Hastings, J. M. Maniscalco, and L. W. Fritz. (2018). Spatial distribution, movements, and geographic range of Steller sea lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*) in Alaska. *PLoS ONE*, *13*(12).
- Johnston, D. W., M. E. Chapla, L. E. Williams, and D. K. Matthila. (2007). Identification of humpback whale Megaptera novaeangliae wintering habitat in the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands using spatial habitat modeling. *Endangered Species Research*, *3*, 249–257. DOI:10.3354/esr00049
- Jones, M. L., S. L. Swartz, and S. Leatherwood. (1984). *The Gray Whale, Eschrichtius robustus*. Orlando, FL: Academic Press.
- Juárez-Ruiz, A., F. R. Elorriaga-Verplancken, X. G. Moreno-Sánchez, S. Aguíniga-García, M. J. Amador-Capitanachi, and C. Gálvez. (2018). Diversification of foraging habits among Guadalupe fur seals from their only well-established breeding colony, Guadalupe Island, Mexico. *Marine Biology*, *165*(86), 1–12.
- Kajimura, H. (1984). *Opportunistic Feeding of the Northern Fur Seal, Callorhinus ursinus, in the Eastern North Pacific Ocean and Eastern Bering Sea*. Washington, DC: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service.
- Keener, W., M. A. Webber, T. M. Markowitz, M. P. Cotter, D. Maldini, R. Defran, M. Rice, A. J. Debich, A. R. Lang, and D. L. Kelly. (2023). Northern Range Expansion of California Coastal Bottlenose Dolphins (Tursiops truncatus). *Aquatic Mammals*, 49(1), 29-43.
- Kenyon, K. W. and F. Wilke. (1953). Migration of the Northern Fur Seal, *Callorhinus ursinus*. *Journal of Mammalogy*, *34*(1), 86–98.

- Kienle, S. S., A. S. Friedlaender, D. E. Crocker, R. S. Mehta, and D. P. Costa. (2022). Trade-offs between foraging reward and mortality risk drive sex-specific foraging strategies in sexually dimorphic northern elephant seals. *Royal Society Open Science*, 9(1), 210522. DOI:doi:10.1098/rsos.210522
- Kobayashi, D. R., J. J. Polovina, D. M. Parker, N. Kamezaki, I.-J. Cheng, I. Uchida, P. H. Dutton, and G. H.
   Balazs. (2008). Pelagic Habitat Characterization of Loggerhead Sea Turtles, *Caretta caretta*, in the North Pacific Ocean (1997–2006): Insights from Satellite Tag tracking and Remotely Sensed Data. *Journal of Experiemental Marine Biology and Ecology*, *356*(1), 96–114.
- Kuhn, C. E. (2006). Measuring at sea feeding to understand the foraging behavior of pinnipeds. *California Sea Grant College Program*.
- Kuhn, C. E. and D. P. Costa. (2014). Interannual variation in the at-sea behavior of California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus*). *Marine Mammal Science*, *30*(4), 1297–1319. DOI:10.1111/mms.12110
- Laake, J. L., M. S. Lowry, R. L. DeLong, S. R. Melin, and J. V. Carretta. (2018). Population Growth and Status of California Sea Lions. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, 82(3), 583–595. DOI:10.1002/jwmg.21405
- Lafferty, K. D. and M. T. Tinker. (2014). Sea otters are recolonizing southern California in fits and starts. *Ecosphere*, 5(5), 1-11.
- Le Boeuf, B. J., D. E. Crocker, D. P. Costa, S. B. Blackwell, P. M. Webb, and D. S. Houser. (2000a). Foraging ecology of northern elephant seals. *Ecological Monographs*, *70*(353–382).
- Le Boeuf, B. J., D. E. Crocker, D. P. Costa, S. B. Blackwell, P. M. Webb, and D. S. Houser. (2000b). Foraging ecology of northern elephant seals. *Ecological Monographs*, 70(3), 353–382.
- Le Boeuf, B. J., P. A. Morris, S. B. Blackwell, D. E. Crocker, and D. P. Costa. (1996). Diving behavior of juvenile northern elephant seals. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 74, 1632–1644.
- Lea, M.-A., D. Johnson, R. Ream, J. Sterling, S. Melin, and T. Gelatt. (2009). Extreme weather events influence dispersal of naive northern fur seals. *Biology Letters*, *5*, 252–257. DOI:10.1098/rsbl.2008.0643
- Loughlin, T. R., G. A. Antonelis, J. D. Baker, A. E. York, C. W. Fowler, R. L. DeLong, and H. W. Braham. (1994). Status of the northern fur seal population in the United States during 1992. In E. H. Sinclair (Ed.), *Fur Seal Investigations, 1992*. Seattle, WA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.
- Lowry, L. F., K. J. Frost, J. M. Ver Hoef, and R. A. DeLong. (2001). Movements of satellite-tagged subadult and adult harbor seals in Prince William Sound, Alaska. *Marine Mammal Science*, *17*(4), 835– 861.
- Lowry, M. S. (2002). Counts of Northern Elephant Seals at Rookeries in the Southern California Bight: 1981–2001 (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-345). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Lowry, M. S., P. Boveng, R. J. DeLong, C. W. Oliver, B. S. Stewart, H. DeAnda, and J. Barlow. (1992). Status of the California sea lion (Zalophus californianus californianus) population in 1992. Silver Spring, MD: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Lowry, M. S. and J. V. Carretta. (2003). Pacific Harbor Seal, Phoca vitulina richardii, Census in California During May–July 2002 (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-353). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Lowry, M. S., J. V. Carretta, and K. A. Forney. (2008). Pacific harbor seal census in California during May-July 2002 and 2004. *California Fish and Game*, *94*(4), 180–193.
- Lowry, M. S., R. Condit, B. Hatfield, S. G. Allen, R. Berger, P. A. Morris, B. J. Le Boeuf, and J. Reiter. (2014). Abundance, distribution, and population growth of the northern elephant seal

(*Mirounga angustirostris*) in the United States from 1991 to 2010. *Aquatic Mammals, 40*(1), 20–31. DOI:10.1578/am.40.1.2014.20

- Lowry, M. S. and K. A. Forney. (2005). Abundance and distribution of California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus*) in central and northern California during 1998 and summer 1999. *Fishery Bulletin*, 103(2), 331–343.
- Lowry, M. S., E. M. Jaime, and J. E. Moore. (2021). Abundance and distribution of pinnipeds at the Channel Islands in southern California, central and northern California, and southern Oregon during summer 2016–2019. DOI:https://doi.org/10.25923/6qhf-0z55
- Lowry, M. S., E. M. Jaime, S. E. Nehasil, A. Betcher, and R. Condit. (2020). *Winter Surveys at the Channel Islands and Point Conception Reveal Population Growth of Northern Elephant Seals and Residence Counts of Other Pinnipeds* (NOAA-TM-NMFS-SWFSC-627). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Lowry, M. S., S. E. Nehasil, and E. M. Jaime. (2017). Distribution of California Sea Lions, Northern Elephant Seals, Pacific Harbor Seals, and Steller Sea Lions at the Channel Islands During July 2011–2015 (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-578). Springfield, VA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Lubinsky-Jinich, D. (2019). *Abundancia y movimientos de la foca de puerto (Phoca vitulina richardii) en Baja California, México.* (Ph.D). Retrieved from

http://cicese.repositorioinstitucional.mx/jspui/handle/1007/2807.

- MacDonald, B. D., R. L. Lewison, S. V. Madrak, J. A. Seminoff, and T. Eguchi. (2012). Home ranges of East Pacific green turtles, *Chelonia mydas*, in a highly urbanized temperate foraging ground. *Marine Ecology Progess Series*, 461, 211–221.
- Mahaffy, S. D. (2012). *Site Fidelity, Associations and Long-Term Bonds of Short-Finned Pilot Whales off the Island of Hawaii.* (Master's Thesis). Retrieved from http://pdxscholar.library.pdx.edu/open\_access\_etds/320/.
- Manugian, S. C., D. J. Greig, D. Lee, B. H. Becker, S. Allen, M. S. Lowry, and J. T. Harvey. (2016). Survival probabilities and movements of harbor seals in central California. *Marine Mammal Science*, 33(1), 154–171. DOI:10.1111/mms.12350
- Marine Corps Base Hawaii. (2011). *Marine Corps Base Hawaii Integrated Natural Resources Management Plan (MCB Hawaii INRMP) Update (2012–2016)*. Kailua, HI: Sustainable Resources Group International, Inc.
- Martin, C. R., R. A. Guazzo, T. A. Helble, G. C. Alongi, I. N. Durbach, S. W. Martin, B. M. Matsuyama, and E. E. Henderson. (2022). North Pacific minke whales call rapidly when calling conspecifics are nearby. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, *9*, 897298.
- Martin, S. W. (2015). Personal communication with Stephen W. Martin, National Marine Mammal Foundation, Shelter Island, San Diego, CA.
- Martin, S. W. and B. Matsuyama. (2015). *Suspected Bryde's Whales Detected, Localized, and Tracked using Recorded Data from the Pacific Missile Range Facility, Hawaii*. U.S. Navy Pacific Fleet.
- Mate, B., A. Bradford, G. Tsidulko, and V. Ilyashenko. (2013). *Late-Feeding Season Movements of a Western North Pacific Gray Whale off Sakhalin Island, Russia and Subsequent Migration into the Eastern North Pacific* (Paper SC/63/BRG23 presented to the International Whaling Commission Scientific Committee).
- Mate, B., B. Lagerquist, and L. Irvine. (2010). *Feeding habitats, migration, and winter reproductive range movements derived from satellite-monitored radio tags on eastern North Pacific gray whales* (Paper SC/62/BRG21 presented to the International Whaling Commission Scientific Committee).

- Mate, B. R., V. Y. Ilyashenko, A. L. Bradford, V. V. Vertyankin, G. A. Tsidulko, V. V. Rozhnov, and L. M. Irvine. (2015). Critically endangered western gray whales migrate to the eastern North Pacific. *Biology Letters*, *11*(4), 1–4. DOI:10.1098/rsbl.2015.0071
- McDonald, M. A. and C. G. Fox. (1999). Passive acoustic methods applied to fin whale population density estimation. *Journal of Acoustical Society of America*, 105(5), 2643–2651.
- McHuron, E. A., B. A. Block, and D. P. Costa. (2018). Movements and dive behavior of juvenile California sea lions from Año Nuevo Island. *Marine Mammal Science*, *34*(1), 238-249.
- Melin, S. (2022, April 12, 2022). Personal communication via emall between S. Melin (National Marine Fisheries Service) and M. Zickel (ManTech International) on status, abundance, and haulout behavior of pinnipeds off California.
- Melin, S. R. and R. L. DeLong. (1999). Observations of a Guadalupe fur seal (*Arctocephalus townsendi*) female and pup at San Miguel Island, California. *Marine Mammal Science*, *15*(3), 885–887.
- Melin, S. R., R. L. DeLong, and D. B. Siniff. (2008). The effects of El Niño on the foraging behavior of lactating California sea lions (*Zalophus californianus californianus*) during the nonbreeding season. *Canadian Journal of Zoology, 86*(3), 192–206. DOI:10.1139/z07-132
- Melin, S. R., R. L. DeLong, J. R. Thomason, and G. R. VanBlaricom. (2000). Attendance Patterns of California Sea Lion (*Zalophus californianus*) Females and Pups During the Non-Breeding Season at San Miguel Island. *Marine Mammal Science*, *16*(1), 169–185.
- Melin, S. R., J. T. Sterling, R. R. Ream, R. G. Towell, T. Zeppelin, A. J. Orr, B. Dickerson, N. Pelland, and C. E. Kuhn. (2012). A Tale of Two Stocks: Studies of Northern Fur Seals Breeding at the Northern and Southern Extent of the Range: Alaska Fisheries Science Center (AFSC).
- Mesnick, S. L., M. D. G. Rivas, and B. J. Le Boeuf. (1998). Northern elephant seals in the Gulf of California, Mexico. *Marine Mammal Science*, 14(1), 171–178.
- Miller, D. L., E. A. Becker, K. A. Forney, J. R. Roberts, A. Cañadas, and R. S. Schick. (2022). Characterising and estimating uncertainty in density surface models.
- Mobley, J. R., S. Spitz, and R. Grotefendt. (2001). *Abundance of Humpback Whales in Hawaiian Waters: Results of 1993–2000 Aerial Surveys*. Honolulu, HI: Hawaiian Islands Humpback Whale National Marine Sanctuary, Department of Land and Natural Resources, State of Hawaii.
- Montero, J. T., R. O. Martinez-Rincon, S. S. Heppell, M. Hall, and M. Ewal. (2016). Characterizing environmental and spatial variables associated with the incidental catch of olive ridley (*Lepidochelys olivacea*) in the Eastern Tropical Pacific purse-seine fishery. *Fisheries Oceanography*, 25(1), 1–14. DOI:10.1111/fog.12130
- Moore, J. E. and J. Barlow. (2011). Bayesian state-space model of fin whale abundance trends from a 1991–2008 time series of line-transect surveys in the California Current. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 1–11. DOI:10.1111/j.1365-2664.2011.02018.x
- Moore, S. E., K. M. Stafford, M. E. Dahlheim, C. G. Fox, H. W. Braham, J. J. Polovina, and D. E. Bain. (1998). Seasonal variation in reception of fin whale calls at five geographic areas in the north Pacific. *Marine Mammal Science*, *14*(3), 617–627.
- Morin, P. A., F. I. Archer, A. D. Foote, J. Vilstrup, E. E. Allen, P. Wade, J. Durban, K. Parsons, R. Pitman, L. Li, P. Bouffard, S. C. Abel Nielsen, M. Rasmussen, E. Willerslev, M. T. Gilbert, and T. Harkins. (2010). Complete mitochondrial genome phylogeographic analysis of killer whales (*Orcinus orca*) indicates multiple species. *Genome Res, 20*(7), 908–916. DOI:10.1101/gr.102954.109
- Mrosovsky, N. (1980). Thermal Biology of Sea Turtles. American Zoologist, 20, 531–547.
- Muto, M. M., V. T. Helker, R. P. Angliss, B. A. Allen, P. L. Boveng, J. M. Breiwick, M. F. Cameron, P. J. Clapham, S. P. Dahle, M. E. Dahlheim, B. S. Fadely, M. C. Ferguson, L. W. Fritz, R. C. Hobbs, Y. V. Ivashchenko, A. S. Kennedy, J. M. London, S. A. Mizroch, R. R. Ream, E. L. Richmond, K. E. W. Shelden, R. G. Towell, P. R. Wade, J. M. Waite, and A. R. Zerbini. (2017). *Alaska Marine Mammal Stock Assessments, 2016* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-AFSC-323). Seattle, WA:

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.

- Muto, M. M., V. T. Helker, R. P. Angliss, P. L. Boveng, J. M. Breiwick, M. F. Cameron, P. J. Clapham, S. P. Dahle, M. E. Dahlheim, B. S. Fadely, M. C. Ferguson, L. W. Fritz, R. C. Hobbs, Y. V. Ivashchenko, A. S. Kennedy, J. M. London, S. A. Mizroch, R. R. Ream, E. L. Richmond, K. E. W. Shelden, K. L. Sweeney, R. G. Towell, P. R. Wade, J. M. Waite, and A. N. Zerbini. (2018). *Alaska Marine Mammal Stock Assessments, 2018. Draft*. Seattle, WA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.
- Muto, M. M., V. T. Helker, B. J. Delean, R. P. Angliss, P. L. Boveng, J. M. Breiwick, B. M. Brost, M. F. Cameron, P. J. Clapham, S. P. Dahle, M. E. Dahlheim, B. S. Fadely, M. C. Ferguson, L. W. Fritz, R. C. Hobbs, Y. V. Ivashchenko, A. S. Kennedy, J. M. London, S. A. Mizroch, R. R. Ream, E. L. Richmond, K. E. W. Shelden, K. L. Sweeney, R. G. Towell, P. R. Wade, J. M. Waite, and A. N. Zerbini. (2020a). *Alaska Marine Mammal Stock Assessments, 2019* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-AFSC-404). Juneau, AK: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.
- Muto, M. M., V. T. Helker, B. J. Delean, N. C. Young, J. C. Freed, R. P. Angliss, P. L. Boveng, J. M. Breiwick, B. M. Brost, M. F. Cameron, P. J. Clapham, J. L. Crance, S. P. Dahle, M. E. Dahlheim, B. S. Fadely, M. C. Ferguson, L. W. Fritz, K. T. Goetz, R. C. Hobbs, Y. V. Ivashchenko, A. S. Kennedy, J. M. London, S. A. Mizroch, R. R. Ream, E. L. Richmond, K. E. W. Shelden, K. L. Sweeney, R. G. Towell, P. R. Wade, J. M. Waite, and A. N. Zerbini. (2020b). *Draft Alaska Marine Mammal Stock Assessments, 2020* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-AFSC-XXX). Seattle, WA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.
- Muto, M. M., Van T. Helker, Blair J. Delean, Nancy C. Young, James C. Freed,, N. A. F. Robyn P. Angliss, Peter L. Boveng, Jeffrey M. Breiwick, Brian M. Brost, Michael F. Cameron, Phillip J. Clapham, Jessica L. Crance, Shawn P. Dahle, Marilyn E. Dahlheim, Brian S. Fadely, Megan C. Ferguson, Lowell W. Fritz, Kimberly T. Goetz, Roderick C.Hobbs, Yulia V. Ivashchenko, Amy S. Kennedy, Joshua M. London, Sally A. Mizroch, and E. L. R. Rolf R. Ream, Kim E. W. Shelden, Kathryn L. Sweeney, Rodney G. Towell, Paul R. Wade, Janice M. Waite, and Alexandre N. Zerbini. (2021). *Draft Alaska Marine Mammal Stock Assessments, 2021*. Seattle, WA: Marine Mammal Laboratory, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.
- Myers, A. E. and G. C. Hays. (2006). Do leatherback turtles, *Dermochelys coriacea,* forage during the breeding season? A combination of data-logging devices provide new insights. *Marine Ecology Progress Series, 322,* 259–267.
- National Marine Fisheries Service. (2013). Occurrence of Western Distinct Population Segment Steller Sea Lions East of 144° W. Longitude. Silver Spring, MD: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.
- National Marine Fisheries Service. (2019). *Rare Olive Ridley Sea Turtle Nest Discovered on Oahu*. Retrieved April 13, 2023, from https://www.fisheries.noaa.gov/feature-story/rare-olive-ridley-sea-turtle-nest-discovered-oahu.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (1992). *Recovery Plan for Leatherback Turtles Dermochelys coriacea in the U.S. Caribbean, Atlantic and Gulf of Mexico* Washington, DC: National Marine Fisheries Service.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (1998a). *Recovery Plan for U.S. Pacific Populations of the Loggerhead Turtle (Caretta caretta)*. Silver Spring, MD: National Marine Fisheries Service.

- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (1998b). *Recovery Plan for U.S. Pacific Populations of the Olive Ridley Turtle (Lepidochelys olivacea)*. Silver Spring, MD: National Marine Fisheries Service.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2007). *Loggerhead Sea Turtle* (*Caretta caretta*) 5-year review: Summary and Evaluation. Silver Spring, MD: National Marine Fisheries Service.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2013a). *Hawksbill Sea Turtle* (*Eretmochelys imbricata*) 5-Year Review: Summary and Evaluation. Silver Spring, MD: Office of Protected Resources.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2013b). *Leatherback Turtle* (*Dermochelys coriacea*) 5-Year Review: Summary and Evaluation. Silver Spring, MD and Jacksonville, FL: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Office of Protected Resources; and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Southeast Region, Jacksonville Ecological Services Field Office.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2014). *Olive Ridley Sea Turtle* (*Lepidochelys olivacea*) 5-Year Review: Summary and Evaluation. Silver Spring, MD and Jacksonville, FL: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Office of Protected Resources; and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Southeast Region, Jacksonville Ecological Services Field Office.
- National Marine Fisheries Service and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2020). *Endangered Species Act status review of the leatherback turtle (Dermochelys coriacea)* (Report to the National Marine Fisheries Service Office of Protected Resources and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service). Silver Spring, MD: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service; and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration. (2016). 2013–2016 California Sea Lion Unusual Mortality Event in California. Retrieved 10 June 2016, from http://www.nmfs.noaa.gov/pr/health/mmume/californiasealions2013.htm.
- Norris, T. (2019). Guadalupe Fur Seal Population Census and Tagging in Support of Marine Mammal Monitoring Across Multiple Navy Training Areas in the Pacific Ocean. Sausalito, CA: The Marine Mammal Center.
- Norris, T. (2022, Junuary 20, 2022). Personal communication via email between Tenaya Norris (The Marine Mammal Center) and Michael Zickel (ManTech International) regarding updated abundance estimate for Guadalupe fur seals off California.
- Norris, T. A. and F. R. Elorriaga-Verplancken. (2020). *Guadalupe Fur Seal Population Census and Tagging in Support of Marine Mammal Monitoring Across Multiple Navy Training Areas in the Pacific Ocean*. Sausalito, CA: The Marine Mammal Center.
- Oleson, E. M., R. W. Baird, K. K. Martien, and B. L. Taylor. (2013). *Island-associated stocks of odontocetes in the main Hawaiian Islands: A synthesis of available information to facilitate evaluation of stock structure* (PIFSC Working Paper WP-13-003). Pacific Islands Fisheries Science Center.
- Oleson, E. M., J. Calambokidis, E. Falcone, G. Schorr, and J. A. Hildebrand. (2009). Acoustic and visual monitoring for cetaceans along the outer Washington coast. San Diego, CA: University of California San Diego Scripps Institution of Oceanography and Cascadia Research Collective.
- Pacheco-Sandoval, A., Y. Schramm, G. Heckel, E. Brassea-Pérez, M. Martínez-Porchas, and A. Lago-Lestón. (2019). The Pacific harbor seal gut microbiota in Mexico: Its relationship with diet and functional inferences. *PLoS ONE*, *14*(8), e0221770.
- Pelland, N. (2019). Personal communication via letter titled "*Callorhinus ursinus* TMAA estimation AEP notes final" from Pelland, N. (Alaska Fisheries Science Center Marine Mammal Laboratory) to Zickel, M. (ManTech International).

- Pelland, N. (2022). Personal Communication Between N. Pelland (National Marine Fisheries Service) and M. Zickel (ManTech International) on Northern Fur Seal Occurrence Off California.
- Pelland, N. and M. Zickel (2020, September 19). Personal communication via email between Noel Pelland (NOAA) and Michael Zickel (ManTech International) regarding pinniped density estimates in the Gulf of Alaska.
- Pelland, N. A., J. T. Sterling, M.-A. Lea, N. A. Bond, R. R. Ream, C. M. Lee, and C. C. Eriksen. (2014). Fortuitous Encounters between Seagliders and Adult Female Northern Fur Seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*) off the Washington (USA) Coast: Upper Ocean Variability and Links to Top Predator Behavior. *PLoS ONE*, 9(8), e101268.
- Perrin, W. F., C. S. Baker, A. Berta, D. J. Boness, R. L. Brownell, Jr., M. L. Dalebout, D. P. Domning, R. M. Hamner, T. A. Jefferson, J. G. Mead, D. W. Rice, P. E. Rosel, J. Y. Wang, and T. Yamada. (2009). *Marine Mammal Species and Subspecies*. Retrieved 2010, from http://www.marinemammalscience.org/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=420 &Itemid=280.
- Peterson, S. H., J. T. Ackerman, and D. P. Costa. (2015). Marine foraging ecology influences mercury bioaccumulation in deep-diving northern elephant seals. *Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 282*(20150710), 10. DOI:10.1098/rspb.2015.0710
- Polovina, J. J., G. H. Balazs, E. A. Howell, D. M. Parker, M. P. Seki, and P. H. Dutton. (2004). Forage and migration habitat of loggerhead (*Caretta caretta*) and olive ridley (*Lepidochelys olivacea*) sea turtles in the central North Pacific Ocean. *Fisheries Oceanography*, *13*(1), 36–51.
- Polovina, J. J., D. R. Kobayashi, D. M. Parker, M. P. Seki, and G. H. Balazs. (2000). Turtles on the edge: Movement of loggerhead turtles (*Caretta caretta*) along oceanic fronts, spanning longline fishing grounds in the central North Pacific, 1997–1998. *Fisheries Oceanography*, 9(1), 71–82.
- Raum-Suryan, K. L., M. J. Rehberg, G. W. Pendleton, K. W. Pitcher, and T. S. Gelatt. (2004). Development of Dispersal, Movement Patterns, and Haul-Out Use by Pup and Juvenile Steller Sea Lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*) in Alaska. *Marine Mammal Science*, *20*(4), 823–850.
- Ream, R. R., J. T. Sterling, and T. R. Loughlin. (2005). Oceanographic features related to northern fur seal migratory movements. *Deep-Sea Research II, 52*, 823–843.
- Rguez-Baron, J. M., S. Kelez, M. Liles, A. Zavala-Norzagaray, O. L. Torres-Suárez, D. F. Amorocho, and A. R. Gaos. (2020). *Sea Turtles in the East Pacific Ocean Region* (IUCN-SSC Marine Turtle Specialist Group Annual Regional Report).
- Rice, D. W. and A. A. Wolman. (1971). *The Life History and Ecology of the Gray Whale* (Vol. 3). Lawrence, KS: The American Society of Mammalogists.
- Rice, M. R. and G. H. Balazs. (2008). Diving behavior of the Hawaiian green turtle (*Chelonia mydas*) during oceanic migrations. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 356*(1–2), 121– 127. DOI:10.1016/j.jembe.2007.12.010
- Riedman, M. L. and J. A. Estes. (1990). *The Sea Otter (Enhydra lutris): Behavior, Ecology, and Natural History*. Washington, DC: U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- Robinson, P. W., D. P. Costa, D. E. Crocker, J. P. Gallo-Reynoso, C. D. Champagne, M. A. Fowler, C. Goetsch, K. T. Goetz, J. L. Hassrick, L. A. Huckstadt, C. E. Kuhn, J. L. Maresh, S. M. Maxwell, B. I. McDonald, S. H. Peterson, S. E. Simmons, N. M. Teutschel, S. Villegas-Amtmann, and K. Yoda. (2012). Foraging behavior and success of a mesopelagic predator in the northeast Pacific Ocean: Insights from a data-rich species, the northern elephant seal. *PLoS ONE, 7*(5), e36728. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0036728
- Robinson, S., M. Barbieri, and T. Johanos. (2022). The Hawaiian Monk Seal: Ethology Applied to Endangered Species Conservation and Recovery. In Daniel P. Costa & E. A. McHuron (Eds.), *Ethology and Behavioral Ecology of Phocids* (pp. 599-635). Cham, Switzerland: Springer Nature.

- Seminoff, J. (2022, March 27). Personal communication between Jeffrey Seminoff and Marine Mammal and Turtle Division, Southwest Fisheries Marine Center, regarding a tagged California green turtle.
- Seminoff, J. A., T. Eguchi, J. Carretta, C. D. Allen, D. Prosperi, R. Rangel, J. W. Gilpatrick, K. Forney, and S. H. Peckham. (2014). Loggerhead sea turtle abundance at a foraging hotspot in the eastern Pacific Ocean: Implications for at-sea conservation. *Endangered Species Research*, 24(3), 207–220.
- Sepulveda, M., P. Inosrtoza, M. J. Perez-Alvarez, D. Oliva, and R. Moraga. (2009). Seasonal variation in the abundance of South American sea lions *Otaria flavescens* (Shaw, 1800) in Chanaral Island, Reserva Nacional Pinguino de Humboldt, Chile. *Revista de Biologia Marina y Oceanografia*, 44(3), 685–689.
- Sigler, M. F., S. M. Gende, and D. J. Csepp. (2017). Association of foraging Steller sea lions with persistent prey hot spots in southeast Alaska. *Marine Ecological Progress Series*, *571*, 233–243. DOI:10.3354/meps12145
- Spotila, J. R. (2004). *Sea Turtles: A Complete Guide to Their Biology, Behavior, and Conservation*. Baltimore, MD: John Hopkins University Press.
- Sterling, J. T., A. M. Springer, S. J. Iverson, S. P. Johnson, N. A. Pelland, D. S. Johnson, M. A. Lea, and N. A. Bond. (2014). The sun, moon, wind, and biological imperative-shaping contrasting wintertime migration and foraging strategies of adult male and female northern fur seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*). *PLoS ONE*, *9*(4), e93068. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0093068
- Stewart, B. (1981). The Guadalupe fur seal (*Arctocephalus townsendi*) on San Nicolas Island, California. Bulletin of the Southern California Academy of Sciences, 80(3), 134–136.
- Stewart, B. and P. Yochem. (1983). Radiotelemetry studies of hauling patterns, movements, and site fidelity of harbor seals (*Phoca vitulina richardsi*) at San Nicholas and San Miguel Islands, CA, 1982. *HSWRI Technical Report*(83-152).
- Stewart, B. S. and P. K. Yochem. (1984). Seasonal Abundance of Pinnipeds at San Nicolas Island, California, 1980-1982. Southern California Academy of Sciences Bulletin, 83(3), 121-132.
- Stewart, B. S. and P. K. Yochem. (1994). Ecology of harbor seals in the Southern California Bight. In W. L.
   Halvorson & G. J. Maender (Eds.), *The Fourth California Islands Symposium: Update on the Status of Resources. Santa Barbara Museum of Natural History, Santa Barbara, California* (pp. 123-134). Santa Barbara, CA: Santa Barbara Museum of Natural History.
- Stewart, B. S., P. K. Yochem, R. L. DeLong, and G. A. Antonelis. (1993). Trends in abundance and status of pinnipeds on the southern California Channel Islands. In F. G. Hochberg (Ed.), *Third California Islands Symposium: Recent Advances in Research on the California Islands* (pp. 501–516). Santa Barbara, CA: Santa Barbara Museum of Natural History.
- Stewart, B. S., P. K. Yochem, H. R. Huber, R. L. DeLong, R. J. Jameson, W. J. Sydeman, S. G. Allen, and B. J. Le Boeuf. (1994). History and present status of the northern elephant seal population. In B. J. Le Boeuf & R. M. Laws (Eds.), *Elephant Seals: Population Ecology, Behavior, and Physiology* (pp. 29–48). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Storch, S., R. P. Wilson, Z. M. Hillis-Starr, and D. Adelung. (2005). Cold-blooded divers: Temperaturedependent dive performance in the wild hawksbill turtle, *Eretmochelys imbricata*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 293, 263–271.
- Taylor, B. L., R. Baird, J. Barlow, S. M. Dawson, J. Ford, J. G. Mead, G. Notarbartolo di Sciara, P. Wade, and R. L. Pitman. (2008). *Mesoplodon ginkgodens*. *IUCN Red List of Threatened Species, Version* 2011.2.
- Testa, J. W. (2012). *Fur Seal Investigations, 2010–2011* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-AFSC-241). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.

- Thometz, N. M., T. L. Kendall, B. P. Richter, and T. M. Williams. (2016). The high cost of reproduction in sea otters necessitates unique physiological adaptations. *The Journal of Experimental Biology,* 219(Pt 15), 2260–2264. DOI:10.1242/jeb.138891
- Tinker, M. T., J. Tomoleoni, N. LaRoche, L. Bowen, A. K. Miles, M. Murray, M. Staedler, and Z. Randell. (2017). Southern Sea Otter Range Expansion and Habitat Use in the Santa Barbara Channel, California (Open-File Report 2017–1001). Reston, VA: U.S. Geological Survey.
- Tinker, M. T., J. L. Yee, K. L. Laidre, B. B. Hatfield, M. D. Harris, J. A. Tomoleoni, T. W. Bell, E. Saarman, L. P. Carswell, and A. K. Miles. (2021). Habitat features predict carrying capacity of a recovering marine carnivore. *Journal of Wildlife Management*, 85(3), 302–323.
- Tomaszewicz, C. N. T., J. A. Seminoff, L. Avens, L. R. Goshe, J. M. Rguez-Baron, S. H. Peckham, and C. M. Kurle. (2018). Expanding the coastal forager paradigm: long-term pelagic habitat use by green turtles *Chelonia mydas* in the eastern Pacific Ocean. *Marine Ecology Progress Series, 587*, 217-234. DOI:https://doi.org/10.3354/meps12372
- Trites, A. W. and B. T. Porter. (2002). Attendance patterns of Steller sea lions (*Eumetopias jubatus*) and their young during winter. *Journal of Zoology, London, 256*(4), 547–556. DOI:10.1017/S0952836902000596
- Tyne, J. A., N. R. Loneragan, D. W. Johnston, K. H. Pollock, R. Williams, and L. Bejder. (2016). Evaluating monitoring methods for cetaceans. *Biological Conservation*, 201, 252–260.
- Tyne, J. A., K. H. Pollock, D. W. Johnston, and L. Bejder. (2014). Abundance and survival rates of the Hawaii Island associated spinner dolphin (*Stenella longirostris*) stock. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(1), e86132. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0086132
- U.S. Department of the Navy. (2015). U.S. Navy Marine Species Density Database for the Pacific Ocean (NAVFAC Pacific Technical Report). Pearl Harbor, HI: Naval Facilities Engineering Command Pacific.
- U.S. Department of the Navy. (2017). U.S. Navy Marine Species Density Database Phase III for the Hawaii-Southern California Training and Testing Study Area (Naval Facilities Engineering Command Pacific Technical Report). Pearl Harbor, HI: Naval Facilities Engineering Command Pacific.
- U.S. Department of the Navy. (2020). U.S. Navy Marine Species Density Database Phase III for the Northwest Training and Testing Study Area (Naval Facilities Engineering Command Pacific Technical Report). Pearl Harbor, HI: Naval Facilities Engineering Command Pacific.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2012). Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants; Termination of the Southern Sea Otter Translocation Program; Final Rule. *Federal Register*, 77(244), 75266–75297.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2015). *Southern Sea Otter (Enhydra lutris nereis) 5-Year Review: Summary and Evaluation*. Ventura, CA: Ventura Fish and Wildlife Office.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2019). *Southern Sea Otter (Enhydra lutris nereis)* (Revised). Ventura, CA: U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. (2021). *Southern Sea Otter (Enhydra lutris nereis): Stock Assessment Report*. Ventura, CA: U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.
- Van Cise, A. M., R. W. Baird, A. E. Harnish, J. J. Currie, S. H. Stack, T. Cullins, and A. M. Gorgone. (2021).
   Mark-recapture estimates suggest declines in abundance of common bottlenose dolphin stocks in the main Hawaiian Islands. *Endangered Species Research*, 45, 37-53. DOI:10.3354/esr01117
- Van Houtan, K. S., D. L. Francke, S. Alessi, T. T. Jones, S. L. Martin, L. Kurpita, C. S. King, and R. W. Baird. (2016). The developmental biogeography of hawksbill sea turtles in the North Pacific. *Ecology* and Evolution, 6(8), 2378–2389. DOI:10.1002/ece3.2034

- Van Houtan, K. S., J. M. Halley, and W. Marks. (2015). Terrestrial basking sea turtles are responding to spatio-temporal sea surface temperature patterns. *Biology Letters*, 11(1), 20140744. DOI:10.1098/rsbl.2014.0744
- Van Houtan, K. S., J. N. Kittinger, A. L. Lawrence, C. Yoshinaga, V. R. Born, and A. Fox. (2012). Hawksbill sea turtles in the Northwestern Hawaiian Islands. *Chelonian Conservation and Biology*, 11(1), 117-121.
- Weise, M., D. Coasta, and R. Kudela. (2006). Movement and diving behavior of male Calfiornia sea lion (*Zalophus californianus*) during anomalous oceanographic conditions of 2005 compared to those of 2004. *Geophysical Research Letters*, 33, 6. DOI:10.1029/2006GL027113
- Weise, M. J., J. T. Harvey, and D. P. Costa. (2010). The role of body size in individual-based foraging strategies of a top marine predator. *Ecology*, *91*(4), 1004–1015.
- Weller, D. W., S. Bettridge, R. L. Brownell, J. L. Laake, M. J. Moore, P. E. Rosel, B. L. Taylor, and P. R.
   Wade. (2013). *Report of the National Marine Fisheries Service Gray Whale Stock Identification Workshop* (NOAA Technical Memorandum NMFS-SWFSC-507). La Jolla, CA: National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, National Marine Fisheries Service, Southwest Fisheries Science Center.
- Whittow, G. C. and G. H. Balazs. (1982). Basking behavior of the Hawaiian green turtle (*Chelonia mydas*). *Pacific Science*, *36*(2), 129–139.
- Wiles, G. J. (2015). *Periodic Status Review for the Steller Sea Lion*. Olympia, WA: Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife.
- Wilson, K., C. Littnan, and A. J. Read. (2017). Movements and home ranges of monk seals in the main Hawaiian Islands. *Marine Mammal Science*, *33*(4), 1080–1096. DOI:10.1111/mms.12429
- Witzell, W. N. (1983). Synopsis of biological data on the hawksbill turtle, Eretmochelys imbricata (Linnaeus, 1766). Rome, Italy: United Nations Environment Programme, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- Yee, J. L., J. A. Tomoleoni, M. C. Kenner, J. Fujii, G. B. Bentall, M. T. Tinker, and B. B. Hatfield. (2020). Southern (California) Sea Otter Population Status and Trends at San Nicolas Island, 2017-2020. Reston, VA: U.S. Geological Survey.
- Yochem, P. K., B. S. Stewart, R. L. DeLong, and D. P. DeMaster. (1987). Diel haul-out patterns and site fidelity of harbor seals (*Phoca vitulina richardsi*) on San Miguel Island, California, in autumn. *Marine Mammal Science*, 3(4), 323–332.
- Young, N. C., Marcia M. Muto, Van T. Helker, Blair J. Delean, Nancy C. Young, James C. Freed, Robyn P. Angliss, Nancy A. Friday, Peter L. Boveng, Jeffrey M. Breiwick, Brian M. Brost, Michael F. Cameron, Phillip J. Clapham, Jessica L. Crance, Shawn P. Dahle, Marilyn E. Dahlheim, Brian S. Fadely, Megan C. Ferguson, Lowell W. Fritz, Kimberly T. Goetz, Roderick C. Hobbs, Yulia V. Ivashchenko, Amy S. Kennedy, Joshua M. London, Sally A. Mizroch, Rolf R. Ream, Erin L. Richmond, Kim E. W. Shelden, Kathryn L. Sweeney, Rodney G. Towell, Paul R. Wade, Janice M. Waite, and Alexandre N. Zerbini (2022). *Draft Alaska Marine Mammal Stock Assessments, 2022*. Seattle, WA: Marine Mammal Laboratory, Alaska Fisheries Science Center.
- Zeppelin, T., N. Pelland, J. Sterling, B. Brost, S. Melin, D. Johnson, M. A. Lea, and R. Ream. (2019). Migratory strategies of juvenile northern fur seals (*Callorhinus ursinus*): Bridging the gap between pups and adults. *Scientific Reports*, 9. DOI:10.1038/s41598-019-50230-z